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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's call
  


 2   the meeting of the Water Planning Council for
  


 3   Thursday, October 11, 2018, to order.
  


 4                  The first thing before us today is
  


 5   the approval of the September 11, 2018,
  


 6   transcripts.
  


 7                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So moved.
  


 8                  DAVID KALIFA:  Seconded.
  


 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion made and
  


10   seconded.  Any questions/comments?
  


11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I think the only
  


12   comment would be thank you very much for including
  


13   the motions made.  This was in response to the
  


14   issue that Virginia raised last month.
  


15                  And basically it's a guide to the
  


16   transcript to allow people to understand what
  


17   formal votes were taken, and the action.  So you
  


18   still need to go back into the body, but at least
  


19   it provides some clarity.
  


20                  Is that helpful?
  


21                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Thank you.  Yes,
  


22   except that I haven't been able to successfully
  


23   get into the body, but that -- that's a different
  


24   issue.
  


25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Rob.
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 1   Thank you very much.  Okay.  All those in favor.
  


 2                  THE COUNCIL:  Aye.
  


 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Opposed?
  


 4
  


 5                  (No response.)
  


 6
  


 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, who is joining
  


 8   us on the phone today?
  


 9                  KAREN BURNASKA:  (Unintelligible.)
  


10                  THE REPORTER:  I didn't catch that.
  


11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I didn't either.
  


12                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Who's that?
  


13                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Karen Burnaska.
  


14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, Karen.  Hello,
  


15   Karen.  Now we can hear you.
  


16                  Who else?
  


17                  FREDERIC KLEIN:  Fred Klein.
  


18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Attorney Klein, Good
  


19   afternoon.
  


20                  FREDERIC KLEIN:  Good afternoon to
  


21   you.
  


22                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else?
  


23
  


24                  (No response.)
  


25
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.
  


 2   Correspondence received, we have before us --
  


 3   we've received from Rivers Alliance October
  


 4   10th -- it was relative to water data in the WUCC
  


 5   plans, DPH high quality source, future source, DPH
  


 6   high quality present sources, clean flow
  


 7   classifications, map of statewide and DEEP
  


 8   integrated water quality report.  I think
  


 9   everybody should have gotten and seen that?
  


10                  And we also have from Rivers
  


11   Alliance regarding to the WUCC plan, which you're
  


12   going to talk about later on.  Correct?
  


13                  LORI MATHIEU:  Uh-huh.
  


14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And Alicea also sent
  


15   us a request relative to the San Jose/Connecticut
  


16   Water acquisition.
  


17                  Would you like to talk a little bit
  


18   more about that.
  


19                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Sure, and I
  


20   apologize.  I forgot my computer and everything is
  


21   in there.  Everything I do is in my computer.  So
  


22   I'm going to kind of ad lib.
  


23                  What I had sent to the Water
  


24   Planning Council, I felt that during the public
  


25   comment period that the public should be able to
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 1   come to the Water Planning Council to either
  


 2   express concerns or ask questions about what this
  


 3   would mean with the understanding that, first of
  


 4   all, Chair Betkoski can't participate in that sort
  


 5   of discussion.  I completely understand that.
  


 6                  Also with the understanding that in
  


 7   this forum it is not going to, you know, sort of
  


 8   make much of a difference in that process.  That
  


 9   comments about the process do have to go into the
  


10   PURA process.
  


11                  However, the charge of the Water
  


12   Planning Council is to address issues involving
  


13   the water companies, water resources and the state
  


14   policies regarding the future of the state's
  


15   drinking water supply.  And if ever there was an
  


16   issue that has to do with all those things, it's a
  


17   merger where you have another company from another
  


18   state merging with one of our companies.
  


19                  And we have always -- or for the
  


20   most part, our water has been fairly local
  


21   understanding that Aquarion was owned by a Dutch
  


22   company and Eversource is a large regional
  


23   company.  But I think that a lot of people do have
  


24   concerns about this.
  


25                  And my request of the Water







7


 1   Planning Council is only that the Water Planning
  


 2   Council discuss a way so that the public can bring
  


 3   this issue and concerns to the Water Planning
  


 4   Council at Water Planning Council meetings during
  


 5   the public comment period.
  


 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, again I think
  


 7   that when it comes to a specific merger case when
  


 8   we have a docketed case, that the forum for that
  


 9   is the Public Utility Regulatory Authority.  And
  


10   sometimes it's the Public Utility Regulatory
  


11   Authority and the Department of Public Health when
  


12   we do joint proceedings.
  


13                  Those hearings are open.  We had a
  


14   hearing two weeks ago for two days.  For two full
  


15   days of hearings the public was invited to speak.
  


16   People have weighed in on it.  People have sent
  


17   letters and e-mails.  And next, a week from today
  


18   we will have another hearing, a late-file hearing
  


19   to further discuss it.  So that's the forum.
  


20                  Now Betsey came up with something.
  


21   I mean, I think that as a Water Planning Council
  


22   maybe we should have a policy in general about, is
  


23   this probably going to happen again at some point?
  


24   Somebody is going to come in here and want to buy
  


25   another water company, or one of the water
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 1   companies in the state might want to buy whatever.
  


 2   That we might want to look at it generically, and
  


 3   moving forward if not case specific.
  


 4                  I don't know how my colleagues feel
  


 5   about that.
  


 6                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So I think the
  


 7   concept, Alicea -- and we talked about this when
  


 8   we developed the state water plan, that the plan
  


 9   doesn't actually advance any policies on this.
  


10   It's that we have this unique circumstance in the
  


11   state of private ownership, large regional
  


12   entities, municipal entities.  And they all have a
  


13   set of different drivers.
  


14                  They're all different issues
  


15   associated with them.  We didn't really dig into
  


16   the issue of ownership of the private entities and
  


17   whether local versus national, versus
  


18   international makes any difference.
  


19                  Or this concept of consolidation to
  


20   the point that you could have one private entity
  


21   who owned a majority of the water in the state, we
  


22   didn't explore that either.  And it seems to me
  


23   that that should be the discussion that should be
  


24   ripe for the Water Planning Council to explore,
  


25   not in light of a specific case, but as a general
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 1   concept and discussion piece.
  


 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, the whole
  


 3   reservoir issue was very different because we were
  


 4   legislatively directed.
  


 5                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I don't
  


 6   understand what you're talking about.
  


 7                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  New Britain.
  


 8                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Oh, Tilcon.
  


 9   Okay.
  


10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And we got involved
  


11   in that issue because we were legislatively
  


12   directed to do so.  The Legislature is very clear
  


13   about when it comes to mergers and acquisitions,
  


14   who has the authority to do what, and it's spelled
  


15   out very specifically and how long we have, and
  


16   everything else to do it.  So --
  


17                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  If the Water
  


18   Planning Council, in my opinion, has to step out
  


19   of business proceedings as it pertains to water we
  


20   are going to find ourselves in a position where we
  


21   are not going to get any further on sound water
  


22   management in Connecticut.
  


23                  LORI MATHIEU:  I think what Betsey
  


24   said is important.  There were discussions in the
  


25   policy that many of us sat in on meetings in the
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 1   development of the state water plan, that it was
  


 2   discussed about the discrepancy and the
  


 3   differences between the municipal systems and the
  


 4   privately held systems, and it is part of the
  


 5   state water plan.
  


 6                  So I would say that that's the
  


 7   forum to move forward on, those bigger-picture
  


 8   issues, as you mentioned, in our statute that
  


 9   created the Water Planning Council.
  


10                  I agree with you.  We ought to look
  


11   at future supply in water, you know, the water
  


12   companies and how they all work together.  And I
  


13   think under the umbrella of the state water plan
  


14   it is somewhat covered, but maybe not to the
  


15   detail that you would like.
  


16                  Now when we just set up priorities,
  


17   it's not one of the priority items that any one of
  


18   us teed up, but certainly moving forward we should
  


19   address it under the state water plan
  


20   implementation.  And if a lot and people feel
  


21   strongly that that is something we should
  


22   prioritize for maybe next year -- and I'm hearing
  


23   you, from you that you would say that's a
  


24   priority, from your opinion -- you know, frankly I
  


25   would agree.
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 1                  I think looking at the very big
  


 2   picture and setting aside the details, but
  


 3   thinking about how Connecticut is structured with
  


 4   water companies and public water systems.  You
  


 5   know, and from my angle it's always going to be,
  


 6   don't think just about the large municipal systems
  


 7   and the large regional systems and the privates.
  


 8   There's 2,000 non-community systems.
  


 9                  So I would love to have that
  


10   conversation about the needs, you know, of
  


11   consistent consolidation and the needs of towns
  


12   and the needs of regional planners that struggle
  


13   with getting water supply to people.
  


14                  So I'm willing to put that on the
  


15   table for next year as a priority item to have
  


16   further policy discussion on.  I agree.  Frankly,
  


17   I agree with you, but to dive deep into an
  


18   existing case is not something we are not going
  


19   to, you know.
  


20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And by the way,
  


21   Rivers Alliance, you could be a party.  You have a
  


22   forum.  Rivers Alliance can come and question
  


23   people at these hearings.  So there's other
  


24   organizations -- is that correct?  Aren't you a
  


25   party to the case?
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 1                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Are you an
  


 2   intervener now?
  


 3                  NICK NEELEY:  They could have been,
  


 4   but they chose not to.
  


 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  They could have
  


 6   been, but they chose not to.  You could feed your
  


 7   information through Rivers Alliance and you would
  


 8   be right up at the table, right in the hearing
  


 9   room.  So it's not like it's -- we're not inviting
  


10   public participation in the process.
  


11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And Alicea, your
  


12   very articulate statement about if the Water
  


13   Planning Council members are going to have to step
  


14   aside on major issues then we're not going to get
  


15   any further, I actually fundamentally don't agree
  


16   with that.  There is tension --
  


17                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  On business
  


18   dealings as it pertains to water.
  


19                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  There's tensions
  


20   built into creating a council that's made up of
  


21   regulatory expertise, and that's inherent.  The
  


22   Legislature knew that when they moved that
  


23   forward.  If it was a large diversion issue in
  


24   terms of a permit I would have to step aside.
  


25                  I mean, I can't have an active
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 1   discussion about a case when that's going on, and
  


 2   I think that's why the policy issue is ripe for
  


 3   discussion.  The specifics of a specific case are
  


 4   not.  I mean, that's from my perspective.  I mean,
  


 5   just we can never totally separate that regulatory
  


 6   hat from our other responsibilities.
  


 7                  LORI MATHIEU:  And it goes for us
  


 8   as well in the certificate process in particular,
  


 9   because it can be a contested case.  When a new
  


10   system is being built and a lot of my staff get
  


11   involved in the review of that, and we have people
  


12   that call us and are concerned.
  


13                  We are in the box.  It's a case
  


14   that we cannot -- so we have to, you know, assign
  


15   a Chinese wall.  We have to have people that are
  


16   going to answer those questions.  We're
  


17   regulators, you know.  So we have to be careful
  


18   because it could be a contested case, and that's
  


19   how we have to legally move forward.  It's just
  


20   the way our process works.
  


21                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Like I said, I
  


22   very much understand the position that people are
  


23   put in, in this process.  And bringing up
  


24   regulatory issues, I wouldn't even be worried
  


25   about this or thinking twice about it if we didn't
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 1   still have registered diversions.  That is my
  


 2   biggest issue.
  


 3                  It is still legal to dry up a
  


 4   stream in Connecticut, and as long as we have --
  


 5   if there's a potential for other entities to come
  


 6   in who are not local, who are not paying
  


 7   attention, to come into an already overallocated
  


 8   basin and use all that water, that's what I'm
  


 9   concerned about.
  


10                  All the checks and balances are not
  


11   there.
  


12                  LORI MATHIEU:  And I agree with you
  


13   on that.  And one of the major discussions we had
  


14   in the policy group is identifying the areas that
  


15   are priorities.  Now we didn't do that as a
  


16   priority.  I can't wait to have those discussions
  


17   about particular basins that we want to tee up as
  


18   priorities, and we should start working on that
  


19   right away.  And the Quinnipiac basin is one of
  


20   them.
  


21                  It is definitely overallocated, and
  


22   there's a reason why it's in our standard
  


23   PowerPoint that we present, you know.  And between
  


24   Betsey, we went to 40 or 50 -- and all of us went
  


25   to all these places and presented.  We use that as
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 1   the poster child of the overallocation.
  


 2                  So we should start at a policy
  


 3   level thinking about that.  No matter who owns,
  


 4   you know, there's a variety of systems that own
  


 5   the surface water, groundwater, large, you know,
  


 6   large withdrawals coming out of that basin.  And
  


 7   frankly, we should start working on that as a
  


 8   priority.
  


 9                  We should focus in all the energy
  


10   that's here and start together.  Water companies,
  


11   environmentalists, local health directors,
  


12   town officials, regional planners, state planners.
  


13   We should start to think about, what are we doing
  


14   with these basins?  I agree with you -- but at the
  


15   policy level.
  


16                  And then we sort of dive in using
  


17   the implementation group that you're working on to
  


18   start, you know, picking away at the priorities.
  


19   Identify priorities and move -- and as a matter of
  


20   fact, it's in the state water plan to do so.
  


21                  So you know, I think you're on the
  


22   mark, but I think it's policy versus regulatory
  


23   program items.
  


24                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Okay.
  


25                  DAVID KALIFA:  So can we agree to
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 1   move that up as a priority and beginning, you
  


 2   know, with the new year?
  


 3                  LORI MATHIEU:  Which one?
  


 4                  DAVID KALIFA:  What you were just
  


 5   discussing.
  


 6                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, you know, the
  


 7   basin item, I know.
  


 8                  DAVID KALIFA:  Right.
  


 9                  LORI MATHIEU:  But that we've
  


10   already agreed on what we plan to do for the next
  


11   six months, but I think, you know, into the next
  


12   calendar year, basins identifying -- we should
  


13   take the policy group, or your implementation
  


14   group and start identifying, look at that state
  


15   information we have now at the start of the state
  


16   plan and picking out the priority areas we should
  


17   be focusing on.
  


18                  Where are the overallocations?  Why
  


19   are they overallocated?  You know, what data do we
  


20   have?  Let's start working on what needs to
  


21   potentially change.  Who has the water?  Who
  


22   doesn't have water?
  


23                  And then I think your other part of
  


24   it is systems.  How many systems there are?  How
  


25   we oversee these water systems, the work that's
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 1   involved in overseeing those systems.  Who runs
  


 2   out of water?  Who's serving poor water quality?
  


 3   You know, what are the challenges in water quality
  


 4   in the future?  We have many.  We're seeing an
  


 5   uptick in all sorts of a different little things
  


 6   under the Safe Drinking Water Act, which are of
  


 7   concern.
  


 8                  So you know, those are the things
  


 9   that I'd love to talk about, which are worthwhile
  


10   from my perspective.  So yes, David, a long-winded
  


11   answer, but yes.
  


12                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Would that make you
  


13   feel better if we do that?
  


14                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  I still don't
  


15   think it addresses the issue that the public can't
  


16   talk about this in this forum, and during the
  


17   public comment, but --
  


18                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, from my
  


19   opinion, during public comment you can bring up
  


20   whatever you want.
  


21                  DAVID KALIFA:  Right.  I would
  


22   agree.  It's just that certainly Jack can't
  


23   respond to it.
  


24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  No.
  


25                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  I mean, you can't
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 1   even -- I understand that.  And that's actually
  


 2   right there what I was asking about, or asking for
  


 3   if -- my point was I don't feel the public should
  


 4   be censored in this forum during public comments
  


 5   about the issue.
  


 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, you know what?
  


 7   I object to the word "censor."  I've been on this
  


 8   Council for a lot of years.  I've never censored
  


 9   anybody in here, and that is just the way it's set
  


10   up.
  


11                  But if you feel compelled to say
  


12   something in the public comment I'll sit here, but
  


13   I just won't respond.  That's all.  That's fine
  


14   with me.
  


15                  LORI MATHIEU:  I sat through every
  


16   meeting except for one -- of all the meetings we
  


17   had when the consultants were here we had so much
  


18   time for people to add to the state water plan.
  


19   We listened to absolutely everyone.
  


20                  And during these meetings we've
  


21   never told anyone not to speak during public
  


22   comment.  Whoever wanted to stand up --
  


23                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Hold on a second
  


24   here.
  


25                  Margaret?
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 1                  MARGARET MINOR:  Yes?
  


 2                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  I believe you
  


 3   were asked not to talk about the San Jose Water
  


 4   issue when you came up for public comment at the
  


 5   last Water Planning Council Meeting.
  


 6                  MARGARET MINOR:  Yes, that was an
  


 7   issue.  I just would like to comment that Rivers
  


 8   Alliance, we didn't intervene because we don't
  


 9   have the resources to intervene.
  


10                  And we're a fairly prominent
  


11   organization.  We depend on CFE to intervene.
  


12   They're not intervening exactly on our issues.  It
  


13   is almost impossible for the average member of the
  


14   public to find a venue in this state to discuss
  


15   these issues.
  


16                  And we -- we can't do it.  We do
  


17   the best we can.  If they can't come here which is
  


18   supposed to be open to the public, where can they
  


19   go?  Well, I can think of some other places.
  


20                  I just wanted to say I won't be
  


21   here -- I'm being a little pushy.  I have to leave
  


22   before the public comment period.  And Tony was on
  


23   his way, but he was rear-ended in Farmington.  So
  


24   I think he's okay, other than his precious
  


25   electric car is now a little crumpled, but just
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 1   one thing on the --
  


 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We can do the public
  


 3   comment now if you wish.
  


 4                  MARGARET MINOR:  I'll let him --
  


 5   well, one thing I did want to -- I wanted to say,
  


 6   I agree with Alicea, and the idea that there is
  


 7   some place where the public can go to learn these
  


 8   things and express them, I'm still meeting people
  


 9   who realize that Eversource is their water
  


10   supplier.  It's still beginning to dawn on them.
  


11                  And in the comments that we did
  


12   submit we talked about the Cannondale wells and
  


13   the segment of the Norwalk River.  That was just
  


14   an example.  I wanted to be sure to convey that
  


15   we -- I know that I could call Peter Galant.  And
  


16   in fact, I wouldn't be -- I'd get a full
  


17   explanation.
  


18                  But I was trying to show you what
  


19   it means for the average person.  I just said,
  


20   Tony, oh, Norwalk River, Cannondale.  What's going
  


21   on here?  It took hours to get at least some of
  


22   the information, but I wanted to say I just want
  


23   to make clear, it isn't because Aquarion wouldn't
  


24   be cooperative.  I know they would, but our letter
  


25   was just meant to lay out how a member of the
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 1   public trying to deal with all these documents,
  


 2   what a morass it is.  How many maps you have to go
  


 3   to, how many coordinates you have to look up.
  


 4                  So you have the letter, and I hope
  


 5   Tony will come limping in -- but I did want to say
  


 6   that it's not a reflection on Aquarion.  They're
  


 7   extremely open.  It's that the data is extremely
  


 8   difficult to use for any practical purpose.
  


 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Margaret.
  


10                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I apologize.  I was
  


11   late.  Can Alicea please say who she represents?
  


12   I missed that.
  


13                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Oh, I'm sorry.
  


14   I'm Alicea Charamut.  I am the cochair of the
  


15   water planning advisory group.  I represent on the
  


16   advisory group the fisheries advisory council, but
  


17   I am the steward for the Connecticut River
  


18   Conservancy.
  


19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And who are you for
  


20   the record?
  


21                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I'm Iris Kaminski.
  


22   I'm sitting on the environmental advisory council
  


23   for the City of New Haven.
  


24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Welcome.
  


25                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Thank you.
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  If there's no
  


 2   other correspondence, we'll move onto the state
  


 3   water plan implementation update.  We have to get
  


 4   the plan resubmitted to the Legislature by
  


 5   December 1st per the Executive Order.
  


 6                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yes.
  


 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And if no changes,
  


 8   so we have to make that happen.  We'll do that at
  


 9   the November 6th, election day meeting that we're
  


10   going to have.  We'll formally vote on it once
  


11   again, or vote to transmit it so we have something
  


12   official that we can put in our --
  


13                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So Jack, can we
  


14   have a draft transmittal letter at that point in
  


15   time to see --
  


16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.
  


17                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  -- moving
  


18   forward consistent with the executive Order?
  


19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  Gail Lucchina,
  


20   please make a note of that, please?
  


21
  


22             (Action item, noted in index.)
  


23
  


24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  The other thing,
  


25   speaking of diversion permits, is there any update
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 1   on the workgroup, Betsey?
  


 2                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So the workgroup
  


 3   has met.  We very much appreciate the input of the
  


 4   members.  They had a lot of discussion and a lot
  


 5   of questions.  I think they were urging us to
  


 6   simplify what we have proposed.  It's an ongoing
  


 7   process.
  


 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Now the drought
  


 9   report, God knows we've had enough rain to last us
  


10   for a while here.  But --
  


11                  DAVID KALIFA:  The harder we work
  


12   on the drought report the more it rains.
  


13                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Dave LeVasseur used
  


14   to always say that.
  


15                  DAVID KALIFA:  Exactly.  So we had
  


16   hoped that by today's meeting we would have a
  


17   final draft of the drought plan that we could
  


18   discuss adoption for.  In the interim between last
  


19   meeting and this meeting the state agencies got
  


20   together to discuss some final changes and they
  


21   had decided that there, there are a few more
  


22   things that really should happen with the plan.
  


23                  And so those are being worked on,
  


24   and I'll ask Lori -- and maybe, Eric, if you can
  


25   come up and just kind of outline what those areas
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 1   are?
  


 2                  And the hope is that for the
  


 3   November meeting we'll have something to look at
  


 4   for a final draft that we can talk about adopting.
  


 5   I think clearly we want to have something adopted
  


 6   by the first of the year as this Water Planning
  


 7   Council.
  


 8                  So I would still like to aim for
  


 9   November.  And Eric and Lori, talk about the
  


10   cochair work that still needs to be done.
  


11                  LORI MATHIEU:  So Eric, you lead
  


12   the group and you do that very well along with
  


13   Bruce.  So we could define the group.  So it's
  


14   OPM, DPH, DEEP, PURA, Agriculture and Department
  


15   of Emergency Services.  And what are they?
  


16                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  Public protection.
  


17                  LORI MATHIEU:  And public
  


18   protection.  So we got together last month and we
  


19   had a very good meeting, and I'll let Eric talk
  


20   about it.  He sent us an excellent meeting summary
  


21   which came up with six items and assignments for
  


22   each agency, and a variety of things.
  


23                  And we all agreed all the agencies
  


24   were represented except for Department of
  


25   Agriculture.  Right?  I don't think ag was there.
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 1                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  No, they were not.
  


 2                  LORI MATHIEU:  So we had he five
  


 3   agencies well represented and we all, essentially
  


 4   all agreed to the fact, number one, that we were
  


 5   not going to finish.
  


 6                  We still had significant issues to
  


 7   address as we started to talk among ourselves, and
  


 8   we had a great conversation between the five
  


 9   agencies.  We agreed that more items needed to be
  


10   addressed.  So we would not meet today's date to
  


11   get a final document for our review and potential
  


12   approval of that.  We knew that we needed more
  


13   time because we agreed at that meeting that it was
  


14   important work.
  


15                  From the health department's point
  


16   of view, we -- our final comment is it concerns a
  


17   criticism that we had from many people back in the
  


18   drought of '16 into '17 where at certain stages,
  


19   you know, through OPM the Governor issues a press
  


20   release and says, okay.  In this area of the state
  


21   you're going to be in this stage.  In this area of
  


22   the state you're at that stage.
  


23                  And then the water companies would
  


24   come out with a press release the same day and it
  


25   may be in conflict, or say something a bit
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 1   different.  And so the mixed messages.
  


 2                  We've heard from legislators that
  


 3   there were mixed messages.  And we, you know, we
  


 4   must address that as part of this management, you
  


 5   know, the drought plan.  I believe that that's
  


 6   really very important to address.
  


 7                  So of the Department of Public
  


 8   Health, we have one item here that we're going to
  


 9   move on alignment and consistency with messaging
  


10   for the water companies.  And we believe that in
  


11   talking to Brenda -- I spoke with Brenda.  Brenda
  


12   apologizes, Brenda Bergeron from emergency
  


13   services was to be here today because she
  


14   participated in the meeting herself.  And if
  


15   anyone knows her, she's a lead counsel for that
  


16   agency.
  


17                  So she has a lot on her hands, and
  


18   she is mission critical for emergency response for
  


19   the State.  You couldn't get a more bright, smart
  


20   person who's been involved in all of these
  


21   disasters over the years.  So she herself came to
  


22   this meeting.
  


23                  So she is going to take on some
  


24   work -- that I talked to her today.  She
  


25   apologizes she couldn't make it here today, but







27


 1   she really wanted to be here to have this
  


 2   conversation.  But she's going to be working on
  


 3   her items, which I think are really important.
  


 4                  And we -- she's tasked with looking
  


 5   at what the governor's authorities are, what the
  


 6   health department's authorities are, what the
  


 7   DEEP's authorities are in figuring out who should
  


 8   issue what, and get it right.  So it's important
  


 9   to do that.
  


10                  So, I don't know if Eric -- so
  


11   that's the health department's point of view and
  


12   that's what we are working on.  And we plan -- we
  


13   generally plan to get all these items addressed
  


14   before -- on or before the 6th of November so that
  


15   we could review and approve a plan here on
  


16   election day.
  


17                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So Lori, can I
  


18   ask you a question?  I understand the necessity of
  


19   trying to be as consistent as we can.  Isn't one
  


20   of the challenges that each of the water companies
  


21   have individual water supply plans with individual
  


22   drought triggers, and drought stages in them, and
  


23   that the State's responsibility is fundamentally
  


24   different?  How do you align those two things?
  


25                  LORI MATHIEU:  That's an
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 1   interesting question.  So -- and that's the
  


 2   challenge.  Right?
  


 3                  So in the five stages that we
  


 4   have -- not to bore everyone with the details, but
  


 5   at the second stage the health department along
  


 6   with DEEP, we should be looking at what the
  


 7   situation is, who has water, who doesn't have
  


 8   water.  Who has needs?  Where is it dry?  Where
  


 9   isn't it dry?
  


10                  And at the second stage we should
  


11   be reviewing all of that information, and we're
  


12   working really hard in the health department to
  


13   gather more information on system sustainability
  


14   and the amount of days or water remaining for
  


15   every system.  We don't have it yet, but we're
  


16   working really hard on it.
  


17                  So when we have that information
  


18   we're going to know more of who has the ability to
  


19   sell water to whom.
  


20                  So at the second stage we should
  


21   be -- we're going to be issuing press releases
  


22   through the governor's office saying what the
  


23   governor is thinking at that stage.
  


24                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  The second state
  


25   stage.
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 1                  LORI MATHIEU:  At the second stage.
  


 2   We're just preparing information at that stage.
  


 3                  Leading into the third stage we
  


 4   would start to think about more alignment, because
  


 5   we're going to -- we're now seeing it worsen, and
  


 6   as it worsens we're looking at who could be in a
  


 7   better position to sell water to whom.  I think
  


 8   leading into a fourth stage -- and we've never
  


 9   been there.  Leading into a fourth stage we have
  


10   to start to tell -- and when we are in stage four
  


11   we have to start to tell utilities this is it now.
  


12                  From the State's point of view we
  


13   know you have your own little plans, but you're in
  


14   a position to sell water to these people.  You're
  


15   in a position to sell water to those people.
  


16   These people have needs.  We're going to start,
  


17   you know, the message has to become a singular
  


18   message to people, because God forbid if we ever
  


19   reach stage five -- and that's what Brenda is
  


20   looking at, is where are the authorities to tell
  


21   people you can use water?
  


22                  You know, you would have to start
  


23   rationing water supplies.  You know, this
  


24   business, you can't use water every day.  I mean,
  


25   God forbid we ever get to that point, but that's
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 1   how serious we're taking this.  Okay?  Because our
  


 2   droughts have been light.  We've been lucky.  It
  


 3   starts raining, you know, or snowing back in '17
  


 4   in March, in April it started snowing.
  


 5                  But if it didn't, if we had a
  


 6   two-year drought we would have real serious
  


 7   problems.  And we need to make sure that we have
  


 8   our authorities aligned and our utilities aligned
  


 9   with our thought process.
  


10                  You know, what Brenda was bringing
  


11   to the table was great, because she was talking
  


12   about the task force where you start to bring the
  


13   utilities to the table.  And her and I just talked
  


14   at noon today where it's an easing in.  It's not
  


15   all the sudden we're going to jump into a stage
  


16   four and tell everybody what they have to do.
  


17   It's an easing in, and that's why it's a stepped
  


18   approach.  So that's why it's important to get it
  


19   right, and Brenda's input is really important to
  


20   that.
  


21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  But it's just
  


22   something we're going to -- when we get ready to
  


23   implement this, we're going to be working -- this
  


24   has been worked on for a very long time.
  


25                  LORI MATHIEU:  But not this issue,
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 1   not this issue that I'm describing.
  


 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  But how are we going
  


 3   to get out to the public?  Is this going to be a
  


 4   state plan?  Is this going to be dealing with the
  


 5   municipalities?
  


 6                  LORI MATHIEU:  Oh, this plan
  


 7   itself?
  


 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, how are we
  


 9   going to get people to --
  


10                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, the fun part
  


11   about this plan is there's no statutory mandate.
  


12                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, I guess that's
  


13   my point.
  


14                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yeah, exactly.
  


15                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Because it was tried
  


16   in Southbury, but I don't think we ever passed it
  


17   in Southbury.
  


18                  LORI MATHIEU:  Oh, the municipal
  


19   ordinance?
  


20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.
  


21                  LORI MATHIEU:  Actually, there's
  


22   municipal ordinances that exist.  The Town
  


23   of Greenwich has one.  The Town of Stamford has
  


24   one.
  


25                  The Town of Diarian has one; I'm
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 1   not sure it's passed.  New Canaan tried.  The City
  


 2   of Norwalk has one.
  


 3                  So there's, you know, in the
  


 4   drought of '16 and into '17 we started to see that
  


 5   towns have --
  


 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, because
  


 7   people --
  


 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, the City of
  


 9   Norwalk actually has a very well-written --
  


10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, because people
  


11   knew that they had to do something at that point.
  


12                  LORI MATHIEU:  We had one that
  


13   existed.
  


14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Southwest --
  


15                  LORI MATHIEU:  They had one that
  


16   existed.
  


17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  My point is that,
  


18   you know, we're doing all this work, but we want
  


19   to make sure that all 169 towns are aware of it,
  


20   and now it's going to be implemented into the
  


21   Connecticut Conference of Municipalities and
  


22   getting it into COGs and getting it out to the
  


23   public.  It's a lot of work going on.
  


24                  DAVID KALIFA:  Well, and I think
  


25   that's why Brenda's work is real important,
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 1   because she's looking into what statutory
  


 2   authority the governor has when we trigger those
  


 3   situations under other statutes.
  


 4                  So at least when we go out, you
  


 5   know, we'll have that as the backstop.
  


 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And that's a very
  


 7   good point, Dave.  I mean, I have worked with
  


 8   Brenda many times over the years with the snow
  


 9   storms and ice storms, and everything.  She's
  


10   excellent -- but you're right.  We could piggyback
  


11   on exactly what we do in terms of -- in that in
  


12   terms of getting to that drought.
  


13                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  It can also be a
  


14   living document.  We can finalize the drought plan
  


15   and say we're going to look at it again in six
  


16   months or in twelve months.  I think it's going to
  


17   be very clearly heard from the Legislature that
  


18   this is something that's important to them.  While
  


19   we don't have a statutory mandate, that sure cuts
  


20   both ways.
  


21                  It would make sense to me to make
  


22   sure we have it done as we go back to the
  


23   Legislature with the state water plan and say --
  


24   and we're working on implementation, and here is a
  


25   prime piece that we're moving forward.
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 1                  DAVID KALIFA:  And you know, since
  


 2   we have to resubmit the state water plan
  


 3   December 1st, I think we want something in place.
  


 4                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Absolutely.
  


 5                  DAVID KALIFA:  And again, I haven't
  


 6   been a member here that long, but my understanding
  


 7   is, I mean, the reason for updating the drought
  


 8   plan is because the last one dated back to 2003, I
  


 9   think.
  


10                  So the idea was to at least get
  


11   something so we have something updated in place.
  


12   Adopt it, but continue to work on it as a living
  


13   document.
  


14                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Right.  Because
  


15   I think with every circumstance and every time we
  


16   look at it we're going to see something new that
  


17   can be enhanced and that can be moved forward.
  


18                  I think I'm concerned I'm hearing
  


19   that sort of new issues have been brought up, and
  


20   at some point we need to say, okay.  We're going
  


21   to address what we've got on the table and we're
  


22   going to move forward.
  


23                  LORI MATHIEU:  It's just so funny
  


24   you say a living document.  So I've been involved
  


25   since '98.  Right?  So I've been around since,
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 1   like, dirt.  Right?  In this process.  Right?
  


 2   Since the start of this process I've been involved
  


 3   and we've always said, well, we need to advise it.
  


 4   We need to update it.  We never did, because we're
  


 5   all busy.
  


 6                  So I think taking this window of
  


 7   time we have an opportunity -- and we've all said
  


 8   we're going to meet the date of the 6th.  So I
  


 9   think taking this time, I agree with you Betsey,
  


10   that coupling the state water plan with the
  


11   drought plan and teeing it up to the Legislature
  


12   makes sense together.  And we want to make sure
  


13   that we meet that timeframe.
  


14                  And to your point, Jack, I think we
  


15   need to go out when we get the final and we
  


16   approve of it -- you know, it's not just us.  We
  


17   have to remember it's Brenda's agency as well as
  


18   agriculture, and I think we need to talk about how
  


19   we roll this out to, you know, maybe we do another
  


20   series of presentations for RPOs -- I called them
  


21   RPOs -- council of governments to represent, you
  


22   know, us and talk to chief elected officials.
  


23                  And because a lot of them are going
  


24   to struggle with a lack of municipal ordinance,
  


25   and I think that's something that is important to
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 1   work on as a priority, too.
  


 2                  DAVID KALIFA:  My one concern that
  


 3   I share with Betsey is that, as you indicated,
  


 4   we're all busy.  So we've got a window between now
  


 5   until the 6th of November.  And so the people on
  


 6   this list and agencies that are supposed to do
  


 7   something, they have to make it a priority to do
  


 8   it, because if they haven't then I am going to
  


 9   recommend we move forward with whatever we have
  


10   and adopt that.
  


11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Because that's
  


12   where we were three months ago, whether we set the
  


13   date of today.  And so that's sort of what -- part
  


14   of what we're struggling with.
  


15                  DAVID KALIFA:  So you know, after
  


16   the meeting which I wasn't at, and I was debriefed
  


17   talking to Eric, you know, I agree.  These are
  


18   important things, and if we can get them in there
  


19   and include them at this point in time it makes a
  


20   lot of sense, but if we can't I still think it's
  


21   important that we move it forward.
  


22                  And maybe you just have an addendum
  


23   that says, these issues, you know, this is a live
  


24   document.  These issues are going to be addressed
  


25   over the coming whatever.
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 1                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Have we left you
  


 2   anything to say, Eric?
  


 3                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  I think you
  


 4   covered it very well.  I just want to piggyback on
  


 5   that and say that there will always be issues left
  


 6   to address.  It will never be a perfect document,
  


 7   and if we try to make it that it will never get
  


 8   adopted.
  


 9                  But you know, my recommendation --
  


10   and I think you guys are on board -- is to
  


11   obviously address these final issues the best way
  


12   we can.  I agree with Lori that, you know, what
  


13   DPH has raised in particular is something that is
  


14   a real shortcoming of the plan as it exists right
  


15   now.
  


16                  And it can be improved, but you
  


17   know, the challenge is predicting what will happen
  


18   in those later stages of drought.  We've never
  


19   been there.  We don't know really what to expect.
  


20   So you know, it will be a learning process as we
  


21   go through such an event if the day ever comes.
  


22                  But another recommendation that I
  


23   would have is to, upon adoption of the plan, get
  


24   the committee back together and identify all of
  


25   those lingering issues that still remain and come
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 1   up with recommendations on how to address those
  


 2   issues, whether it's through a statutory solution,
  


 3   maybe a legislative proposal or not, but that's a
  


 4   discussion that the Council should probably
  


 5   undertake at some point, you know, after adoption
  


 6   of the existing plan.
  


 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.  Thank
  


 8   you.
  


 9                  LORI MATHIEU:  I like that idea,
  


10   and I would add to it because, you know, years
  


11   have gone by where we didn't get together because
  


12   there were no issues.  I think we should have a
  


13   standing meeting on an annual basis that say,
  


14   like, OPM would call the group together just to
  


15   dust off the plan.  Look at issues and we address
  


16   everything.
  


17                  So I think we should always get
  


18   together at least once a year, maybe twice a year.
  


19                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  And that language
  


20   I believe is in the plan to call a meeting.  I
  


21   think it says once every two years.  So maybe we
  


22   want to revise that.
  


23                  DAVID KALIFA:  I would think
  


24   annually.  So yeah, like I said, I'm on board and
  


25   I will leave it to Lori and Eric to put pressure
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 1   on the people who have to do something to do it.
  


 2                  And if it doesn't look like it's
  


 3   going to get there in two weeks that we just say,
  


 4   okay.  Let's finalize the language without it and,
  


 5   you know, and get it to the Council, you know,
  


 6   several days before our next meeting so we can
  


 7   review it and decide.
  


 8                  Either way we should have a plan to
  


 9   the Council, I don't know, four days or so before
  


10   our next meeting.
  


11                  LORI MATHIEU:  We should maybe set
  


12   a date of -- the 6th is a Tuesday.  So maybe the
  


13   2nd, November 2nd?
  


14                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  My hope was to get
  


15   it back before the start of November.
  


16                  DAVID KALIFA:  Right.  So if you
  


17   guys could communicate with the folks --
  


18                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  A Halloween
  


19   present?
  


20                  DAVID KALIFA:  Yeah.  If you guys
  


21   can communicate with the folks that are supposed
  


22   to do something so you have enough time, Eric, to
  


23   turn around what you're getting and meld it into a
  


24   document, into the document by the 2nd, that would
  


25   be good.  So you're looking at, you know, late
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 1   October to give yourself however many days you're
  


 2   going to need to take.  So --
  


 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.  Yes,
  


 4   Virginia?
  


 5                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  I think hearing
  


 6   that there's going to be some clarification of
  


 7   what the statutory authorities are in the more
  


 8   extreme cases is very important, and they are
  


 9   needed.
  


10                  I do want to piggyback on one
  


11   question that Betsey asked, as having been
  


12   involved in this process longer than Lori and also
  


13   having spent a decade as responsible for rewriting
  


14   it, we talk at length about this issue that the
  


15   messages coming from the state drought plan and
  


16   those coming from utilities were different.
  


17                  In all due respect, I don't think
  


18   that they ever can be the same.  I think that is
  


19   just an example of the different types and
  


20   different sizes of systems we have.
  


21                  Take, for instance, the Hartford
  


22   County.  We have MDC which has a huge reservoir
  


23   which has lots of water in it.  The county could
  


24   be drastically dry and MDC correctly could be
  


25   saying to their customers, no problem.  And if
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 1   they were going to be selling between water
  


 2   companies as you mentioned, Lori, you know, that
  


 3   depends on interconnections which is something
  


 4   that we all know is a priority, but it does not
  


 5   exist all over the place.
  


 6                  DPH getting involved in that and
  


 7   really knowing who can move water to whom, you
  


 8   know.  You have mentioned many times, Lori, the
  


 9   1400, the 2,000, however many systems there are.
  


10   I think that would be an ideal circumstance, an
  


11   ideal thing to do.  I question whether DPH has the
  


12   resources to be able to do that.  Even if you shut
  


13   down everything else to focus on a drought that
  


14   was happening, in all due respect I don't think
  


15   it's realistic.
  


16                  There will be differences between
  


17   individual systems and what is happening in a
  


18   larger geographic area.  That's a function of the
  


19   hydrology, and I don't want to get too technical.
  


20   But the way -- perhaps not the best, but the way
  


21   we had decided to address it in the past actually
  


22   ended up confusing people more than it solved the
  


23   problem in that we intentionally named the stages
  


24   in the state plan the different names from the
  


25   ones that were being used by the industry.
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 1                  So that the fact that they might
  


 2   not mesh -- I mean, if you have a watch here and a
  


 3   warning there, it's very clear that they don't
  


 4   match.  But we decided to call them something
  


 5   different so that there wouldn't be that
  


 6   comparison recognizing that they would never --
  


 7   could not be in sync.
  


 8                  The more extreme stages with the
  


 9   statutory's?  Yes, but in the more preventative
  


10   stations -- stages, let's do this so that we don't
  


11   get there.
  


12                  I posit that it would be impossible
  


13   to have them in match step.
  


14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other comments?
  


15                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  And basically
  


16   sort of we tried to explain that in the narrative.
  


17   You know, I haven't been involved for the past
  


18   what?  Two years, three years.  We said just that,
  


19   that for these reasons they will not be -- the
  


20   public has to weigh both.  They may be getting
  


21   different messages.
  


22                  So the way we addressed it was to
  


23   state it right down there.  This is the reality,
  


24   and it will be confusing.
  


25                  LORI MATHIEU:  So just a few
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 1   things.  Fundamentally the Department of Public
  


 2   Health's work is adequacy and purity for public
  


 3   health.  And so I see that as the drought worsens,
  


 4   or the stages, my staff would get pulled in
  


 5   because they are there to help and assist local
  


 6   health directors in making decisions, and I'm
  


 7   talking about stage five.
  


 8                  Like, who's going to get the water?
  


 9   Who's going to use the water?  Priorities would be
  


10   nursing homes and hospitals, and all of my
  


11   staff -- there's two members here, Eric McPhee and
  


12   Matt Wallach in the back.  They would not be doing
  


13   their regulatory reviews.  They would be helping
  


14   monitor and making phonecalls and talking and
  


15   working with local health.
  


16                  If we're in a stage five we're not
  


17   doing any regulatory oversight.  We're changing
  


18   the way that we do our job.  We do that with every
  


19   disaster.  If it's a hurricane we stop working on
  


20   our regular work and we -- all of us to.  So you
  


21   know, I hate the word "exception," but I'll say
  


22   it.  I take exception to the fact that you say we
  


23   don't have the resources.  We would have the
  


24   resources because that's part of the plan.
  


25                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  That's in stage
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 1   five, but what about stage three which if we
  


 2   managed that well we might never get to stage
  


 3   five?
  


 4                  LORI MATHIEU:  Exactly.  That's my
  


 5   point.  So if somebody who has all the water is
  


 6   saying, we're fine, we're fine, we're fine.  But
  


 7   boy, when those five communities that surround
  


 8   them that are interconnected that need water,
  


 9   maybe there's a directive that says, you know, we
  


10   need to start being more in lockstep at a certain
  


11   point in time that is more ahead of the stage
  


12   four.
  


13                  And so that's the kind of thing
  


14   that you have to track week to week when you get
  


15   into stage three, and we're building our capacity.
  


16   And I can't wait to share with the Water Planning
  


17   Council in probably January or February all of the
  


18   work we've been doing to gather information from
  


19   all of our public water systems so that we can
  


20   track this on a much better -- on a monthly basis,
  


21   other than -- more than just reservoir capacity.
  


22                  So we've been working with the
  


23   group of utilities on this.  So there's a lot that
  


24   we want to share that goes along with the drought
  


25   plan updates.  So we'll do that in January or
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 1   February, and I'm very excited to present all of
  


 2   that to you when we get there.  So --
  


 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Alicea?
  


 4                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Can someone
  


 5   remind me, to which stage did we reach two or
  


 6   three years ago?  Time is going by so fast.  When
  


 7   we --
  


 8                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  In Fairfield
  


 9   County?
  


10                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Well, in
  


11   Fairfield County and there were some other systems
  


12   that were in dire straits.  What stage were we in
  


13   then when it got at its worst?
  


14                  LORI MATHIEU:  Stage three.
  


15                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  We were at stage
  


16   three?
  


17                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yeah, We were at
  


18   stage three.
  


19                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  I'll just jump in.
  


20   So there's a difference between the existing 2003
  


21   plan and the proposed plan.  We add a stage to the
  


22   proposed plan, so there's five instead of four
  


23   stages.  The existing 2003 plan had four stages.
  


24   We made it to the second stage, technically, but
  


25   it really kind of equates to the third stage of
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 1   the proposed plan.
  


 2                  LORI MATHIEU:  Not to make it more
  


 3   confusing, but we will.
  


 4                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  So it was stage
  


 5   two in the old plan, stage three in the new plan?
  


 6                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  Pretty much, yeah.
  


 7                  LORI MATHIEU:  For the most part,
  


 8   yeah.
  


 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anything else
  


10   on the drought plan.  Yes?
  


11                  TONY MITCHELL:  Where should the
  


12   public go to find out how the drought plan is
  


13   progressing?  Is there one place I can send people
  


14   to a website and explain, here's where the drought
  


15   plan proposes -- here's what they're working on.
  


16   Here's the plan.  Basically it's what you just
  


17   talked about.  Is it one place to go to for that?
  


18                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  I can post the
  


19   plan, yeah, the draft plan on the Water Planning
  


20   Council website.
  


21                  DAVID KALIFA:  I think when we have
  


22   a draft that we're going to review for potential
  


23   adoption we can post it even to the Water Planning
  


24   Council's website.
  


25                  TONY MITCHELL:  I was thinking
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 1   specifically who was working on what you said.
  


 2   We'd be looking forward to seeing what they have
  


 3   to say in the different agencies.  You made
  


 4   assignments there and I don't know if you handed
  


 5   that out or not.  I was late.  I apologize.  I got
  


 6   rear-ended on the way here.
  


 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We're sorry for the
  


 8   mishap there on the way.
  


 9                  TONY MITCHELL:  Yeah.  Luckily I
  


10   wasn't the first car to get hit.  I was hit by the
  


11   Lexus, and the Lexus was hit by a Jeep.
  


12                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  So incredibly, it
  


13   was already, I believe, two years ago that the
  


14   proposed plan went out for public comment on the
  


15   Water Planning Council.
  


16                  So this is really -- the plan we're
  


17   discussing now is the plan that was formulated in
  


18   response to those public comments.  The changes
  


19   were in response, and now these most recent round
  


20   of changes is in addition to that.  So that's
  


21   something we have to be aware of, too, is we can't
  


22   really -- because we already had the public
  


23   comment period we really need to be careful about
  


24   adding and subtracting too much content.
  


25                  LORI MATHIEU:  But interestingly,
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 1   the department's comments had this concern in
  


 2   them.  So when we talk about public comment that
  


 3   includes state agency comments as well, which we
  


 4   had a concern because of the criticism that we got
  


 5   through my Commissioner.  We were questioned, why
  


 6   are the mixed messages?
  


 7                  There were people calling the
  


 8   governor's office saying, what's going on?  We
  


 9   hear this from the utility here, and we hear this
  


10   from the Governor.  Like, what's the message?
  


11   What am I supposed to follow if I live in this
  


12   town?  Tell me, somebody.
  


13                  You know, so the mixed messages
  


14   have to, you know, in talking to Brenda today
  


15   about this.  At some point it's a phased-in
  


16   approach so that we don't go from this to that,
  


17   and that's what happened in '16.  We went from
  


18   everything is fine, to voluntary, to all of the
  


19   sudden the health department needs to issue an
  


20   order.
  


21                  And so from my Commissioner's point
  


22   of view we're not going to allow that to happen
  


23   again.
  


24                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  That can be
  


25   nature's doing.
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 1                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, it can be, but
  


 2   in that case --
  


 3                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  We can't
  


 4   guarantee that we can.
  


 5                  LORI MATHIEU:  Exactly.  We can't
  


 6   anticipate everything, but this plan is meant to
  


 7   be more thoughtful about gathering information and
  


 8   paying more attention.  And frankly, that's what
  


 9   we're trying to do.  Right?  At the health
  


10   department.  So that we know we have better
  


11   information so we can make more informed decisions
  


12   as a group of six agencies.
  


13                  As we're sharing information we go
  


14   around the table.  Everybody puts their
  


15   information on the table.  We start to put it
  


16   together and fully integrate our thoughts, and
  


17   that's what we're trying to do, is make it much
  


18   more of a more informed decision making process.
  


19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anything else
  


20   on the drought?  Well, we look forward to --
  


21                  Yes, I'm sorry.
  


22                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Just to extend the
  


23   question.  So for example for the City of New
  


24   Haven, if we wanted to have a drought plan would
  


25   you create it for us and we'll just use it?  We
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 1   don't have to reinvent the wheel.  Would that --
  


 2   we'd be able to just follow your guidelines?
  


 3                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, the city of
  


 4   New Haven for water supply is covered -- is
  


 5   supplied water by the regional water authority.
  


 6   The regional water authority, to Betsey
  


 7   Wingfield's point, has a drought plan that's part
  


 8   of their emergency plan.  That's part of their
  


 9   individual water supply plan.
  


10                  So you know, the regional water
  


11   authority has, and has had for 30 years a drought
  


12   plan.  So they have -- that's what we're talking
  


13   about, that they have their own plan and their own
  


14   triggers based upon their own capacities, and then
  


15   there's the state layer on top of it.  And do
  


16   those work or integrate, and how are they not
  


17   integrated today?  But how the utilities, the
  


18   larger utilities that manage all their surface
  


19   water supplies have these plans.
  


20                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  However, for the
  


21   City of New Haven, it can adopt ordinances very
  


22   similar to what the Authority had adopted in other
  


23   communities that actually helped the utilities
  


24   enforce restrictions in drought.
  


25                  LORI MATHIEU:  Correct.  Exactly,
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 1   and local health director's involvement, and that
  


 2   was key in the four communities between Greenwich
  


 3   and Stamford, and Darien, New Canaan.
  


 4                  As if the towns didn't have a local
  


 5   ordinance it was really difficult for them to
  


 6   enforce.  And the enforcement comes through local
  


 7   health departments.  And they're critical to this
  


 8   process.  So it's a good point, Alicea.
  


 9                  LINDA PAGANI:  Yeah.  Thank you,
  


10   Jack.  Linda Pagani.
  


11                  Just since we're talking about
  


12   this, and on municipal ordinances, I know I read
  


13   the sample on the municipal ordinance in the 2003
  


14   and then in the later.
  


15                  And something that always struck
  


16   me -- and maybe this is something you can discuss
  


17   in your group since we're talking about this now,
  


18   was that there's just a major, seemingly a major
  


19   loophole in it where a business or entity can go
  


20   to a public health director and say, I can't do
  


21   this.  I can't make these adjustments.  And they
  


22   have to have a decision within three days.
  


23                  So that just seems to me as a
  


24   number, you know, of the general public that -- I
  


25   could just imagine, for example, in Bloomfield,
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 1   Niagara coming in and saying, no.  We're going to
  


 2   lay everyone off.  So we need an answer in three
  


 3   days, and that just gives me some pause in
  


 4   communities.  So --
  


 5                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, that's how
  


 6   important these municipal ordinances are.  I mean,
  


 7   it's making those decisions.
  


 8                  We've never been to that point, but
  


 9   if we ever get there they should be done ahead of
  


10   time.  And so I think to Jack's point, getting out
  


11   to the communities and working with the council of
  


12   governments, it makes a lot of sense to me.
  


13                  LINDA PAGANI:  No, I agree.  But
  


14   I'm just saying I think there's a huge loophole in
  


15   it from my point of view in the municipal
  


16   ordinances.
  


17                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Well, each
  


18   community can design them.
  


19                  LINDA PAGANI:  They can, but will
  


20   they?  And when they just say they don't know
  


21   anything about it they'll go to the MDC, and see
  


22   what the MDC says.
  


23                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  The issue of the
  


24   model ordinance has been identified as one of
  


25   those ongoing issues that we recommend the Council
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 1   undertake further action on down the road.  So we
  


 2   are aware of the deficiencies in it.
  


 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, Tony.
  


 4                  TONY MITCHELL:  In the western WUCC
  


 5   integrated plan, they mentioned the usefulness of
  


 6   having interconnections with less restrictions on
  


 7   them, with being able to change the direction of
  


 8   water flow or the amount of water per day on their
  


 9   own without getting prior permission in order to
  


10   respond faster to changing conditions, et cetera,
  


11   or the drought or whatever.
  


12                  You know, it was, you know, a
  


13   million gallons a day.  So we're not talking about
  


14   something that's huge, but they actually mapped
  


15   out -- they identified connections between water
  


16   systems into three, four, you know, what I call
  


17   super systems.  And they actually mapped out their
  


18   interconnections between those super systems to
  


19   create a Western Connecticut mega system.
  


20                  Do you see that as part?  Is that
  


21   part of drought planning to be able to use
  


22   interconnections like that so that before we get
  


23   to another stage they can make adjustments so
  


24   maybe the reservoir levels will, you know, prevent
  


25   them from dropping as fast?
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 1                  You know, my image was that one
  


 2   reservoir over here is full and overflowing.  The
  


 3   other one over here is not full and overflowing.
  


 4   That system could conceivably get more water
  


 5   through its interconnections because their
  


 6   system -- because their reservoir wasn't full.  So
  


 7   they would be getting more water even before we
  


 8   get to any kind of a drought condition.
  


 9                  As a precaution, as a preemptive
  


10   move in case it doesn't -- in case the reason that
  


11   level, the reservoir level is dropping in that
  


12   part of the state is because there isn't going to
  


13   be any more rain.  Maybe that's just the beginning
  


14   of the stuff, the drought is coming in.
  


15                  Would that interconnection
  


16   flexibility, would that help or hinder a response
  


17   to drought planning?  I guess the question can't
  


18   be answered here, but it's something that, you
  


19   know, came to mind when they were designing it.
  


20   The central and Eastern WUCC plans, I didn't see
  


21   anything similar to that, although they talked at
  


22   length about interconnections, but it was
  


23   actually -- the western plan actually identified
  


24   where those would be on the great, very nice map
  


25   on their plans.
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 1                  LORI MATHIEU:  Just in general.  I
  


 2   can't answer the specifics, but in general
  


 3   interconnected systems assist with resiliency of
  


 4   those systems and the ability to move water in
  


 5   different directions provides for meeting demands
  


 6   where those demands are.
  


 7                  However, everything is, you know,
  


 8   unique from town to town in our state.  And you
  


 9   might look at that and may and say, oh, you easily
  


10   could move water from here to there.  That's not
  


11   always the case.  Right?  Because you have a pump
  


12   station.  You have hydraulic restrictions.  You
  


13   have other issues that you have -- and you have
  


14   water quality concerns on our end.  You have water
  


15   quality and mixes of water quality.
  


16                  So it's a case-by-case situation,
  


17   and Connecticut is quite unique where you can't
  


18   move water to get water where it might be needed.
  


19   Say there's a need in New Haven.  You can't get
  


20   water from the Aquarion main system to New Haven.
  


21   Why is that?  You know, you can't get water over
  


22   the Lower Connecticut River to serve people.  Why
  


23   is that?
  


24                  You know, those interconnections
  


25   don't exist.  You know, those are the discussions
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 1   that we should have in the future about what the
  


 2   needs are from the water supply point of view in
  


 3   the time of emergency.  So -- and a good question,
  


 4   though.  I mean, it's again what the
  


 5   implementation group needs to be thinking about
  


 6   and talking about.
  


 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  To be
  


 8   continued.  Thank you all for all your work on
  


 9   this very complex issue.  It sounds easier --
  


10   you're probably saying, what's in the drought
  


11   plan?  Why is this so hard?  But there's a lot of
  


12   moving targets putting it together -- that is for
  


13   sure -- between state and local authorities.
  


14                  Okay.  So let's move onto the Water
  


15   Planning Council advisory group report.  Alicea
  


16   and Josh, I understand, are going to -- and then
  


17   John is not here today.
  


18                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Yes.  So the
  


19   implementation, a call has gone out to fill the
  


20   slots for the implementation work group.
  


21                  We have had some responses, and I
  


22   don't know, Virginia, if you want to say anything
  


23   about that, but I don't have much more to add at
  


24   this point.
  


25                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  The only piece
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 1   of information that I have is the -- I don't know
  


 2   how many total responses have come in for various
  


 3   slots.  If you recall there were four agencies
  


 4   slots and then two in-streamflow advocates.  There
  


 5   were two out-of-stream advocates -- that's up
  


 6   to -- there were two appointed by the cochairs of
  


 7   the Water Planning Council.
  


 8                  And since they're balanced instream
  


 9   and out of stream, presumably their slots would
  


10   also be balanced.  And then there were two subject
  


11   matter experts, and included in that was the idea
  


12   of neutral parties.
  


13                  And so I don't know how many people
  


14   have responded to all those slots, but I do know
  


15   that there have been four people interested in the
  


16   subject matter neutral slot, which obviously there
  


17   are only two positions available.
  


18                  And one of the comments that I made
  


19   way back at the beginning of this process, not to
  


20   this group, but in the implementation workgroup
  


21   itself was that my ideal implementation workgroup
  


22   would be to have all the folks neutral.
  


23                  So how y'all want to address the
  


24   fact that we may have vacancies in the advocacy
  


25   positions and have extra neutral folks, and how
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 1   you want to play that one is a question that may
  


 2   come up.  We may not have any vacancies in the
  


 3   other slots.  I haven't seen all the input.
  


 4   That's the only piece of information that was
  


 5   shared with me.
  


 6                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  The call went
  


 7   out last week and it's open until the 1st of
  


 8   November.  Correct?
  


 9                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Was it last
  


10   week?
  


11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  It's dated the
  


12   4th.
  


13                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Thank you.  Last
  


14   week.  So time is --
  


15                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So let's hope we
  


16   have an overflowing basket.
  


17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.
  


18                  Alicea?
  


19                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  And you received
  


20   the proposed slate --
  


21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.
  


22                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  -- for the water
  


23   planning group advisory membership, and I'll let
  


24   Josh assess this if you have any questions.
  


25                  JOSH CANSLER:  I won't go into the
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 1   whole process of what we went through as a
  


 2   nominating committee since we discussed that last
  


 3   week.  Obviously, we did have a long discussion at
  


 4   the last WPC meeting about some of the vacancies
  


 5   we had, specifically the business and industry
  


 6   Association vacancy.  We did reach out to CBIA
  


 7   again.  They just said they didn't -- we didn't
  


 8   have the capacity to fill that position at this
  


 9   time.
  


10                  We did have a nominee Mike Emmons
  


11   from the Connecticut Nursery and Landscaping
  


12   Association, CNLA.  He was very interested in it.
  


13   He did come to the last advisory group meeting and
  


14   we talked to him at length.  He is very interested
  


15   in the job.
  


16                  We did discuss with him being kind
  


17   of a liaison between CBIA and the advisory group,
  


18   which he agreed to.  And so we as an advisory
  


19   group decided to approve the slate with him in the
  


20   position for the business and industry association
  


21   slot with the stipulation that he also liaison
  


22   with CBIA.
  


23                  We also approved Brian Hurlburt to
  


24   replace -- from the Connecticut Farm Bureau to be
  


25   on the agriculture position, and Eric Hammerling
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 1   from the Connecticut Forest and Parks Association.
  


 2   And then everyone else that's on the slate is
  


 3   already a member of the advisory group.
  


 4                  So we're presenting the slate with
  


 5   four groups with five members to be reapproved
  


 6   every year.  You can see that group one would
  


 7   start January 1st and run through December 1,
  


 8   2022.  All three of the new members are in group
  


 9   one as well as two of the members who have been
  


10   with the advisory group the longest.  And then the
  


11   rest of the numbers on here are based on their
  


12   time.
  


13                  So if the slate got approved, those
  


14   in group -- the five members in group one would
  


15   serve a four-year term and the rest of them would
  


16   serve out their terms until such time that their
  


17   position on the slate came up.  So that's the
  


18   slate as we're presenting it.
  


19                  Any questions?
  


20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, thank you for
  


21   all of your work.  It's no small task to put this
  


22   together and to get people to agree to serve on
  


23   it.  So we appreciate all of your efforts.
  


24                  Any questions before I entertain a
  


25   motion to approve.
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 1                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Can I just make
  


 2   one?  So Mike Emmons and Eric Hammerling would
  


 3   need to be appointed onto the WPCAG.  Is that
  


 4   correct?
  


 5                  JOSH CANSLER:  Yes, they would be
  


 6   appointed as part of the three-year slate.
  


 7                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So it's a
  


 8   two-action step.  They need to be appointed and
  


 9   then -- okay.
  


10                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Is there no member
  


11   of the public on this list, or it's not necessary?
  


12   Or the general public?
  


13                  THE CHAIRMAN:  This is set up by
  


14   state statute.  This Water Planning Council
  


15   advisory group is --
  


16                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I'm sorry.  I don't
  


17   know anything about this.
  


18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That's okay.  Please
  


19   feel free to -- but anybody, as Alicea and Josh
  


20   always say, anybody is free to attend the meetings
  


21   and participate.  They're open to the public.
  


22                  LORI MATHIEU:  That's a good
  


23   question because I think the statute says these
  


24   categories may not be limited to.  So I've always
  


25   maintained that we should be more broad.  And I'll
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 1   continue to say that, but I'm fine with what this
  


 2   is at this point in time.
  


 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So we're
  


 4   going to have a two-pronged motion here.  Betsey?
  


 5                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I move to
  


 6   approve the proposed 2019 membership slate.
  


 7                  DAVID KALIFA:  I second it.
  


 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion made and
  


 9   seconded.  Any questions on the motion?
  


10                  LORI MATHIEU:  Just with, again me
  


11   stating as part of this that the Health Department
  


12   has always thought that public health should have
  


13   more representation.
  


14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  So noted.
  


15                  LORI MATHIEU:  Thank you.
  


16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further
  


17   questions.
  


18
  


19                  (No response.)
  


20
  


21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, all those in
  


22   favor signify by saying aye.
  


23                  THE COUNCIL:  Opposed?
  


24
  


25                  (No response.)
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  The motion is
  


 2   carried.
  


 3                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Thank you to the
  


 4   group for the considerable amount of work they
  


 5   did, and the analysis, the planning.  And I think
  


 6   you have a thorough plan for moving forward.
  


 7   Appreciate it.  And so I think the second motion
  


 8   would be a motion to appoint Mike Emmons and Eric
  


 9   Hammerling to the Water Planning Council advisory
  


10   group.
  


11                  JOSH CANSLER:  And Brian Hurlburt.
  


12                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I thought we
  


13   already did that.  Did we do that?
  


14                  JOSH CANSLER:  I don't think so.
  


15   He's replacing his predecessor with --
  


16                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Right.
  


17                  JOSH CANSLER:  But he has
  


18   not personally been.
  


19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I don't think we
  


20   did.
  


21                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And Brian
  


22   Hurlburt.
  


23                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Just to be safe.
  


24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  So make that a
  


25   motion and second?
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 1                  LORI MATHIEU:  Second.
  


 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any question
  


 3   on the motion?
  


 4
  


 5                  (No response.)
  


 6
  


 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, all those in
  


 8   favor signify by saying, aye.
  


 9                  THE COUNCIL:  Aye.
  


10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Opposed?
  


11
  


12                  (No response.)
  


13
  


14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  The motion is
  


15   carried.
  


16                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So we'll send
  


17   out an appointment invitation.
  


18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Gail, we want to
  


19   make sure we get letters to them, please.
  


20                  Alicea, anything else?
  


21                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  No, that's it.
  


22                  THE CHAIRMAN:  New business.  We
  


23   have here -- the only thing I have here is on the
  


24   legislative update.  I understand that DPH has put
  


25   a package together for the Legislature.  I know
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 1   PURA is presently reviewing it.
  


 2                  LORI MATHIEU:  Are you?
  


 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.
  


 4                  LORI MATHIEU:  Very good.
  


 5                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I'm sorry.
  


 6   What, Jack?
  


 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  DPH has -- why don't
  


 8   you tell us what you're proposing, Lori?
  


 9                  LORI MATHIEU:  I can't.
  


10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, you can't.
  


11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  That's what I
  


12   thought.
  


13                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, okay.  Oh, I'm
  


14   sorry.  Okay.
  


15                  LORI MATHIEU:  If I would like to
  


16   keep my job.
  


17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's skip over the
  


18   legislative, you know, why don't we just worry
  


19   about --
  


20                  LORI MATHIEU:  These are draft
  


21   proposals.
  


22                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Why don't we worry
  


23   about getting through the election before we worry
  


24   about legislation.
  


25                  LORI MATHIEU:  I will tell you
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 1   this.  What I can speak about --
  


 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think I know what
  


 3   they are, but that's quite all right.
  


 4                  LORI MATHIEU:  Because you've seen
  


 5   all of them.
  


 6                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Just for the
  


 7   edification of the public, when we're putting
  


 8   together legislation for the administration it's
  


 9   an internal discussion until it's actually been
  


10   approved by OPM and the Governor's office.
  


11                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And top secret.
  


12                  DAVID KALIFA:  And I will tell you
  


13   that for my division we also have a legislative
  


14   package that is top secret until the secretary's
  


15   office approves it.
  


16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Then I don't know
  


17   why we put legislation on the agenda.  We won't
  


18   talk about legislation.  Let's not talk about it.
  


19                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Well, is anyone
  


20   else going to --
  


21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Don't put any
  


22   legislation on the next month, Gail.  Leave the
  


23   legislation off.
  


24                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Not until
  


25   January.
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 1                  DAVID KALIFA:  Right.  And it's
  


 2   obviously, you know, this is kind of an
  


 3   interesting cycle because you know there will be a
  


 4   new administration.  And so whatever legislative
  


 5   proposals are put forward by this administration
  


 6   may or may not go forward.
  


 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other new
  


 8   business?
  


 9                  LORI MATHIEU:  I could add
  


10   something for legislation, though.  We did have
  


11   legislation passed last legislative session that
  


12   required our small community public water systems
  


13   to produce an asset management plan and a fiscal
  


14   management plan.  So the 330 small community
  


15   systems by the year 2021 will have to have those
  


16   plans in place, as well as a hydropneumatic tank
  


17   assessment, which is due by May of 2019, due to
  


18   the explosion of a tank that we had in a system in
  


19   Southeastern Connecticut back in the year '15.
  


20                  We've worked really hard to try to
  


21   get our water systems to review their
  


22   hydropneumatic tanks, which are pressure tanks.
  


23   They can be large, large tanks under pressure.
  


24   One had exploded.  No one died.  Thank god it was
  


25   in the middle of the night, but these tanks are
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 1   aged and that's an example of how aging
  


 2   infrastructure can impact water quality and water
  


 3   supply.
  


 4                  So anyway, just to make note of
  


 5   that.  That did pass this past legislative
  


 6   session.
  


 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Lori.
  


 8   Any other new business.
  


 9
  


10                  (No response.)
  


11
  


12                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Old business, we
  


13   have a WUCC update.
  


14                  LORI MATHIEU:  So last meeting back
  


15   in September we were still under the public
  


16   comment period for the WUCC process.  All three
  


17   WUCC plans were under public comment until
  


18   September 28th.  That's the close of the public
  


19   comment period, so we -- our Eric is here.  Eric
  


20   McPhee is the supervisor in charge of the WUCC
  


21   process in the drinking water section at DPH.
  


22                  We are working to consider all
  


23   comments received.  We received about seven or
  


24   eight sets of comments, and we are considering all
  


25   of those and moving all of that forward for the
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 1   Commissioner's consideration, weather to approve
  


 2   the plan or not.  So for that I will be able to
  


 3   provide more information in November about the
  


 4   process, but right now that's what we're doing at
  


 5   this point in time.
  


 6                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So Lori, just
  


 7   for certification.  Margaret had sent us two
  


 8   documents.  One was the issue regarding data and
  


 9   consistency.  The other was the comments on the
  


10   water plans.  Those were submitted to you
  


11   separately.  Is that correct?
  


12                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yeah, those were
  


13   part of the seven or eight packages of comments
  


14   that we received.
  


15                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Okay.  So the
  


16   Water Planning Council doesn't need to take any
  


17   action on that.  That's part of the process with
  


18   the approval of the WUCC?
  


19                  LORI MATHIEU:  Correct, yeah.
  


20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.
  


21   Any other old business?
  


22
  


23                  (No response.)
  


24
  


25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, we'll move
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 1   onto public comment.  Yes?
  


 2                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  So I have a
  


 3   question.  So apparently I missed the public --
  


 4                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Identify yourself
  


 5   again, please.
  


 6                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Iris Kaminski.  I
  


 7   missed the public comment period, but I have a
  


 8   general question.
  


 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  No, you didn't.
  


10   This is the public comment hearing.
  


11                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Oh, okay.  I just
  


12   wanted to get updated.  I'm hearing rumors that
  


13   the regional water authority could be sold to a
  


14   private company.  And I just Googled that.  I
  


15   couldn't find an answer.  I just wanted to know
  


16   if -- it's a very general question.
  


17                  I wanted to know where the public
  


18   for water is standing, and if Connecticut is going
  


19   to let private companies from out of state and out
  


20   of the country be sold.  I don't know if that's in
  


21   the water plan.  So it's a very general question,
  


22   and if the people of New Haven have any say about
  


23   that.  And I could talk with somebody if this is
  


24   not the right place to ask the question.
  


25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We appreciate you
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 1   being here, number one.  I'm not talking from the
  


 2   water planning -- I'm talking for me, having been
  


 3   in the water business.
  


 4                  I would be shocked if a private
  


 5   investor owned water company was going to buy the
  


 6   regional water authority, because if you look at
  


 7   the history, it used to be the New Haven Water
  


 8   Company, which was privately owned.  It went
  


 9   through all sorts of legislation and iterations to
  


10   be what it is.
  


11                  I would be very, very, very
  


12   surprised if the member towns would agree to that.
  


13   That's just my personal opinion.  I think you're
  


14   hearing a lot -- a lot of this is happening -- we
  


15   just got back from a water summit, and a national
  


16   meeting.  And there are concerns with some
  


17   municipalities that private investor-owned
  


18   companies might come in to acquire them, but it
  


19   would take a vote, a referendum in town for that
  


20   kind of thing.
  


21                  So that kind of goes with what
  


22   Alicea said earlier in terms of, you know, the
  


23   policy of the State, what the policy of the State
  


24   might be in regard to that.
  


25                  You missed it, Alicea.  We just
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 1   went into public comment and the question was --
  


 2   the rumor was that the regional water authority
  


 3   was going to be sold to a private investor-owned
  


 4   company.
  


 5                  Have you heard that?
  


 6                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  I haven't heard
  


 7   that.  It's not my bailiwick, though.  So It's not
  


 8   my bailiwick, though, so I don't know if I would
  


 9   hear anything.
  


10                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  One suggestion
  


11   is regional water is set up by statute, and I
  


12   don't actually understand all of the ways they
  


13   operate under, but it might be worth reaching out
  


14   to them to understand that structure and those
  


15   pieces.
  


16                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I mean, it's
  


17   connected.  So why would a local water company be
  


18   against the public trust?  I know the water
  


19   companies oppose the water trust.  Is there a
  


20   reason that they oppose it?  Because -- or the
  


21   terminology is not being clear what a water trust
  


22   is?
  


23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, the
  


24   Connecticut Water Works Association, it's an
  


25   organization of the private investor-owned water
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 1   companies, and municipal companies that are
  


 2   advocates.  I'm not trying to pass the buck, but I
  


 3   would talk to them.
  


 4                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I guess I have to
  


 5   have more learning on this topic.
  


 6                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Also if you look
  


 7   at the Water Planning Council website, and there
  


 8   are documents where they sort of lay out some of
  


 9   their concerns.  Not regional water specifically,
  


10   but certainly CWWA, which might enlighten you.
  


11                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I missed that.
  


12   What is it?
  


13                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  If you look at
  


14   our website you'll see some documents which might
  


15   be instructive.
  


16                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Can I just add
  


17   that from an environmental standpoint a private
  


18   investor-owned company isn't in itself anything
  


19   that's bad.  As a matter of fact, you can get a
  


20   lot more information on private investor-owned
  


21   utilities.  That process is in some ways much more
  


22   open and more easy -- I can't -- I don't know.
  


23   Easy to regulate is a bad -- maybe a bad term to
  


24   use.
  


25                  But you know, when attempts have
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 1   been made to pass better policy for things like
  


 2   conservation it's only applied to investor-owned
  


 3   water utilities -- and on the positive side, but
  


 4   it's just unfortunate that things like that can't
  


 5   be applied across the board.
  


 6                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  So the regional
  


 7   water authority is a private/public company?
  


 8                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  No.
  


 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Alicea raises a very
  


10   good point.  I mean, they're not regulated by us.
  


11   They're regulated by -- they have a board of
  


12   directors made up of member towns.  That's their
  


13   governing board.  They have a board of directors.
  


14   They have advisory boards.  They have committees.
  


15   They have land trust committees.
  


16                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I mean, I assume
  


17   they're similar to municipalities.  Is that
  


18   correct?
  


19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, exactly.
  


20   Yeah, very much so.
  


21                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  Hello, this is
  


22   Lori from regional water.  I'm having a hard time
  


23   hearing the conversation.
  


24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Lori, are you
  


25   selling your place?
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 1                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  Hi.  How are you?
  


 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you selling your
  


 3   place?
  


 4                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  No.  No, that was
  


 5   news to me.  So virtually I'm holding my hand up
  


 6   for public comment.  So I just don't know how to
  


 7   go about that being on the phonecall right now.
  


 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead right now.
  


 9   Go ahead.
  


10                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  Well, I can't
  


11   hear you very well, but I would certainly like the
  


12   opportunity to connect with the person who stepped
  


13   up to the microphone and had that comment and
  


14   question.  I would certainly like the opportunity
  


15   to talk with her.  Is that appropriate offline?
  


16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, we'll make
  


17   sure.
  


18                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  So you can either
  


19   provide her with my information directly.  My
  


20   cellphone, I can speak it now or whatever works
  


21   best for this type of virtual participation right
  


22   now.
  


23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Gail, could you get
  


24   Lori's -- yes.  We'll get your information to --
  


25                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Ms. Kaminski.
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  We'll
  


 2   get your information to Ms. Kaminski.
  


 3                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  Ms. Kaminski?
  


 4   Okay.  And is there any other information I can
  


 5   take over the phone now about Ms. Kaminski that
  


 6   she provided when she stepped up for public
  


 7   comment because I really had a hard time hearing.
  


 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Can you repeat your
  


 9   question?  Come up.
  


10                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I mean, my
  


11   suggestion is that we connect the two --
  


12                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I'll try to do it
  


13   very quickly.  I had two comments, one that I'm
  


14   generally concerned about the sale of water for
  


15   out of state and out of country companies.  That's
  


16   one.
  


17                  And the second was specific to the
  


18   regional water authority of New Haven of which I
  


19   am sitting on their environmental advisory
  


20   council.  And just I want to update them, but I
  


21   will do my homework and I will -- I got some
  


22   answers here.
  


23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.
  


24                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  Okay.  Again, I'd
  


25   like the opportunity to have a further
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 1   conversation with you.  So please either provide
  


 2   your information or Gail can give it to me.
  


 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Why don't you give
  


 4   your information to Gail and we'll get it to Lori.
  


 5   Give it to Gail right behind you and she'll give
  


 6   it to here.
  


 7                  Thank you, Lori.
  


 8                  You have a question?
  


 9                  LINDA PAGANI:  No, it's not a
  


10   question.  I just wanted to say I agree and I
  


11   encourage the Water Planning Council to look at
  


12   the policy of how Connecticut wants its water
  


13   owned, what we want to see in mergers and
  


14   acquisitions, if there is any statutory leeway for
  


15   that.
  


16                  So I was surprised when the SJW
  


17   thing came up that it wasn't handled from a policy
  


18   point of view in the water plan.  So -- but I
  


19   never thought of it.
  


20                  LORI MATHIEU:  What wasn't handled?
  


21                  LINDA PAGANI:  Just if there's a
  


22   policy about it, if there's a policy about mergers
  


23   and acquisitions of water companies.  That's all.
  


24                  LORI MATHIEU:  It was not brought
  


25   up during any of the discussion, not specifically.
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 1                  LINDA PAGANI:  No, I get that, but
  


 2   I don't work in the industry.  I did attend a lot
  


 3   of the meetings.  It never occurred to me until
  


 4   this came up.  So -- I mean, maybe that's my bad.
  


 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That's all right.
  


 6   The Council is hearing everyone loud and clear.
  


 7   Alicea, do you have anything more?
  


 8                  Yes?
  


 9                  JUDY ALLEN:  Judy Allen.  I just
  


10   want to also add my 2 cents about that, because I
  


11   was hearing that -- I understand that there are
  


12   priorities for implementing the state water plan
  


13   and that they were set for the next six months.
  


14                  But I would hope that if an issue
  


15   comes up that would have such long lasting
  


16   implications that, you know, something could be
  


17   pushed forward to be addressed sooner rather than
  


18   later, because this is really important.  And I
  


19   would hope that the Water Planning Council -- I
  


20   understand no individual cases, but could see this
  


21   as something that maybe needs to be brought
  


22   forward sooner.
  


23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well I mean, I think
  


24   it's all these -- Alicea's point, your point.
  


25   Everyone has a very good point, because when it
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 1   comes to the electric world we have the
  


 2   comprehensive energy strategies, we have
  


 3   renewables, we have all types of different
  


 4   programs, the grid modernization.
  


 5                  And all those are issues, some
  


 6   docketed, some not.  Some legislative, some not.
  


 7   They kind of give the electric world and the
  


 8   energy world a direction moving forward.
  


 9                  So you know, water is always the
  


10   one.  We're always playing catch up in this
  


11   business, but I mean, I'm not adverse to the
  


12   Council looking at this.
  


13                  JUDY ALLEN:  I guess my point is,
  


14   though, that the issue has come up and people are
  


15   recognizing it as we need to address this now, not
  


16   wait.
  


17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  But again -- I know
  


18   I'm repeating myself, but if people have issues
  


19   with this particular case there's --
  


20                  JUDY ALLEN:  That's not what I'm
  


21   talking about, you know, in terms of
  


22   implementation of the state water plan.
  


23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, okay.
  


24                  JUDY ALLEN:  To be able to bring
  


25   that forward sooner.
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Understood.
  


 2                  LINDA PAGANI:  And sorry.  Judy,
  


 3   thank you.  You jogged my memory of what I wanted
  


 4   to say, but I think time is of the essence because
  


 5   in the SJW case -- which I know you can't talk
  


 6   about -- it's proceeding at a pace as, according
  


 7   to, you know, normal procedure.
  


 8                  But it just seems that this is a
  


 9   critical issue right now for Connecticut, and it
  


10   just needs to be handled quickly.  Thank you.
  


11                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Understood.
  


12                  Any other public comment.
  


13                  (No response.)
  


14
  


15                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Anything else from
  


16   the Council?
  


17
  


18                  (No response.)
  


19
  


20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We appreciate
  


21   everybody being here.  We appreciate the public
  


22   being here.  Welcome.  I think this is your
  


23   first meeting.  Isn't it?
  


24                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Oh, I've been here
  


25   at least once.
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 1                  LORI MATHIEU:  She's been here
  


 2   before.  She testified at our hearing at 79 Elm.
  


 3                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I testified at the
  


 4   hearing in Hartford.
  


 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  All right.  I
  


 6   apologize.  We've had a few hearings over the
  


 7   years.  So I'm glad you're here, and if there's
  


 8   nothing else to come before -- and our next
  


 9   meeting will be easy to remember, on election day
  


10   at 1:30.
  


11                  The one thing we will be doing on
  


12   that day, we'll be voting on the plan.  We'll be
  


13   voting on the transmittal letter.  We'll be
  


14   looking at the drought plan.  Those are items that
  


15   we'll be covering that day, and appreciate all of
  


16   you being here.
  


17                  With that, I'll entertain a motion
  


18   to adjourn.
  


19                  DAVID KALIFA:  Motion seconded.
  


20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor.
  


21                  THE COUNCIL:  Aye.
  


22                  Thank you all very much.  Thank you
  


23   all on the phone.
  


24
  


25







82


 1                  (Whereupon, the above proceedings
  


 2   were concluded at 2:51 p.m.)
  


 3
  


 4
  


 5
  


 6
  


 7
  


 8
  


 9
  


10
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's call

 2   the meeting of the Water Planning Council for

 3   Thursday, October 11, 2018, to order.

 4                  The first thing before us today is

 5   the approval of the September 11, 2018,

 6   transcripts.

 7                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So moved.

 8                  DAVID KALIFA:  Seconded.

 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion made and

10   seconded.  Any questions/comments?

11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I think the only

12   comment would be thank you very much for including

13   the motions made.  This was in response to the

14   issue that Virginia raised last month.

15                  And basically it's a guide to the

16   transcript to allow people to understand what

17   formal votes were taken, and the action.  So you

18   still need to go back into the body, but at least

19   it provides some clarity.

20                  Is that helpful?

21                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Thank you.  Yes,

22   except that I haven't been able to successfully

23   get into the body, but that -- that's a different

24   issue.

25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Rob.
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 1   Thank you very much.  Okay.  All those in favor.

 2                  THE COUNCIL:  Aye.

 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Opposed?

 4

 5                  (No response.)

 6

 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, who is joining

 8   us on the phone today?

 9                  KAREN BURNASKA:  (Unintelligible.)

10                  THE REPORTER:  I didn't catch that.

11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I didn't either.

12                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Who's that?

13                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Karen Burnaska.

14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, Karen.  Hello,

15   Karen.  Now we can hear you.

16                  Who else?

17                  FREDERIC KLEIN:  Fred Klein.

18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Attorney Klein, Good

19   afternoon.

20                  FREDERIC KLEIN:  Good afternoon to

21   you.

22                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else?

23

24                  (No response.)

25
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

 2   Correspondence received, we have before us --

 3   we've received from Rivers Alliance October

 4   10th -- it was relative to water data in the WUCC

 5   plans, DPH high quality source, future source, DPH

 6   high quality present sources, clean flow

 7   classifications, map of statewide and DEEP

 8   integrated water quality report.  I think

 9   everybody should have gotten and seen that?

10                  And we also have from Rivers

11   Alliance regarding to the WUCC plan, which you're

12   going to talk about later on.  Correct?

13                  LORI MATHIEU:  Uh-huh.

14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And Alicea also sent

15   us a request relative to the San Jose/Connecticut

16   Water acquisition.

17                  Would you like to talk a little bit

18   more about that.

19                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Sure, and I

20   apologize.  I forgot my computer and everything is

21   in there.  Everything I do is in my computer.  So

22   I'm going to kind of ad lib.

23                  What I had sent to the Water

24   Planning Council, I felt that during the public

25   comment period that the public should be able to
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 1   come to the Water Planning Council to either

 2   express concerns or ask questions about what this

 3   would mean with the understanding that, first of

 4   all, Chair Betkoski can't participate in that sort

 5   of discussion.  I completely understand that.

 6                  Also with the understanding that in

 7   this forum it is not going to, you know, sort of

 8   make much of a difference in that process.  That

 9   comments about the process do have to go into the

10   PURA process.

11                  However, the charge of the Water

12   Planning Council is to address issues involving

13   the water companies, water resources and the state

14   policies regarding the future of the state's

15   drinking water supply.  And if ever there was an

16   issue that has to do with all those things, it's a

17   merger where you have another company from another

18   state merging with one of our companies.

19                  And we have always -- or for the

20   most part, our water has been fairly local

21   understanding that Aquarion was owned by a Dutch

22   company and Eversource is a large regional

23   company.  But I think that a lot of people do have

24   concerns about this.

25                  And my request of the Water
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 1   Planning Council is only that the Water Planning

 2   Council discuss a way so that the public can bring

 3   this issue and concerns to the Water Planning

 4   Council at Water Planning Council meetings during

 5   the public comment period.

 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, again I think

 7   that when it comes to a specific merger case when

 8   we have a docketed case, that the forum for that

 9   is the Public Utility Regulatory Authority.  And

10   sometimes it's the Public Utility Regulatory

11   Authority and the Department of Public Health when

12   we do joint proceedings.

13                  Those hearings are open.  We had a

14   hearing two weeks ago for two days.  For two full

15   days of hearings the public was invited to speak.

16   People have weighed in on it.  People have sent

17   letters and e-mails.  And next, a week from today

18   we will have another hearing, a late-file hearing

19   to further discuss it.  So that's the forum.

20                  Now Betsey came up with something.

21   I mean, I think that as a Water Planning Council

22   maybe we should have a policy in general about, is

23   this probably going to happen again at some point?

24   Somebody is going to come in here and want to buy

25   another water company, or one of the water
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 1   companies in the state might want to buy whatever.

 2   That we might want to look at it generically, and

 3   moving forward if not case specific.

 4                  I don't know how my colleagues feel

 5   about that.

 6                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So I think the

 7   concept, Alicea -- and we talked about this when

 8   we developed the state water plan, that the plan

 9   doesn't actually advance any policies on this.

10   It's that we have this unique circumstance in the

11   state of private ownership, large regional

12   entities, municipal entities.  And they all have a

13   set of different drivers.

14                  They're all different issues

15   associated with them.  We didn't really dig into

16   the issue of ownership of the private entities and

17   whether local versus national, versus

18   international makes any difference.

19                  Or this concept of consolidation to

20   the point that you could have one private entity

21   who owned a majority of the water in the state, we

22   didn't explore that either.  And it seems to me

23   that that should be the discussion that should be

24   ripe for the Water Planning Council to explore,

25   not in light of a specific case, but as a general
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 1   concept and discussion piece.

 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, the whole

 3   reservoir issue was very different because we were

 4   legislatively directed.

 5                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I don't

 6   understand what you're talking about.

 7                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  New Britain.

 8                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Oh, Tilcon.

 9   Okay.

10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And we got involved

11   in that issue because we were legislatively

12   directed to do so.  The Legislature is very clear

13   about when it comes to mergers and acquisitions,

14   who has the authority to do what, and it's spelled

15   out very specifically and how long we have, and

16   everything else to do it.  So --

17                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  If the Water

18   Planning Council, in my opinion, has to step out

19   of business proceedings as it pertains to water we

20   are going to find ourselves in a position where we

21   are not going to get any further on sound water

22   management in Connecticut.

23                  LORI MATHIEU:  I think what Betsey

24   said is important.  There were discussions in the

25   policy that many of us sat in on meetings in the
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 1   development of the state water plan, that it was

 2   discussed about the discrepancy and the

 3   differences between the municipal systems and the

 4   privately held systems, and it is part of the

 5   state water plan.

 6                  So I would say that that's the

 7   forum to move forward on, those bigger-picture

 8   issues, as you mentioned, in our statute that

 9   created the Water Planning Council.

10                  I agree with you.  We ought to look

11   at future supply in water, you know, the water

12   companies and how they all work together.  And I

13   think under the umbrella of the state water plan

14   it is somewhat covered, but maybe not to the

15   detail that you would like.

16                  Now when we just set up priorities,

17   it's not one of the priority items that any one of

18   us teed up, but certainly moving forward we should

19   address it under the state water plan

20   implementation.  And if a lot and people feel

21   strongly that that is something we should

22   prioritize for maybe next year -- and I'm hearing

23   you, from you that you would say that's a

24   priority, from your opinion -- you know, frankly I

25   would agree.
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 1                  I think looking at the very big

 2   picture and setting aside the details, but

 3   thinking about how Connecticut is structured with

 4   water companies and public water systems.  You

 5   know, and from my angle it's always going to be,

 6   don't think just about the large municipal systems

 7   and the large regional systems and the privates.

 8   There's 2,000 non-community systems.

 9                  So I would love to have that

10   conversation about the needs, you know, of

11   consistent consolidation and the needs of towns

12   and the needs of regional planners that struggle

13   with getting water supply to people.

14                  So I'm willing to put that on the

15   table for next year as a priority item to have

16   further policy discussion on.  I agree.  Frankly,

17   I agree with you, but to dive deep into an

18   existing case is not something we are not going

19   to, you know.

20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And by the way,

21   Rivers Alliance, you could be a party.  You have a

22   forum.  Rivers Alliance can come and question

23   people at these hearings.  So there's other

24   organizations -- is that correct?  Aren't you a

25   party to the case?
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 1                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Are you an

 2   intervener now?

 3                  NICK NEELEY:  They could have been,

 4   but they chose not to.

 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  They could have

 6   been, but they chose not to.  You could feed your

 7   information through Rivers Alliance and you would

 8   be right up at the table, right in the hearing

 9   room.  So it's not like it's -- we're not inviting

10   public participation in the process.

11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And Alicea, your

12   very articulate statement about if the Water

13   Planning Council members are going to have to step

14   aside on major issues then we're not going to get

15   any further, I actually fundamentally don't agree

16   with that.  There is tension --

17                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  On business

18   dealings as it pertains to water.

19                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  There's tensions

20   built into creating a council that's made up of

21   regulatory expertise, and that's inherent.  The

22   Legislature knew that when they moved that

23   forward.  If it was a large diversion issue in

24   terms of a permit I would have to step aside.

25                  I mean, I can't have an active
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 1   discussion about a case when that's going on, and

 2   I think that's why the policy issue is ripe for

 3   discussion.  The specifics of a specific case are

 4   not.  I mean, that's from my perspective.  I mean,

 5   just we can never totally separate that regulatory

 6   hat from our other responsibilities.

 7                  LORI MATHIEU:  And it goes for us

 8   as well in the certificate process in particular,

 9   because it can be a contested case.  When a new

10   system is being built and a lot of my staff get

11   involved in the review of that, and we have people

12   that call us and are concerned.

13                  We are in the box.  It's a case

14   that we cannot -- so we have to, you know, assign

15   a Chinese wall.  We have to have people that are

16   going to answer those questions.  We're

17   regulators, you know.  So we have to be careful

18   because it could be a contested case, and that's

19   how we have to legally move forward.  It's just

20   the way our process works.

21                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Like I said, I

22   very much understand the position that people are

23   put in, in this process.  And bringing up

24   regulatory issues, I wouldn't even be worried

25   about this or thinking twice about it if we didn't
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 1   still have registered diversions.  That is my

 2   biggest issue.

 3                  It is still legal to dry up a

 4   stream in Connecticut, and as long as we have --

 5   if there's a potential for other entities to come

 6   in who are not local, who are not paying

 7   attention, to come into an already overallocated

 8   basin and use all that water, that's what I'm

 9   concerned about.

10                  All the checks and balances are not

11   there.

12                  LORI MATHIEU:  And I agree with you

13   on that.  And one of the major discussions we had

14   in the policy group is identifying the areas that

15   are priorities.  Now we didn't do that as a

16   priority.  I can't wait to have those discussions

17   about particular basins that we want to tee up as

18   priorities, and we should start working on that

19   right away.  And the Quinnipiac basin is one of

20   them.

21                  It is definitely overallocated, and

22   there's a reason why it's in our standard

23   PowerPoint that we present, you know.  And between

24   Betsey, we went to 40 or 50 -- and all of us went

25   to all these places and presented.  We use that as
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 1   the poster child of the overallocation.

 2                  So we should start at a policy

 3   level thinking about that.  No matter who owns,

 4   you know, there's a variety of systems that own

 5   the surface water, groundwater, large, you know,

 6   large withdrawals coming out of that basin.  And

 7   frankly, we should start working on that as a

 8   priority.

 9                  We should focus in all the energy

10   that's here and start together.  Water companies,

11   environmentalists, local health directors,

12   town officials, regional planners, state planners.

13   We should start to think about, what are we doing

14   with these basins?  I agree with you -- but at the

15   policy level.

16                  And then we sort of dive in using

17   the implementation group that you're working on to

18   start, you know, picking away at the priorities.

19   Identify priorities and move -- and as a matter of

20   fact, it's in the state water plan to do so.

21                  So you know, I think you're on the

22   mark, but I think it's policy versus regulatory

23   program items.

24                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Okay.

25                  DAVID KALIFA:  So can we agree to
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 1   move that up as a priority and beginning, you

 2   know, with the new year?

 3                  LORI MATHIEU:  Which one?

 4                  DAVID KALIFA:  What you were just

 5   discussing.

 6                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, you know, the

 7   basin item, I know.

 8                  DAVID KALIFA:  Right.

 9                  LORI MATHIEU:  But that we've

10   already agreed on what we plan to do for the next

11   six months, but I think, you know, into the next

12   calendar year, basins identifying -- we should

13   take the policy group, or your implementation

14   group and start identifying, look at that state

15   information we have now at the start of the state

16   plan and picking out the priority areas we should

17   be focusing on.

18                  Where are the overallocations?  Why

19   are they overallocated?  You know, what data do we

20   have?  Let's start working on what needs to

21   potentially change.  Who has the water?  Who

22   doesn't have water?

23                  And then I think your other part of

24   it is systems.  How many systems there are?  How

25   we oversee these water systems, the work that's
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 1   involved in overseeing those systems.  Who runs

 2   out of water?  Who's serving poor water quality?

 3   You know, what are the challenges in water quality

 4   in the future?  We have many.  We're seeing an

 5   uptick in all sorts of a different little things

 6   under the Safe Drinking Water Act, which are of

 7   concern.

 8                  So you know, those are the things

 9   that I'd love to talk about, which are worthwhile

10   from my perspective.  So yes, David, a long-winded

11   answer, but yes.

12                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Would that make you

13   feel better if we do that?

14                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  I still don't

15   think it addresses the issue that the public can't

16   talk about this in this forum, and during the

17   public comment, but --

18                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, from my

19   opinion, during public comment you can bring up

20   whatever you want.

21                  DAVID KALIFA:  Right.  I would

22   agree.  It's just that certainly Jack can't

23   respond to it.

24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  No.

25                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  I mean, you can't
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 1   even -- I understand that.  And that's actually

 2   right there what I was asking about, or asking for

 3   if -- my point was I don't feel the public should

 4   be censored in this forum during public comments

 5   about the issue.

 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, you know what?

 7   I object to the word "censor."  I've been on this

 8   Council for a lot of years.  I've never censored

 9   anybody in here, and that is just the way it's set

10   up.

11                  But if you feel compelled to say

12   something in the public comment I'll sit here, but

13   I just won't respond.  That's all.  That's fine

14   with me.

15                  LORI MATHIEU:  I sat through every

16   meeting except for one -- of all the meetings we

17   had when the consultants were here we had so much

18   time for people to add to the state water plan.

19   We listened to absolutely everyone.

20                  And during these meetings we've

21   never told anyone not to speak during public

22   comment.  Whoever wanted to stand up --

23                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Hold on a second

24   here.

25                  Margaret?
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 1                  MARGARET MINOR:  Yes?

 2                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  I believe you

 3   were asked not to talk about the San Jose Water

 4   issue when you came up for public comment at the

 5   last Water Planning Council Meeting.

 6                  MARGARET MINOR:  Yes, that was an

 7   issue.  I just would like to comment that Rivers

 8   Alliance, we didn't intervene because we don't

 9   have the resources to intervene.

10                  And we're a fairly prominent

11   organization.  We depend on CFE to intervene.

12   They're not intervening exactly on our issues.  It

13   is almost impossible for the average member of the

14   public to find a venue in this state to discuss

15   these issues.

16                  And we -- we can't do it.  We do

17   the best we can.  If they can't come here which is

18   supposed to be open to the public, where can they

19   go?  Well, I can think of some other places.

20                  I just wanted to say I won't be

21   here -- I'm being a little pushy.  I have to leave

22   before the public comment period.  And Tony was on

23   his way, but he was rear-ended in Farmington.  So

24   I think he's okay, other than his precious

25   electric car is now a little crumpled, but just
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 1   one thing on the --

 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We can do the public

 3   comment now if you wish.

 4                  MARGARET MINOR:  I'll let him --

 5   well, one thing I did want to -- I wanted to say,

 6   I agree with Alicea, and the idea that there is

 7   some place where the public can go to learn these

 8   things and express them, I'm still meeting people

 9   who realize that Eversource is their water

10   supplier.  It's still beginning to dawn on them.

11                  And in the comments that we did

12   submit we talked about the Cannondale wells and

13   the segment of the Norwalk River.  That was just

14   an example.  I wanted to be sure to convey that

15   we -- I know that I could call Peter Galant.  And

16   in fact, I wouldn't be -- I'd get a full

17   explanation.

18                  But I was trying to show you what

19   it means for the average person.  I just said,

20   Tony, oh, Norwalk River, Cannondale.  What's going

21   on here?  It took hours to get at least some of

22   the information, but I wanted to say I just want

23   to make clear, it isn't because Aquarion wouldn't

24   be cooperative.  I know they would, but our letter

25   was just meant to lay out how a member of the
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 1   public trying to deal with all these documents,

 2   what a morass it is.  How many maps you have to go

 3   to, how many coordinates you have to look up.

 4                  So you have the letter, and I hope

 5   Tony will come limping in -- but I did want to say

 6   that it's not a reflection on Aquarion.  They're

 7   extremely open.  It's that the data is extremely

 8   difficult to use for any practical purpose.

 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Margaret.

10                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I apologize.  I was

11   late.  Can Alicea please say who she represents?

12   I missed that.

13                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Oh, I'm sorry.

14   I'm Alicea Charamut.  I am the cochair of the

15   water planning advisory group.  I represent on the

16   advisory group the fisheries advisory council, but

17   I am the steward for the Connecticut River

18   Conservancy.

19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And who are you for

20   the record?

21                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I'm Iris Kaminski.

22   I'm sitting on the environmental advisory council

23   for the City of New Haven.

24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Welcome.

25                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Thank you.


                              21
 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  If there's no

 2   other correspondence, we'll move onto the state

 3   water plan implementation update.  We have to get

 4   the plan resubmitted to the Legislature by

 5   December 1st per the Executive Order.

 6                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yes.

 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And if no changes,

 8   so we have to make that happen.  We'll do that at

 9   the November 6th, election day meeting that we're

10   going to have.  We'll formally vote on it once

11   again, or vote to transmit it so we have something

12   official that we can put in our --

13                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So Jack, can we

14   have a draft transmittal letter at that point in

15   time to see --

16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

17                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  -- moving

18   forward consistent with the executive Order?

19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  Gail Lucchina,

20   please make a note of that, please?

21

22             (Action item, noted in index.)

23

24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  The other thing,

25   speaking of diversion permits, is there any update
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 1   on the workgroup, Betsey?

 2                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So the workgroup

 3   has met.  We very much appreciate the input of the

 4   members.  They had a lot of discussion and a lot

 5   of questions.  I think they were urging us to

 6   simplify what we have proposed.  It's an ongoing

 7   process.

 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Now the drought

 9   report, God knows we've had enough rain to last us

10   for a while here.  But --

11                  DAVID KALIFA:  The harder we work

12   on the drought report the more it rains.

13                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Dave LeVasseur used

14   to always say that.

15                  DAVID KALIFA:  Exactly.  So we had

16   hoped that by today's meeting we would have a

17   final draft of the drought plan that we could

18   discuss adoption for.  In the interim between last

19   meeting and this meeting the state agencies got

20   together to discuss some final changes and they

21   had decided that there, there are a few more

22   things that really should happen with the plan.

23                  And so those are being worked on,

24   and I'll ask Lori -- and maybe, Eric, if you can

25   come up and just kind of outline what those areas
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 1   are?

 2                  And the hope is that for the

 3   November meeting we'll have something to look at

 4   for a final draft that we can talk about adopting.

 5   I think clearly we want to have something adopted

 6   by the first of the year as this Water Planning

 7   Council.

 8                  So I would still like to aim for

 9   November.  And Eric and Lori, talk about the

10   cochair work that still needs to be done.

11                  LORI MATHIEU:  So Eric, you lead

12   the group and you do that very well along with

13   Bruce.  So we could define the group.  So it's

14   OPM, DPH, DEEP, PURA, Agriculture and Department

15   of Emergency Services.  And what are they?

16                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  Public protection.

17                  LORI MATHIEU:  And public

18   protection.  So we got together last month and we

19   had a very good meeting, and I'll let Eric talk

20   about it.  He sent us an excellent meeting summary

21   which came up with six items and assignments for

22   each agency, and a variety of things.

23                  And we all agreed all the agencies

24   were represented except for Department of

25   Agriculture.  Right?  I don't think ag was there.
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 1                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  No, they were not.

 2                  LORI MATHIEU:  So we had he five

 3   agencies well represented and we all, essentially

 4   all agreed to the fact, number one, that we were

 5   not going to finish.

 6                  We still had significant issues to

 7   address as we started to talk among ourselves, and

 8   we had a great conversation between the five

 9   agencies.  We agreed that more items needed to be

10   addressed.  So we would not meet today's date to

11   get a final document for our review and potential

12   approval of that.  We knew that we needed more

13   time because we agreed at that meeting that it was

14   important work.

15                  From the health department's point

16   of view, we -- our final comment is it concerns a

17   criticism that we had from many people back in the

18   drought of '16 into '17 where at certain stages,

19   you know, through OPM the Governor issues a press

20   release and says, okay.  In this area of the state

21   you're going to be in this stage.  In this area of

22   the state you're at that stage.

23                  And then the water companies would

24   come out with a press release the same day and it

25   may be in conflict, or say something a bit


                              25
 1   different.  And so the mixed messages.

 2                  We've heard from legislators that

 3   there were mixed messages.  And we, you know, we

 4   must address that as part of this management, you

 5   know, the drought plan.  I believe that that's

 6   really very important to address.

 7                  So of the Department of Public

 8   Health, we have one item here that we're going to

 9   move on alignment and consistency with messaging

10   for the water companies.  And we believe that in

11   talking to Brenda -- I spoke with Brenda.  Brenda

12   apologizes, Brenda Bergeron from emergency

13   services was to be here today because she

14   participated in the meeting herself.  And if

15   anyone knows her, she's a lead counsel for that

16   agency.

17                  So she has a lot on her hands, and

18   she is mission critical for emergency response for

19   the State.  You couldn't get a more bright, smart

20   person who's been involved in all of these

21   disasters over the years.  So she herself came to

22   this meeting.

23                  So she is going to take on some

24   work -- that I talked to her today.  She

25   apologizes she couldn't make it here today, but
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 1   she really wanted to be here to have this

 2   conversation.  But she's going to be working on

 3   her items, which I think are really important.

 4                  And we -- she's tasked with looking

 5   at what the governor's authorities are, what the

 6   health department's authorities are, what the

 7   DEEP's authorities are in figuring out who should

 8   issue what, and get it right.  So it's important

 9   to do that.

10                  So, I don't know if Eric -- so

11   that's the health department's point of view and

12   that's what we are working on.  And we plan -- we

13   generally plan to get all these items addressed

14   before -- on or before the 6th of November so that

15   we could review and approve a plan here on

16   election day.

17                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So Lori, can I

18   ask you a question?  I understand the necessity of

19   trying to be as consistent as we can.  Isn't one

20   of the challenges that each of the water companies

21   have individual water supply plans with individual

22   drought triggers, and drought stages in them, and

23   that the State's responsibility is fundamentally

24   different?  How do you align those two things?

25                  LORI MATHIEU:  That's an
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 1   interesting question.  So -- and that's the

 2   challenge.  Right?

 3                  So in the five stages that we

 4   have -- not to bore everyone with the details, but

 5   at the second stage the health department along

 6   with DEEP, we should be looking at what the

 7   situation is, who has water, who doesn't have

 8   water.  Who has needs?  Where is it dry?  Where

 9   isn't it dry?

10                  And at the second stage we should

11   be reviewing all of that information, and we're

12   working really hard in the health department to

13   gather more information on system sustainability

14   and the amount of days or water remaining for

15   every system.  We don't have it yet, but we're

16   working really hard on it.

17                  So when we have that information

18   we're going to know more of who has the ability to

19   sell water to whom.

20                  So at the second stage we should

21   be -- we're going to be issuing press releases

22   through the governor's office saying what the

23   governor is thinking at that stage.

24                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  The second state

25   stage.
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 1                  LORI MATHIEU:  At the second stage.

 2   We're just preparing information at that stage.

 3                  Leading into the third stage we

 4   would start to think about more alignment, because

 5   we're going to -- we're now seeing it worsen, and

 6   as it worsens we're looking at who could be in a

 7   better position to sell water to whom.  I think

 8   leading into a fourth stage -- and we've never

 9   been there.  Leading into a fourth stage we have

10   to start to tell -- and when we are in stage four

11   we have to start to tell utilities this is it now.

12                  From the State's point of view we

13   know you have your own little plans, but you're in

14   a position to sell water to these people.  You're

15   in a position to sell water to those people.

16   These people have needs.  We're going to start,

17   you know, the message has to become a singular

18   message to people, because God forbid if we ever

19   reach stage five -- and that's what Brenda is

20   looking at, is where are the authorities to tell

21   people you can use water?

22                  You know, you would have to start

23   rationing water supplies.  You know, this

24   business, you can't use water every day.  I mean,

25   God forbid we ever get to that point, but that's
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 1   how serious we're taking this.  Okay?  Because our

 2   droughts have been light.  We've been lucky.  It

 3   starts raining, you know, or snowing back in '17

 4   in March, in April it started snowing.

 5                  But if it didn't, if we had a

 6   two-year drought we would have real serious

 7   problems.  And we need to make sure that we have

 8   our authorities aligned and our utilities aligned

 9   with our thought process.

10                  You know, what Brenda was bringing

11   to the table was great, because she was talking

12   about the task force where you start to bring the

13   utilities to the table.  And her and I just talked

14   at noon today where it's an easing in.  It's not

15   all the sudden we're going to jump into a stage

16   four and tell everybody what they have to do.

17   It's an easing in, and that's why it's a stepped

18   approach.  So that's why it's important to get it

19   right, and Brenda's input is really important to

20   that.

21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  But it's just

22   something we're going to -- when we get ready to

23   implement this, we're going to be working -- this

24   has been worked on for a very long time.

25                  LORI MATHIEU:  But not this issue,
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 1   not this issue that I'm describing.

 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  But how are we going

 3   to get out to the public?  Is this going to be a

 4   state plan?  Is this going to be dealing with the

 5   municipalities?

 6                  LORI MATHIEU:  Oh, this plan

 7   itself?

 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, how are we

 9   going to get people to --

10                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, the fun part

11   about this plan is there's no statutory mandate.

12                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, I guess that's

13   my point.

14                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yeah, exactly.

15                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Because it was tried

16   in Southbury, but I don't think we ever passed it

17   in Southbury.

18                  LORI MATHIEU:  Oh, the municipal

19   ordinance?

20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.

21                  LORI MATHIEU:  Actually, there's

22   municipal ordinances that exist.  The Town

23   of Greenwich has one.  The Town of Stamford has

24   one.

25                  The Town of Diarian has one; I'm
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 1   not sure it's passed.  New Canaan tried.  The City

 2   of Norwalk has one.

 3                  So there's, you know, in the

 4   drought of '16 and into '17 we started to see that

 5   towns have --

 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, because

 7   people --

 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, the City of

 9   Norwalk actually has a very well-written --

10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, because people

11   knew that they had to do something at that point.

12                  LORI MATHIEU:  We had one that

13   existed.

14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Southwest --

15                  LORI MATHIEU:  They had one that

16   existed.

17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  My point is that,

18   you know, we're doing all this work, but we want

19   to make sure that all 169 towns are aware of it,

20   and now it's going to be implemented into the

21   Connecticut Conference of Municipalities and

22   getting it into COGs and getting it out to the

23   public.  It's a lot of work going on.

24                  DAVID KALIFA:  Well, and I think

25   that's why Brenda's work is real important,


                              32
 1   because she's looking into what statutory

 2   authority the governor has when we trigger those

 3   situations under other statutes.

 4                  So at least when we go out, you

 5   know, we'll have that as the backstop.

 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And that's a very

 7   good point, Dave.  I mean, I have worked with

 8   Brenda many times over the years with the snow

 9   storms and ice storms, and everything.  She's

10   excellent -- but you're right.  We could piggyback

11   on exactly what we do in terms of -- in that in

12   terms of getting to that drought.

13                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  It can also be a

14   living document.  We can finalize the drought plan

15   and say we're going to look at it again in six

16   months or in twelve months.  I think it's going to

17   be very clearly heard from the Legislature that

18   this is something that's important to them.  While

19   we don't have a statutory mandate, that sure cuts

20   both ways.

21                  It would make sense to me to make

22   sure we have it done as we go back to the

23   Legislature with the state water plan and say --

24   and we're working on implementation, and here is a

25   prime piece that we're moving forward.
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 1                  DAVID KALIFA:  And you know, since

 2   we have to resubmit the state water plan

 3   December 1st, I think we want something in place.

 4                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Absolutely.

 5                  DAVID KALIFA:  And again, I haven't

 6   been a member here that long, but my understanding

 7   is, I mean, the reason for updating the drought

 8   plan is because the last one dated back to 2003, I

 9   think.

10                  So the idea was to at least get

11   something so we have something updated in place.

12   Adopt it, but continue to work on it as a living

13   document.

14                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Right.  Because

15   I think with every circumstance and every time we

16   look at it we're going to see something new that

17   can be enhanced and that can be moved forward.

18                  I think I'm concerned I'm hearing

19   that sort of new issues have been brought up, and

20   at some point we need to say, okay.  We're going

21   to address what we've got on the table and we're

22   going to move forward.

23                  LORI MATHIEU:  It's just so funny

24   you say a living document.  So I've been involved

25   since '98.  Right?  So I've been around since,
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 1   like, dirt.  Right?  In this process.  Right?

 2   Since the start of this process I've been involved

 3   and we've always said, well, we need to advise it.

 4   We need to update it.  We never did, because we're

 5   all busy.

 6                  So I think taking this window of

 7   time we have an opportunity -- and we've all said

 8   we're going to meet the date of the 6th.  So I

 9   think taking this time, I agree with you Betsey,

10   that coupling the state water plan with the

11   drought plan and teeing it up to the Legislature

12   makes sense together.  And we want to make sure

13   that we meet that timeframe.

14                  And to your point, Jack, I think we

15   need to go out when we get the final and we

16   approve of it -- you know, it's not just us.  We

17   have to remember it's Brenda's agency as well as

18   agriculture, and I think we need to talk about how

19   we roll this out to, you know, maybe we do another

20   series of presentations for RPOs -- I called them

21   RPOs -- council of governments to represent, you

22   know, us and talk to chief elected officials.

23                  And because a lot of them are going

24   to struggle with a lack of municipal ordinance,

25   and I think that's something that is important to
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 1   work on as a priority, too.

 2                  DAVID KALIFA:  My one concern that

 3   I share with Betsey is that, as you indicated,

 4   we're all busy.  So we've got a window between now

 5   until the 6th of November.  And so the people on

 6   this list and agencies that are supposed to do

 7   something, they have to make it a priority to do

 8   it, because if they haven't then I am going to

 9   recommend we move forward with whatever we have

10   and adopt that.

11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Because that's

12   where we were three months ago, whether we set the

13   date of today.  And so that's sort of what -- part

14   of what we're struggling with.

15                  DAVID KALIFA:  So you know, after

16   the meeting which I wasn't at, and I was debriefed

17   talking to Eric, you know, I agree.  These are

18   important things, and if we can get them in there

19   and include them at this point in time it makes a

20   lot of sense, but if we can't I still think it's

21   important that we move it forward.

22                  And maybe you just have an addendum

23   that says, these issues, you know, this is a live

24   document.  These issues are going to be addressed

25   over the coming whatever.
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 1                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Have we left you

 2   anything to say, Eric?

 3                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  I think you

 4   covered it very well.  I just want to piggyback on

 5   that and say that there will always be issues left

 6   to address.  It will never be a perfect document,

 7   and if we try to make it that it will never get

 8   adopted.

 9                  But you know, my recommendation --

10   and I think you guys are on board -- is to

11   obviously address these final issues the best way

12   we can.  I agree with Lori that, you know, what

13   DPH has raised in particular is something that is

14   a real shortcoming of the plan as it exists right

15   now.

16                  And it can be improved, but you

17   know, the challenge is predicting what will happen

18   in those later stages of drought.  We've never

19   been there.  We don't know really what to expect.

20   So you know, it will be a learning process as we

21   go through such an event if the day ever comes.

22                  But another recommendation that I

23   would have is to, upon adoption of the plan, get

24   the committee back together and identify all of

25   those lingering issues that still remain and come
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 1   up with recommendations on how to address those

 2   issues, whether it's through a statutory solution,

 3   maybe a legislative proposal or not, but that's a

 4   discussion that the Council should probably

 5   undertake at some point, you know, after adoption

 6   of the existing plan.

 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.  Thank

 8   you.

 9                  LORI MATHIEU:  I like that idea,

10   and I would add to it because, you know, years

11   have gone by where we didn't get together because

12   there were no issues.  I think we should have a

13   standing meeting on an annual basis that say,

14   like, OPM would call the group together just to

15   dust off the plan.  Look at issues and we address

16   everything.

17                  So I think we should always get

18   together at least once a year, maybe twice a year.

19                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  And that language

20   I believe is in the plan to call a meeting.  I

21   think it says once every two years.  So maybe we

22   want to revise that.

23                  DAVID KALIFA:  I would think

24   annually.  So yeah, like I said, I'm on board and

25   I will leave it to Lori and Eric to put pressure
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 1   on the people who have to do something to do it.

 2                  And if it doesn't look like it's

 3   going to get there in two weeks that we just say,

 4   okay.  Let's finalize the language without it and,

 5   you know, and get it to the Council, you know,

 6   several days before our next meeting so we can

 7   review it and decide.

 8                  Either way we should have a plan to

 9   the Council, I don't know, four days or so before

10   our next meeting.

11                  LORI MATHIEU:  We should maybe set

12   a date of -- the 6th is a Tuesday.  So maybe the

13   2nd, November 2nd?

14                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  My hope was to get

15   it back before the start of November.

16                  DAVID KALIFA:  Right.  So if you

17   guys could communicate with the folks --

18                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  A Halloween

19   present?

20                  DAVID KALIFA:  Yeah.  If you guys

21   can communicate with the folks that are supposed

22   to do something so you have enough time, Eric, to

23   turn around what you're getting and meld it into a

24   document, into the document by the 2nd, that would

25   be good.  So you're looking at, you know, late
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 1   October to give yourself however many days you're

 2   going to need to take.  So --

 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.  Yes,

 4   Virginia?

 5                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  I think hearing

 6   that there's going to be some clarification of

 7   what the statutory authorities are in the more

 8   extreme cases is very important, and they are

 9   needed.

10                  I do want to piggyback on one

11   question that Betsey asked, as having been

12   involved in this process longer than Lori and also

13   having spent a decade as responsible for rewriting

14   it, we talk at length about this issue that the

15   messages coming from the state drought plan and

16   those coming from utilities were different.

17                  In all due respect, I don't think

18   that they ever can be the same.  I think that is

19   just an example of the different types and

20   different sizes of systems we have.

21                  Take, for instance, the Hartford

22   County.  We have MDC which has a huge reservoir

23   which has lots of water in it.  The county could

24   be drastically dry and MDC correctly could be

25   saying to their customers, no problem.  And if
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 1   they were going to be selling between water

 2   companies as you mentioned, Lori, you know, that

 3   depends on interconnections which is something

 4   that we all know is a priority, but it does not

 5   exist all over the place.

 6                  DPH getting involved in that and

 7   really knowing who can move water to whom, you

 8   know.  You have mentioned many times, Lori, the

 9   1400, the 2,000, however many systems there are.

10   I think that would be an ideal circumstance, an

11   ideal thing to do.  I question whether DPH has the

12   resources to be able to do that.  Even if you shut

13   down everything else to focus on a drought that

14   was happening, in all due respect I don't think

15   it's realistic.

16                  There will be differences between

17   individual systems and what is happening in a

18   larger geographic area.  That's a function of the

19   hydrology, and I don't want to get too technical.

20   But the way -- perhaps not the best, but the way

21   we had decided to address it in the past actually

22   ended up confusing people more than it solved the

23   problem in that we intentionally named the stages

24   in the state plan the different names from the

25   ones that were being used by the industry.


                              41
 1                  So that the fact that they might

 2   not mesh -- I mean, if you have a watch here and a

 3   warning there, it's very clear that they don't

 4   match.  But we decided to call them something

 5   different so that there wouldn't be that

 6   comparison recognizing that they would never --

 7   could not be in sync.

 8                  The more extreme stages with the

 9   statutory's?  Yes, but in the more preventative

10   stations -- stages, let's do this so that we don't

11   get there.

12                  I posit that it would be impossible

13   to have them in match step.

14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other comments?

15                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  And basically

16   sort of we tried to explain that in the narrative.

17   You know, I haven't been involved for the past

18   what?  Two years, three years.  We said just that,

19   that for these reasons they will not be -- the

20   public has to weigh both.  They may be getting

21   different messages.

22                  So the way we addressed it was to

23   state it right down there.  This is the reality,

24   and it will be confusing.

25                  LORI MATHIEU:  So just a few
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 1   things.  Fundamentally the Department of Public

 2   Health's work is adequacy and purity for public

 3   health.  And so I see that as the drought worsens,

 4   or the stages, my staff would get pulled in

 5   because they are there to help and assist local

 6   health directors in making decisions, and I'm

 7   talking about stage five.

 8                  Like, who's going to get the water?

 9   Who's going to use the water?  Priorities would be

10   nursing homes and hospitals, and all of my

11   staff -- there's two members here, Eric McPhee and

12   Matt Wallach in the back.  They would not be doing

13   their regulatory reviews.  They would be helping

14   monitor and making phonecalls and talking and

15   working with local health.

16                  If we're in a stage five we're not

17   doing any regulatory oversight.  We're changing

18   the way that we do our job.  We do that with every

19   disaster.  If it's a hurricane we stop working on

20   our regular work and we -- all of us to.  So you

21   know, I hate the word "exception," but I'll say

22   it.  I take exception to the fact that you say we

23   don't have the resources.  We would have the

24   resources because that's part of the plan.

25                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  That's in stage
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 1   five, but what about stage three which if we

 2   managed that well we might never get to stage

 3   five?

 4                  LORI MATHIEU:  Exactly.  That's my

 5   point.  So if somebody who has all the water is

 6   saying, we're fine, we're fine, we're fine.  But

 7   boy, when those five communities that surround

 8   them that are interconnected that need water,

 9   maybe there's a directive that says, you know, we

10   need to start being more in lockstep at a certain

11   point in time that is more ahead of the stage

12   four.

13                  And so that's the kind of thing

14   that you have to track week to week when you get

15   into stage three, and we're building our capacity.

16   And I can't wait to share with the Water Planning

17   Council in probably January or February all of the

18   work we've been doing to gather information from

19   all of our public water systems so that we can

20   track this on a much better -- on a monthly basis,

21   other than -- more than just reservoir capacity.

22                  So we've been working with the

23   group of utilities on this.  So there's a lot that

24   we want to share that goes along with the drought

25   plan updates.  So we'll do that in January or
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 1   February, and I'm very excited to present all of

 2   that to you when we get there.  So --

 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Alicea?

 4                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Can someone

 5   remind me, to which stage did we reach two or

 6   three years ago?  Time is going by so fast.  When

 7   we --

 8                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  In Fairfield

 9   County?

10                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Well, in

11   Fairfield County and there were some other systems

12   that were in dire straits.  What stage were we in

13   then when it got at its worst?

14                  LORI MATHIEU:  Stage three.

15                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  We were at stage

16   three?

17                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yeah, We were at

18   stage three.

19                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  I'll just jump in.

20   So there's a difference between the existing 2003

21   plan and the proposed plan.  We add a stage to the

22   proposed plan, so there's five instead of four

23   stages.  The existing 2003 plan had four stages.

24   We made it to the second stage, technically, but

25   it really kind of equates to the third stage of
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 1   the proposed plan.

 2                  LORI MATHIEU:  Not to make it more

 3   confusing, but we will.

 4                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  So it was stage

 5   two in the old plan, stage three in the new plan?

 6                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  Pretty much, yeah.

 7                  LORI MATHIEU:  For the most part,

 8   yeah.

 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anything else

10   on the drought plan.  Yes?

11                  TONY MITCHELL:  Where should the

12   public go to find out how the drought plan is

13   progressing?  Is there one place I can send people

14   to a website and explain, here's where the drought

15   plan proposes -- here's what they're working on.

16   Here's the plan.  Basically it's what you just

17   talked about.  Is it one place to go to for that?

18                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  I can post the

19   plan, yeah, the draft plan on the Water Planning

20   Council website.

21                  DAVID KALIFA:  I think when we have

22   a draft that we're going to review for potential

23   adoption we can post it even to the Water Planning

24   Council's website.

25                  TONY MITCHELL:  I was thinking
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 1   specifically who was working on what you said.

 2   We'd be looking forward to seeing what they have

 3   to say in the different agencies.  You made

 4   assignments there and I don't know if you handed

 5   that out or not.  I was late.  I apologize.  I got

 6   rear-ended on the way here.

 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We're sorry for the

 8   mishap there on the way.

 9                  TONY MITCHELL:  Yeah.  Luckily I

10   wasn't the first car to get hit.  I was hit by the

11   Lexus, and the Lexus was hit by a Jeep.

12                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  So incredibly, it

13   was already, I believe, two years ago that the

14   proposed plan went out for public comment on the

15   Water Planning Council.

16                  So this is really -- the plan we're

17   discussing now is the plan that was formulated in

18   response to those public comments.  The changes

19   were in response, and now these most recent round

20   of changes is in addition to that.  So that's

21   something we have to be aware of, too, is we can't

22   really -- because we already had the public

23   comment period we really need to be careful about

24   adding and subtracting too much content.

25                  LORI MATHIEU:  But interestingly,
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 1   the department's comments had this concern in

 2   them.  So when we talk about public comment that

 3   includes state agency comments as well, which we

 4   had a concern because of the criticism that we got

 5   through my Commissioner.  We were questioned, why

 6   are the mixed messages?

 7                  There were people calling the

 8   governor's office saying, what's going on?  We

 9   hear this from the utility here, and we hear this

10   from the Governor.  Like, what's the message?

11   What am I supposed to follow if I live in this

12   town?  Tell me, somebody.

13                  You know, so the mixed messages

14   have to, you know, in talking to Brenda today

15   about this.  At some point it's a phased-in

16   approach so that we don't go from this to that,

17   and that's what happened in '16.  We went from

18   everything is fine, to voluntary, to all of the

19   sudden the health department needs to issue an

20   order.

21                  And so from my Commissioner's point

22   of view we're not going to allow that to happen

23   again.

24                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  That can be

25   nature's doing.
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 1                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, it can be, but

 2   in that case --

 3                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  We can't

 4   guarantee that we can.

 5                  LORI MATHIEU:  Exactly.  We can't

 6   anticipate everything, but this plan is meant to

 7   be more thoughtful about gathering information and

 8   paying more attention.  And frankly, that's what

 9   we're trying to do.  Right?  At the health

10   department.  So that we know we have better

11   information so we can make more informed decisions

12   as a group of six agencies.

13                  As we're sharing information we go

14   around the table.  Everybody puts their

15   information on the table.  We start to put it

16   together and fully integrate our thoughts, and

17   that's what we're trying to do, is make it much

18   more of a more informed decision making process.

19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anything else

20   on the drought?  Well, we look forward to --

21                  Yes, I'm sorry.

22                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Just to extend the

23   question.  So for example for the City of New

24   Haven, if we wanted to have a drought plan would

25   you create it for us and we'll just use it?  We
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 1   don't have to reinvent the wheel.  Would that --

 2   we'd be able to just follow your guidelines?

 3                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, the city of

 4   New Haven for water supply is covered -- is

 5   supplied water by the regional water authority.

 6   The regional water authority, to Betsey

 7   Wingfield's point, has a drought plan that's part

 8   of their emergency plan.  That's part of their

 9   individual water supply plan.

10                  So you know, the regional water

11   authority has, and has had for 30 years a drought

12   plan.  So they have -- that's what we're talking

13   about, that they have their own plan and their own

14   triggers based upon their own capacities, and then

15   there's the state layer on top of it.  And do

16   those work or integrate, and how are they not

17   integrated today?  But how the utilities, the

18   larger utilities that manage all their surface

19   water supplies have these plans.

20                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  However, for the

21   City of New Haven, it can adopt ordinances very

22   similar to what the Authority had adopted in other

23   communities that actually helped the utilities

24   enforce restrictions in drought.

25                  LORI MATHIEU:  Correct.  Exactly,
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 1   and local health director's involvement, and that

 2   was key in the four communities between Greenwich

 3   and Stamford, and Darien, New Canaan.

 4                  As if the towns didn't have a local

 5   ordinance it was really difficult for them to

 6   enforce.  And the enforcement comes through local

 7   health departments.  And they're critical to this

 8   process.  So it's a good point, Alicea.

 9                  LINDA PAGANI:  Yeah.  Thank you,

10   Jack.  Linda Pagani.

11                  Just since we're talking about

12   this, and on municipal ordinances, I know I read

13   the sample on the municipal ordinance in the 2003

14   and then in the later.

15                  And something that always struck

16   me -- and maybe this is something you can discuss

17   in your group since we're talking about this now,

18   was that there's just a major, seemingly a major

19   loophole in it where a business or entity can go

20   to a public health director and say, I can't do

21   this.  I can't make these adjustments.  And they

22   have to have a decision within three days.

23                  So that just seems to me as a

24   number, you know, of the general public that -- I

25   could just imagine, for example, in Bloomfield,
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 1   Niagara coming in and saying, no.  We're going to

 2   lay everyone off.  So we need an answer in three

 3   days, and that just gives me some pause in

 4   communities.  So --

 5                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, that's how

 6   important these municipal ordinances are.  I mean,

 7   it's making those decisions.

 8                  We've never been to that point, but

 9   if we ever get there they should be done ahead of

10   time.  And so I think to Jack's point, getting out

11   to the communities and working with the council of

12   governments, it makes a lot of sense to me.

13                  LINDA PAGANI:  No, I agree.  But

14   I'm just saying I think there's a huge loophole in

15   it from my point of view in the municipal

16   ordinances.

17                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Well, each

18   community can design them.

19                  LINDA PAGANI:  They can, but will

20   they?  And when they just say they don't know

21   anything about it they'll go to the MDC, and see

22   what the MDC says.

23                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  The issue of the

24   model ordinance has been identified as one of

25   those ongoing issues that we recommend the Council
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 1   undertake further action on down the road.  So we

 2   are aware of the deficiencies in it.

 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, Tony.

 4                  TONY MITCHELL:  In the western WUCC

 5   integrated plan, they mentioned the usefulness of

 6   having interconnections with less restrictions on

 7   them, with being able to change the direction of

 8   water flow or the amount of water per day on their

 9   own without getting prior permission in order to

10   respond faster to changing conditions, et cetera,

11   or the drought or whatever.

12                  You know, it was, you know, a

13   million gallons a day.  So we're not talking about

14   something that's huge, but they actually mapped

15   out -- they identified connections between water

16   systems into three, four, you know, what I call

17   super systems.  And they actually mapped out their

18   interconnections between those super systems to

19   create a Western Connecticut mega system.

20                  Do you see that as part?  Is that

21   part of drought planning to be able to use

22   interconnections like that so that before we get

23   to another stage they can make adjustments so

24   maybe the reservoir levels will, you know, prevent

25   them from dropping as fast?
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 1                  You know, my image was that one

 2   reservoir over here is full and overflowing.  The

 3   other one over here is not full and overflowing.

 4   That system could conceivably get more water

 5   through its interconnections because their

 6   system -- because their reservoir wasn't full.  So

 7   they would be getting more water even before we

 8   get to any kind of a drought condition.

 9                  As a precaution, as a preemptive

10   move in case it doesn't -- in case the reason that

11   level, the reservoir level is dropping in that

12   part of the state is because there isn't going to

13   be any more rain.  Maybe that's just the beginning

14   of the stuff, the drought is coming in.

15                  Would that interconnection

16   flexibility, would that help or hinder a response

17   to drought planning?  I guess the question can't

18   be answered here, but it's something that, you

19   know, came to mind when they were designing it.

20   The central and Eastern WUCC plans, I didn't see

21   anything similar to that, although they talked at

22   length about interconnections, but it was

23   actually -- the western plan actually identified

24   where those would be on the great, very nice map

25   on their plans.
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 1                  LORI MATHIEU:  Just in general.  I

 2   can't answer the specifics, but in general

 3   interconnected systems assist with resiliency of

 4   those systems and the ability to move water in

 5   different directions provides for meeting demands

 6   where those demands are.

 7                  However, everything is, you know,

 8   unique from town to town in our state.  And you

 9   might look at that and may and say, oh, you easily

10   could move water from here to there.  That's not

11   always the case.  Right?  Because you have a pump

12   station.  You have hydraulic restrictions.  You

13   have other issues that you have -- and you have

14   water quality concerns on our end.  You have water

15   quality and mixes of water quality.

16                  So it's a case-by-case situation,

17   and Connecticut is quite unique where you can't

18   move water to get water where it might be needed.

19   Say there's a need in New Haven.  You can't get

20   water from the Aquarion main system to New Haven.

21   Why is that?  You know, you can't get water over

22   the Lower Connecticut River to serve people.  Why

23   is that?

24                  You know, those interconnections

25   don't exist.  You know, those are the discussions
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 1   that we should have in the future about what the

 2   needs are from the water supply point of view in

 3   the time of emergency.  So -- and a good question,

 4   though.  I mean, it's again what the

 5   implementation group needs to be thinking about

 6   and talking about.

 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  To be

 8   continued.  Thank you all for all your work on

 9   this very complex issue.  It sounds easier --

10   you're probably saying, what's in the drought

11   plan?  Why is this so hard?  But there's a lot of

12   moving targets putting it together -- that is for

13   sure -- between state and local authorities.

14                  Okay.  So let's move onto the Water

15   Planning Council advisory group report.  Alicea

16   and Josh, I understand, are going to -- and then

17   John is not here today.

18                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Yes.  So the

19   implementation, a call has gone out to fill the

20   slots for the implementation work group.

21                  We have had some responses, and I

22   don't know, Virginia, if you want to say anything

23   about that, but I don't have much more to add at

24   this point.

25                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  The only piece
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 1   of information that I have is the -- I don't know

 2   how many total responses have come in for various

 3   slots.  If you recall there were four agencies

 4   slots and then two in-streamflow advocates.  There

 5   were two out-of-stream advocates -- that's up

 6   to -- there were two appointed by the cochairs of

 7   the Water Planning Council.

 8                  And since they're balanced instream

 9   and out of stream, presumably their slots would

10   also be balanced.  And then there were two subject

11   matter experts, and included in that was the idea

12   of neutral parties.

13                  And so I don't know how many people

14   have responded to all those slots, but I do know

15   that there have been four people interested in the

16   subject matter neutral slot, which obviously there

17   are only two positions available.

18                  And one of the comments that I made

19   way back at the beginning of this process, not to

20   this group, but in the implementation workgroup

21   itself was that my ideal implementation workgroup

22   would be to have all the folks neutral.

23                  So how y'all want to address the

24   fact that we may have vacancies in the advocacy

25   positions and have extra neutral folks, and how
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 1   you want to play that one is a question that may

 2   come up.  We may not have any vacancies in the

 3   other slots.  I haven't seen all the input.

 4   That's the only piece of information that was

 5   shared with me.

 6                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  The call went

 7   out last week and it's open until the 1st of

 8   November.  Correct?

 9                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Was it last

10   week?

11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  It's dated the

12   4th.

13                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Thank you.  Last

14   week.  So time is --

15                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So let's hope we

16   have an overflowing basket.

17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

18                  Alicea?

19                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  And you received

20   the proposed slate --

21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

22                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  -- for the water

23   planning group advisory membership, and I'll let

24   Josh assess this if you have any questions.

25                  JOSH CANSLER:  I won't go into the
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 1   whole process of what we went through as a

 2   nominating committee since we discussed that last

 3   week.  Obviously, we did have a long discussion at

 4   the last WPC meeting about some of the vacancies

 5   we had, specifically the business and industry

 6   Association vacancy.  We did reach out to CBIA

 7   again.  They just said they didn't -- we didn't

 8   have the capacity to fill that position at this

 9   time.

10                  We did have a nominee Mike Emmons

11   from the Connecticut Nursery and Landscaping

12   Association, CNLA.  He was very interested in it.

13   He did come to the last advisory group meeting and

14   we talked to him at length.  He is very interested

15   in the job.

16                  We did discuss with him being kind

17   of a liaison between CBIA and the advisory group,

18   which he agreed to.  And so we as an advisory

19   group decided to approve the slate with him in the

20   position for the business and industry association

21   slot with the stipulation that he also liaison

22   with CBIA.

23                  We also approved Brian Hurlburt to

24   replace -- from the Connecticut Farm Bureau to be

25   on the agriculture position, and Eric Hammerling
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 1   from the Connecticut Forest and Parks Association.

 2   And then everyone else that's on the slate is

 3   already a member of the advisory group.

 4                  So we're presenting the slate with

 5   four groups with five members to be reapproved

 6   every year.  You can see that group one would

 7   start January 1st and run through December 1,

 8   2022.  All three of the new members are in group

 9   one as well as two of the members who have been

10   with the advisory group the longest.  And then the

11   rest of the numbers on here are based on their

12   time.

13                  So if the slate got approved, those

14   in group -- the five members in group one would

15   serve a four-year term and the rest of them would

16   serve out their terms until such time that their

17   position on the slate came up.  So that's the

18   slate as we're presenting it.

19                  Any questions?

20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, thank you for

21   all of your work.  It's no small task to put this

22   together and to get people to agree to serve on

23   it.  So we appreciate all of your efforts.

24                  Any questions before I entertain a

25   motion to approve.
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 1                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Can I just make

 2   one?  So Mike Emmons and Eric Hammerling would

 3   need to be appointed onto the WPCAG.  Is that

 4   correct?

 5                  JOSH CANSLER:  Yes, they would be

 6   appointed as part of the three-year slate.

 7                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So it's a

 8   two-action step.  They need to be appointed and

 9   then -- okay.

10                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Is there no member

11   of the public on this list, or it's not necessary?

12   Or the general public?

13                  THE CHAIRMAN:  This is set up by

14   state statute.  This Water Planning Council

15   advisory group is --

16                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I'm sorry.  I don't

17   know anything about this.

18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That's okay.  Please

19   feel free to -- but anybody, as Alicea and Josh

20   always say, anybody is free to attend the meetings

21   and participate.  They're open to the public.

22                  LORI MATHIEU:  That's a good

23   question because I think the statute says these

24   categories may not be limited to.  So I've always

25   maintained that we should be more broad.  And I'll
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 1   continue to say that, but I'm fine with what this

 2   is at this point in time.

 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So we're

 4   going to have a two-pronged motion here.  Betsey?

 5                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I move to

 6   approve the proposed 2019 membership slate.

 7                  DAVID KALIFA:  I second it.

 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion made and

 9   seconded.  Any questions on the motion?

10                  LORI MATHIEU:  Just with, again me

11   stating as part of this that the Health Department

12   has always thought that public health should have

13   more representation.

14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  So noted.

15                  LORI MATHIEU:  Thank you.

16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further

17   questions.

18

19                  (No response.)

20

21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, all those in

22   favor signify by saying aye.

23                  THE COUNCIL:  Opposed?

24

25                  (No response.)
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  The motion is

 2   carried.

 3                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Thank you to the

 4   group for the considerable amount of work they

 5   did, and the analysis, the planning.  And I think

 6   you have a thorough plan for moving forward.

 7   Appreciate it.  And so I think the second motion

 8   would be a motion to appoint Mike Emmons and Eric

 9   Hammerling to the Water Planning Council advisory

10   group.

11                  JOSH CANSLER:  And Brian Hurlburt.

12                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I thought we

13   already did that.  Did we do that?

14                  JOSH CANSLER:  I don't think so.

15   He's replacing his predecessor with --

16                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Right.

17                  JOSH CANSLER:  But he has

18   not personally been.

19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I don't think we

20   did.

21                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And Brian

22   Hurlburt.

23                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Just to be safe.

24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  So make that a

25   motion and second?
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 1                  LORI MATHIEU:  Second.

 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any question

 3   on the motion?

 4

 5                  (No response.)

 6

 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, all those in

 8   favor signify by saying, aye.

 9                  THE COUNCIL:  Aye.

10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Opposed?

11

12                  (No response.)

13

14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  The motion is

15   carried.

16                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So we'll send

17   out an appointment invitation.

18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Gail, we want to

19   make sure we get letters to them, please.

20                  Alicea, anything else?

21                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  No, that's it.

22                  THE CHAIRMAN:  New business.  We

23   have here -- the only thing I have here is on the

24   legislative update.  I understand that DPH has put

25   a package together for the Legislature.  I know
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 1   PURA is presently reviewing it.

 2                  LORI MATHIEU:  Are you?

 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.

 4                  LORI MATHIEU:  Very good.

 5                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I'm sorry.

 6   What, Jack?

 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  DPH has -- why don't

 8   you tell us what you're proposing, Lori?

 9                  LORI MATHIEU:  I can't.

10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, you can't.

11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  That's what I

12   thought.

13                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, okay.  Oh, I'm

14   sorry.  Okay.

15                  LORI MATHIEU:  If I would like to

16   keep my job.

17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's skip over the

18   legislative, you know, why don't we just worry

19   about --

20                  LORI MATHIEU:  These are draft

21   proposals.

22                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Why don't we worry

23   about getting through the election before we worry

24   about legislation.

25                  LORI MATHIEU:  I will tell you
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 1   this.  What I can speak about --

 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think I know what

 3   they are, but that's quite all right.

 4                  LORI MATHIEU:  Because you've seen

 5   all of them.

 6                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Just for the

 7   edification of the public, when we're putting

 8   together legislation for the administration it's

 9   an internal discussion until it's actually been

10   approved by OPM and the Governor's office.

11                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And top secret.

12                  DAVID KALIFA:  And I will tell you

13   that for my division we also have a legislative

14   package that is top secret until the secretary's

15   office approves it.

16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Then I don't know

17   why we put legislation on the agenda.  We won't

18   talk about legislation.  Let's not talk about it.

19                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Well, is anyone

20   else going to --

21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Don't put any

22   legislation on the next month, Gail.  Leave the

23   legislation off.

24                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Not until

25   January.
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 1                  DAVID KALIFA:  Right.  And it's

 2   obviously, you know, this is kind of an

 3   interesting cycle because you know there will be a

 4   new administration.  And so whatever legislative

 5   proposals are put forward by this administration

 6   may or may not go forward.

 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other new

 8   business?

 9                  LORI MATHIEU:  I could add

10   something for legislation, though.  We did have

11   legislation passed last legislative session that

12   required our small community public water systems

13   to produce an asset management plan and a fiscal

14   management plan.  So the 330 small community

15   systems by the year 2021 will have to have those

16   plans in place, as well as a hydropneumatic tank

17   assessment, which is due by May of 2019, due to

18   the explosion of a tank that we had in a system in

19   Southeastern Connecticut back in the year '15.

20                  We've worked really hard to try to

21   get our water systems to review their

22   hydropneumatic tanks, which are pressure tanks.

23   They can be large, large tanks under pressure.

24   One had exploded.  No one died.  Thank god it was

25   in the middle of the night, but these tanks are
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 1   aged and that's an example of how aging

 2   infrastructure can impact water quality and water

 3   supply.

 4                  So anyway, just to make note of

 5   that.  That did pass this past legislative

 6   session.

 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Lori.

 8   Any other new business.

 9

10                  (No response.)

11

12                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Old business, we

13   have a WUCC update.

14                  LORI MATHIEU:  So last meeting back

15   in September we were still under the public

16   comment period for the WUCC process.  All three

17   WUCC plans were under public comment until

18   September 28th.  That's the close of the public

19   comment period, so we -- our Eric is here.  Eric

20   McPhee is the supervisor in charge of the WUCC

21   process in the drinking water section at DPH.

22                  We are working to consider all

23   comments received.  We received about seven or

24   eight sets of comments, and we are considering all

25   of those and moving all of that forward for the
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 1   Commissioner's consideration, weather to approve

 2   the plan or not.  So for that I will be able to

 3   provide more information in November about the

 4   process, but right now that's what we're doing at

 5   this point in time.

 6                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So Lori, just

 7   for certification.  Margaret had sent us two

 8   documents.  One was the issue regarding data and

 9   consistency.  The other was the comments on the

10   water plans.  Those were submitted to you

11   separately.  Is that correct?

12                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yeah, those were

13   part of the seven or eight packages of comments

14   that we received.

15                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Okay.  So the

16   Water Planning Council doesn't need to take any

17   action on that.  That's part of the process with

18   the approval of the WUCC?

19                  LORI MATHIEU:  Correct, yeah.

20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.

21   Any other old business?

22

23                  (No response.)

24

25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, we'll move


                              69
 1   onto public comment.  Yes?

 2                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  So I have a

 3   question.  So apparently I missed the public --

 4                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Identify yourself

 5   again, please.

 6                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Iris Kaminski.  I

 7   missed the public comment period, but I have a

 8   general question.

 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  No, you didn't.

10   This is the public comment hearing.

11                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Oh, okay.  I just

12   wanted to get updated.  I'm hearing rumors that

13   the regional water authority could be sold to a

14   private company.  And I just Googled that.  I

15   couldn't find an answer.  I just wanted to know

16   if -- it's a very general question.

17                  I wanted to know where the public

18   for water is standing, and if Connecticut is going

19   to let private companies from out of state and out

20   of the country be sold.  I don't know if that's in

21   the water plan.  So it's a very general question,

22   and if the people of New Haven have any say about

23   that.  And I could talk with somebody if this is

24   not the right place to ask the question.

25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We appreciate you
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 1   being here, number one.  I'm not talking from the

 2   water planning -- I'm talking for me, having been

 3   in the water business.

 4                  I would be shocked if a private

 5   investor owned water company was going to buy the

 6   regional water authority, because if you look at

 7   the history, it used to be the New Haven Water

 8   Company, which was privately owned.  It went

 9   through all sorts of legislation and iterations to

10   be what it is.

11                  I would be very, very, very

12   surprised if the member towns would agree to that.

13   That's just my personal opinion.  I think you're

14   hearing a lot -- a lot of this is happening -- we

15   just got back from a water summit, and a national

16   meeting.  And there are concerns with some

17   municipalities that private investor-owned

18   companies might come in to acquire them, but it

19   would take a vote, a referendum in town for that

20   kind of thing.

21                  So that kind of goes with what

22   Alicea said earlier in terms of, you know, the

23   policy of the State, what the policy of the State

24   might be in regard to that.

25                  You missed it, Alicea.  We just
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 1   went into public comment and the question was --

 2   the rumor was that the regional water authority

 3   was going to be sold to a private investor-owned

 4   company.

 5                  Have you heard that?

 6                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  I haven't heard

 7   that.  It's not my bailiwick, though.  So It's not

 8   my bailiwick, though, so I don't know if I would

 9   hear anything.

10                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  One suggestion

11   is regional water is set up by statute, and I

12   don't actually understand all of the ways they

13   operate under, but it might be worth reaching out

14   to them to understand that structure and those

15   pieces.

16                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I mean, it's

17   connected.  So why would a local water company be

18   against the public trust?  I know the water

19   companies oppose the water trust.  Is there a

20   reason that they oppose it?  Because -- or the

21   terminology is not being clear what a water trust

22   is?

23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, the

24   Connecticut Water Works Association, it's an

25   organization of the private investor-owned water
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 1   companies, and municipal companies that are

 2   advocates.  I'm not trying to pass the buck, but I

 3   would talk to them.

 4                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I guess I have to

 5   have more learning on this topic.

 6                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Also if you look

 7   at the Water Planning Council website, and there

 8   are documents where they sort of lay out some of

 9   their concerns.  Not regional water specifically,

10   but certainly CWWA, which might enlighten you.

11                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I missed that.

12   What is it?

13                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  If you look at

14   our website you'll see some documents which might

15   be instructive.

16                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Can I just add

17   that from an environmental standpoint a private

18   investor-owned company isn't in itself anything

19   that's bad.  As a matter of fact, you can get a

20   lot more information on private investor-owned

21   utilities.  That process is in some ways much more

22   open and more easy -- I can't -- I don't know.

23   Easy to regulate is a bad -- maybe a bad term to

24   use.

25                  But you know, when attempts have
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 1   been made to pass better policy for things like

 2   conservation it's only applied to investor-owned

 3   water utilities -- and on the positive side, but

 4   it's just unfortunate that things like that can't

 5   be applied across the board.

 6                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  So the regional

 7   water authority is a private/public company?

 8                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  No.

 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Alicea raises a very

10   good point.  I mean, they're not regulated by us.

11   They're regulated by -- they have a board of

12   directors made up of member towns.  That's their

13   governing board.  They have a board of directors.

14   They have advisory boards.  They have committees.

15   They have land trust committees.

16                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I mean, I assume

17   they're similar to municipalities.  Is that

18   correct?

19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, exactly.

20   Yeah, very much so.

21                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  Hello, this is

22   Lori from regional water.  I'm having a hard time

23   hearing the conversation.

24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Lori, are you

25   selling your place?
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 1                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  Hi.  How are you?

 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you selling your

 3   place?

 4                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  No.  No, that was

 5   news to me.  So virtually I'm holding my hand up

 6   for public comment.  So I just don't know how to

 7   go about that being on the phonecall right now.

 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead right now.

 9   Go ahead.

10                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  Well, I can't

11   hear you very well, but I would certainly like the

12   opportunity to connect with the person who stepped

13   up to the microphone and had that comment and

14   question.  I would certainly like the opportunity

15   to talk with her.  Is that appropriate offline?

16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, we'll make

17   sure.

18                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  So you can either

19   provide her with my information directly.  My

20   cellphone, I can speak it now or whatever works

21   best for this type of virtual participation right

22   now.

23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Gail, could you get

24   Lori's -- yes.  We'll get your information to --

25                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Ms. Kaminski.
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  We'll

 2   get your information to Ms. Kaminski.

 3                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  Ms. Kaminski?

 4   Okay.  And is there any other information I can

 5   take over the phone now about Ms. Kaminski that

 6   she provided when she stepped up for public

 7   comment because I really had a hard time hearing.

 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Can you repeat your

 9   question?  Come up.

10                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I mean, my

11   suggestion is that we connect the two --

12                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I'll try to do it

13   very quickly.  I had two comments, one that I'm

14   generally concerned about the sale of water for

15   out of state and out of country companies.  That's

16   one.

17                  And the second was specific to the

18   regional water authority of New Haven of which I

19   am sitting on their environmental advisory

20   council.  And just I want to update them, but I

21   will do my homework and I will -- I got some

22   answers here.

23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

24                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  Okay.  Again, I'd

25   like the opportunity to have a further


                              76
 1   conversation with you.  So please either provide

 2   your information or Gail can give it to me.

 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Why don't you give

 4   your information to Gail and we'll get it to Lori.

 5   Give it to Gail right behind you and she'll give

 6   it to here.

 7                  Thank you, Lori.

 8                  You have a question?

 9                  LINDA PAGANI:  No, it's not a

10   question.  I just wanted to say I agree and I

11   encourage the Water Planning Council to look at

12   the policy of how Connecticut wants its water

13   owned, what we want to see in mergers and

14   acquisitions, if there is any statutory leeway for

15   that.

16                  So I was surprised when the SJW

17   thing came up that it wasn't handled from a policy

18   point of view in the water plan.  So -- but I

19   never thought of it.

20                  LORI MATHIEU:  What wasn't handled?

21                  LINDA PAGANI:  Just if there's a

22   policy about it, if there's a policy about mergers

23   and acquisitions of water companies.  That's all.

24                  LORI MATHIEU:  It was not brought

25   up during any of the discussion, not specifically.
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 1                  LINDA PAGANI:  No, I get that, but

 2   I don't work in the industry.  I did attend a lot

 3   of the meetings.  It never occurred to me until

 4   this came up.  So -- I mean, maybe that's my bad.

 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That's all right.

 6   The Council is hearing everyone loud and clear.

 7   Alicea, do you have anything more?

 8                  Yes?

 9                  JUDY ALLEN:  Judy Allen.  I just

10   want to also add my 2 cents about that, because I

11   was hearing that -- I understand that there are

12   priorities for implementing the state water plan

13   and that they were set for the next six months.

14                  But I would hope that if an issue

15   comes up that would have such long lasting

16   implications that, you know, something could be

17   pushed forward to be addressed sooner rather than

18   later, because this is really important.  And I

19   would hope that the Water Planning Council -- I

20   understand no individual cases, but could see this

21   as something that maybe needs to be brought

22   forward sooner.

23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well I mean, I think

24   it's all these -- Alicea's point, your point.

25   Everyone has a very good point, because when it
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 1   comes to the electric world we have the

 2   comprehensive energy strategies, we have

 3   renewables, we have all types of different

 4   programs, the grid modernization.

 5                  And all those are issues, some

 6   docketed, some not.  Some legislative, some not.

 7   They kind of give the electric world and the

 8   energy world a direction moving forward.

 9                  So you know, water is always the

10   one.  We're always playing catch up in this

11   business, but I mean, I'm not adverse to the

12   Council looking at this.

13                  JUDY ALLEN:  I guess my point is,

14   though, that the issue has come up and people are

15   recognizing it as we need to address this now, not

16   wait.

17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  But again -- I know

18   I'm repeating myself, but if people have issues

19   with this particular case there's --

20                  JUDY ALLEN:  That's not what I'm

21   talking about, you know, in terms of

22   implementation of the state water plan.

23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, okay.

24                  JUDY ALLEN:  To be able to bring

25   that forward sooner.
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Understood.

 2                  LINDA PAGANI:  And sorry.  Judy,

 3   thank you.  You jogged my memory of what I wanted

 4   to say, but I think time is of the essence because

 5   in the SJW case -- which I know you can't talk

 6   about -- it's proceeding at a pace as, according

 7   to, you know, normal procedure.

 8                  But it just seems that this is a

 9   critical issue right now for Connecticut, and it

10   just needs to be handled quickly.  Thank you.

11                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Understood.

12                  Any other public comment.

13                  (No response.)

14

15                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Anything else from

16   the Council?

17

18                  (No response.)

19

20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We appreciate

21   everybody being here.  We appreciate the public

22   being here.  Welcome.  I think this is your

23   first meeting.  Isn't it?

24                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Oh, I've been here

25   at least once.
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 1                  LORI MATHIEU:  She's been here

 2   before.  She testified at our hearing at 79 Elm.

 3                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I testified at the

 4   hearing in Hartford.

 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  All right.  I

 6   apologize.  We've had a few hearings over the

 7   years.  So I'm glad you're here, and if there's

 8   nothing else to come before -- and our next

 9   meeting will be easy to remember, on election day

10   at 1:30.

11                  The one thing we will be doing on

12   that day, we'll be voting on the plan.  We'll be

13   voting on the transmittal letter.  We'll be

14   looking at the drought plan.  Those are items that

15   we'll be covering that day, and appreciate all of

16   you being here.

17                  With that, I'll entertain a motion

18   to adjourn.

19                  DAVID KALIFA:  Motion seconded.

20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor.

21                  THE COUNCIL:  Aye.

22                  Thank you all very much.  Thank you

23   all on the phone.

24

25
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 1                  (Whereupon, the above proceedings

 2   were concluded at 2:51 p.m.)

 3
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's call
 2   the meeting of the Water Planning Council for
 3   Thursday, October 11, 2018, to order.
 4                  The first thing before us today is
 5   the approval of the September 11, 2018,
 6   transcripts.
 7                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So moved.
 8                  DAVID KALIFA:  Seconded.
 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion made and
10   seconded.  Any questions/comments?
11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I think the only
12   comment would be thank you very much for including
13   the motions made.  This was in response to the
14   issue that Virginia raised last month.
15                  And basically it's a guide to the
16   transcript to allow people to understand what
17   formal votes were taken, and the action.  So you
18   still need to go back into the body, but at least
19   it provides some clarity.
20                  Is that helpful?
21                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Thank you.  Yes,
22   except that I haven't been able to successfully
23   get into the body, but that -- that's a different
24   issue.
25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Rob.
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 1   Thank you very much.  Okay.  All those in favor.
 2                  THE COUNCIL:  Aye.
 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Opposed?
 4
 5                  (No response.)
 6
 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, who is joining
 8   us on the phone today?
 9                  KAREN BURNASKA:  (Unintelligible.)
10                  THE REPORTER:  I didn't catch that.
11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I didn't either.
12                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Who's that?
13                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Karen Burnaska.
14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, Karen.  Hello,
15   Karen.  Now we can hear you.
16                  Who else?
17                  FREDERIC KLEIN:  Fred Klein.
18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Attorney Klein, Good
19   afternoon.
20                  FREDERIC KLEIN:  Good afternoon to
21   you.
22                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else?
23
24                  (No response.)
25


BCT Reporting LLC







Page 5


 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.
 2   Correspondence received, we have before us --
 3   we've received from Rivers Alliance October
 4   10th -- it was relative to water data in the WUCC
 5   plans, DPH high quality source, future source, DPH
 6   high quality present sources, clean flow
 7   classifications, map of statewide and DEEP
 8   integrated water quality report.  I think
 9   everybody should have gotten and seen that?
10                  And we also have from Rivers
11   Alliance regarding to the WUCC plan, which you're
12   going to talk about later on.  Correct?
13                  LORI MATHIEU:  Uh-huh.
14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And Alicea also sent
15   us a request relative to the San Jose/Connecticut
16   Water acquisition.
17                  Would you like to talk a little bit
18   more about that.
19                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Sure, and I
20   apologize.  I forgot my computer and everything is
21   in there.  Everything I do is in my computer.  So
22   I'm going to kind of ad lib.
23                  What I had sent to the Water
24   Planning Council, I felt that during the public
25   comment period that the public should be able to
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 1   come to the Water Planning Council to either
 2   express concerns or ask questions about what this
 3   would mean with the understanding that, first of
 4   all, Chair Betkoski can't participate in that sort
 5   of discussion.  I completely understand that.
 6                  Also with the understanding that in
 7   this forum it is not going to, you know, sort of
 8   make much of a difference in that process.  That
 9   comments about the process do have to go into the
10   PURA process.
11                  However, the charge of the Water
12   Planning Council is to address issues involving
13   the water companies, water resources and the state
14   policies regarding the future of the state's
15   drinking water supply.  And if ever there was an
16   issue that has to do with all those things, it's a
17   merger where you have another company from another
18   state merging with one of our companies.
19                  And we have always -- or for the
20   most part, our water has been fairly local
21   understanding that Aquarion was owned by a Dutch
22   company and Eversource is a large regional
23   company.  But I think that a lot of people do have
24   concerns about this.
25                  And my request of the Water
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 1   Planning Council is only that the Water Planning
 2   Council discuss a way so that the public can bring
 3   this issue and concerns to the Water Planning
 4   Council at Water Planning Council meetings during
 5   the public comment period.
 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, again I think
 7   that when it comes to a specific merger case when
 8   we have a docketed case, that the forum for that
 9   is the Public Utility Regulatory Authority.  And
10   sometimes it's the Public Utility Regulatory
11   Authority and the Department of Public Health when
12   we do joint proceedings.
13                  Those hearings are open.  We had a
14   hearing two weeks ago for two days.  For two full
15   days of hearings the public was invited to speak.
16   People have weighed in on it.  People have sent
17   letters and e-mails.  And next, a week from today
18   we will have another hearing, a late-file hearing
19   to further discuss it.  So that's the forum.
20                  Now Betsey came up with something.
21   I mean, I think that as a Water Planning Council
22   maybe we should have a policy in general about, is
23   this probably going to happen again at some point?
24   Somebody is going to come in here and want to buy
25   another water company, or one of the water
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 1   companies in the state might want to buy whatever.
 2   That we might want to look at it generically, and
 3   moving forward if not case specific.
 4                  I don't know how my colleagues feel
 5   about that.
 6                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So I think the
 7   concept, Alicea -- and we talked about this when
 8   we developed the state water plan, that the plan
 9   doesn't actually advance any policies on this.
10   It's that we have this unique circumstance in the
11   state of private ownership, large regional
12   entities, municipal entities.  And they all have a
13   set of different drivers.
14                  They're all different issues
15   associated with them.  We didn't really dig into
16   the issue of ownership of the private entities and
17   whether local versus national, versus
18   international makes any difference.
19                  Or this concept of consolidation to
20   the point that you could have one private entity
21   who owned a majority of the water in the state, we
22   didn't explore that either.  And it seems to me
23   that that should be the discussion that should be
24   ripe for the Water Planning Council to explore,
25   not in light of a specific case, but as a general
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 1   concept and discussion piece.
 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, the whole
 3   reservoir issue was very different because we were
 4   legislatively directed.
 5                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I don't
 6   understand what you're talking about.
 7                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  New Britain.
 8                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Oh, Tilcon.
 9   Okay.
10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And we got involved
11   in that issue because we were legislatively
12   directed to do so.  The Legislature is very clear
13   about when it comes to mergers and acquisitions,
14   who has the authority to do what, and it's spelled
15   out very specifically and how long we have, and
16   everything else to do it.  So --
17                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  If the Water
18   Planning Council, in my opinion, has to step out
19   of business proceedings as it pertains to water we
20   are going to find ourselves in a position where we
21   are not going to get any further on sound water
22   management in Connecticut.
23                  LORI MATHIEU:  I think what Betsey
24   said is important.  There were discussions in the
25   policy that many of us sat in on meetings in the
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 1   development of the state water plan, that it was
 2   discussed about the discrepancy and the
 3   differences between the municipal systems and the
 4   privately held systems, and it is part of the
 5   state water plan.
 6                  So I would say that that's the
 7   forum to move forward on, those bigger-picture
 8   issues, as you mentioned, in our statute that
 9   created the Water Planning Council.
10                  I agree with you.  We ought to look
11   at future supply in water, you know, the water
12   companies and how they all work together.  And I
13   think under the umbrella of the state water plan
14   it is somewhat covered, but maybe not to the
15   detail that you would like.
16                  Now when we just set up priorities,
17   it's not one of the priority items that any one of
18   us teed up, but certainly moving forward we should
19   address it under the state water plan
20   implementation.  And if a lot and people feel
21   strongly that that is something we should
22   prioritize for maybe next year -- and I'm hearing
23   you, from you that you would say that's a
24   priority, from your opinion -- you know, frankly I
25   would agree.
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 1                  I think looking at the very big
 2   picture and setting aside the details, but
 3   thinking about how Connecticut is structured with
 4   water companies and public water systems.  You
 5   know, and from my angle it's always going to be,
 6   don't think just about the large municipal systems
 7   and the large regional systems and the privates.
 8   There's 2,000 non-community systems.
 9                  So I would love to have that
10   conversation about the needs, you know, of
11   consistent consolidation and the needs of towns
12   and the needs of regional planners that struggle
13   with getting water supply to people.
14                  So I'm willing to put that on the
15   table for next year as a priority item to have
16   further policy discussion on.  I agree.  Frankly,
17   I agree with you, but to dive deep into an
18   existing case is not something we are not going
19   to, you know.
20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And by the way,
21   Rivers Alliance, you could be a party.  You have a
22   forum.  Rivers Alliance can come and question
23   people at these hearings.  So there's other
24   organizations -- is that correct?  Aren't you a
25   party to the case?
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 1                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Are you an
 2   intervener now?
 3                  NICK NEELEY:  They could have been,
 4   but they chose not to.
 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  They could have
 6   been, but they chose not to.  You could feed your
 7   information through Rivers Alliance and you would
 8   be right up at the table, right in the hearing
 9   room.  So it's not like it's -- we're not inviting
10   public participation in the process.
11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And Alicea, your
12   very articulate statement about if the Water
13   Planning Council members are going to have to step
14   aside on major issues then we're not going to get
15   any further, I actually fundamentally don't agree
16   with that.  There is tension --
17                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  On business
18   dealings as it pertains to water.
19                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  There's tensions
20   built into creating a council that's made up of
21   regulatory expertise, and that's inherent.  The
22   Legislature knew that when they moved that
23   forward.  If it was a large diversion issue in
24   terms of a permit I would have to step aside.
25                  I mean, I can't have an active
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 1   discussion about a case when that's going on, and
 2   I think that's why the policy issue is ripe for
 3   discussion.  The specifics of a specific case are
 4   not.  I mean, that's from my perspective.  I mean,
 5   just we can never totally separate that regulatory
 6   hat from our other responsibilities.
 7                  LORI MATHIEU:  And it goes for us
 8   as well in the certificate process in particular,
 9   because it can be a contested case.  When a new
10   system is being built and a lot of my staff get
11   involved in the review of that, and we have people
12   that call us and are concerned.
13                  We are in the box.  It's a case
14   that we cannot -- so we have to, you know, assign
15   a Chinese wall.  We have to have people that are
16   going to answer those questions.  We're
17   regulators, you know.  So we have to be careful
18   because it could be a contested case, and that's
19   how we have to legally move forward.  It's just
20   the way our process works.
21                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Like I said, I
22   very much understand the position that people are
23   put in, in this process.  And bringing up
24   regulatory issues, I wouldn't even be worried
25   about this or thinking twice about it if we didn't
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 1   still have registered diversions.  That is my
 2   biggest issue.
 3                  It is still legal to dry up a
 4   stream in Connecticut, and as long as we have --
 5   if there's a potential for other entities to come
 6   in who are not local, who are not paying
 7   attention, to come into an already overallocated
 8   basin and use all that water, that's what I'm
 9   concerned about.
10                  All the checks and balances are not
11   there.
12                  LORI MATHIEU:  And I agree with you
13   on that.  And one of the major discussions we had
14   in the policy group is identifying the areas that
15   are priorities.  Now we didn't do that as a
16   priority.  I can't wait to have those discussions
17   about particular basins that we want to tee up as
18   priorities, and we should start working on that
19   right away.  And the Quinnipiac basin is one of
20   them.
21                  It is definitely overallocated, and
22   there's a reason why it's in our standard
23   PowerPoint that we present, you know.  And between
24   Betsey, we went to 40 or 50 -- and all of us went
25   to all these places and presented.  We use that as
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 1   the poster child of the overallocation.
 2                  So we should start at a policy
 3   level thinking about that.  No matter who owns,
 4   you know, there's a variety of systems that own
 5   the surface water, groundwater, large, you know,
 6   large withdrawals coming out of that basin.  And
 7   frankly, we should start working on that as a
 8   priority.
 9                  We should focus in all the energy
10   that's here and start together.  Water companies,
11   environmentalists, local health directors,
12   town officials, regional planners, state planners.
13   We should start to think about, what are we doing
14   with these basins?  I agree with you -- but at the
15   policy level.
16                  And then we sort of dive in using
17   the implementation group that you're working on to
18   start, you know, picking away at the priorities.
19   Identify priorities and move -- and as a matter of
20   fact, it's in the state water plan to do so.
21                  So you know, I think you're on the
22   mark, but I think it's policy versus regulatory
23   program items.
24                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Okay.
25                  DAVID KALIFA:  So can we agree to
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 1   move that up as a priority and beginning, you
 2   know, with the new year?
 3                  LORI MATHIEU:  Which one?
 4                  DAVID KALIFA:  What you were just
 5   discussing.
 6                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, you know, the
 7   basin item, I know.
 8                  DAVID KALIFA:  Right.
 9                  LORI MATHIEU:  But that we've
10   already agreed on what we plan to do for the next
11   six months, but I think, you know, into the next
12   calendar year, basins identifying -- we should
13   take the policy group, or your implementation
14   group and start identifying, look at that state
15   information we have now at the start of the state
16   plan and picking out the priority areas we should
17   be focusing on.
18                  Where are the overallocations?  Why
19   are they overallocated?  You know, what data do we
20   have?  Let's start working on what needs to
21   potentially change.  Who has the water?  Who
22   doesn't have water?
23                  And then I think your other part of
24   it is systems.  How many systems there are?  How
25   we oversee these water systems, the work that's
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 1   involved in overseeing those systems.  Who runs
 2   out of water?  Who's serving poor water quality?
 3   You know, what are the challenges in water quality
 4   in the future?  We have many.  We're seeing an
 5   uptick in all sorts of a different little things
 6   under the Safe Drinking Water Act, which are of
 7   concern.
 8                  So you know, those are the things
 9   that I'd love to talk about, which are worthwhile
10   from my perspective.  So yes, David, a long-winded
11   answer, but yes.
12                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Would that make you
13   feel better if we do that?
14                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  I still don't
15   think it addresses the issue that the public can't
16   talk about this in this forum, and during the
17   public comment, but --
18                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, from my
19   opinion, during public comment you can bring up
20   whatever you want.
21                  DAVID KALIFA:  Right.  I would
22   agree.  It's just that certainly Jack can't
23   respond to it.
24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  No.
25                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  I mean, you can't
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 1   even -- I understand that.  And that's actually
 2   right there what I was asking about, or asking for
 3   if -- my point was I don't feel the public should
 4   be censored in this forum during public comments
 5   about the issue.
 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, you know what?
 7   I object to the word "censor."  I've been on this
 8   Council for a lot of years.  I've never censored
 9   anybody in here, and that is just the way it's set
10   up.
11                  But if you feel compelled to say
12   something in the public comment I'll sit here, but
13   I just won't respond.  That's all.  That's fine
14   with me.
15                  LORI MATHIEU:  I sat through every
16   meeting except for one -- of all the meetings we
17   had when the consultants were here we had so much
18   time for people to add to the state water plan.
19   We listened to absolutely everyone.
20                  And during these meetings we've
21   never told anyone not to speak during public
22   comment.  Whoever wanted to stand up --
23                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Hold on a second
24   here.
25                  Margaret?
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 1                  MARGARET MINOR:  Yes?
 2                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  I believe you
 3   were asked not to talk about the San Jose Water
 4   issue when you came up for public comment at the
 5   last Water Planning Council Meeting.
 6                  MARGARET MINOR:  Yes, that was an
 7   issue.  I just would like to comment that Rivers
 8   Alliance, we didn't intervene because we don't
 9   have the resources to intervene.
10                  And we're a fairly prominent
11   organization.  We depend on CFE to intervene.
12   They're not intervening exactly on our issues.  It
13   is almost impossible for the average member of the
14   public to find a venue in this state to discuss
15   these issues.
16                  And we -- we can't do it.  We do
17   the best we can.  If they can't come here which is
18   supposed to be open to the public, where can they
19   go?  Well, I can think of some other places.
20                  I just wanted to say I won't be
21   here -- I'm being a little pushy.  I have to leave
22   before the public comment period.  And Tony was on
23   his way, but he was rear-ended in Farmington.  So
24   I think he's okay, other than his precious
25   electric car is now a little crumpled, but just
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 1   one thing on the --
 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We can do the public
 3   comment now if you wish.
 4                  MARGARET MINOR:  I'll let him --
 5   well, one thing I did want to -- I wanted to say,
 6   I agree with Alicea, and the idea that there is
 7   some place where the public can go to learn these
 8   things and express them, I'm still meeting people
 9   who realize that Eversource is their water
10   supplier.  It's still beginning to dawn on them.
11                  And in the comments that we did
12   submit we talked about the Cannondale wells and
13   the segment of the Norwalk River.  That was just
14   an example.  I wanted to be sure to convey that
15   we -- I know that I could call Peter Galant.  And
16   in fact, I wouldn't be -- I'd get a full
17   explanation.
18                  But I was trying to show you what
19   it means for the average person.  I just said,
20   Tony, oh, Norwalk River, Cannondale.  What's going
21   on here?  It took hours to get at least some of
22   the information, but I wanted to say I just want
23   to make clear, it isn't because Aquarion wouldn't
24   be cooperative.  I know they would, but our letter
25   was just meant to lay out how a member of the
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 1   public trying to deal with all these documents,
 2   what a morass it is.  How many maps you have to go
 3   to, how many coordinates you have to look up.
 4                  So you have the letter, and I hope
 5   Tony will come limping in -- but I did want to say
 6   that it's not a reflection on Aquarion.  They're
 7   extremely open.  It's that the data is extremely
 8   difficult to use for any practical purpose.
 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Margaret.
10                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I apologize.  I was
11   late.  Can Alicea please say who she represents?
12   I missed that.
13                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Oh, I'm sorry.
14   I'm Alicea Charamut.  I am the cochair of the
15   water planning advisory group.  I represent on the
16   advisory group the fisheries advisory council, but
17   I am the steward for the Connecticut River
18   Conservancy.
19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And who are you for
20   the record?
21                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I'm Iris Kaminski.
22   I'm sitting on the environmental advisory council
23   for the City of New Haven.
24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Welcome.
25                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Thank you.
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  If there's no
 2   other correspondence, we'll move onto the state
 3   water plan implementation update.  We have to get
 4   the plan resubmitted to the Legislature by
 5   December 1st per the Executive Order.
 6                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yes.
 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And if no changes,
 8   so we have to make that happen.  We'll do that at
 9   the November 6th, election day meeting that we're
10   going to have.  We'll formally vote on it once
11   again, or vote to transmit it so we have something
12   official that we can put in our --
13                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So Jack, can we
14   have a draft transmittal letter at that point in
15   time to see --
16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.
17                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  -- moving
18   forward consistent with the executive Order?
19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  Gail Lucchina,
20   please make a note of that, please?
21
22             (Action item, noted in index.)
23
24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  The other thing,
25   speaking of diversion permits, is there any update
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 1   on the workgroup, Betsey?
 2                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So the workgroup
 3   has met.  We very much appreciate the input of the
 4   members.  They had a lot of discussion and a lot
 5   of questions.  I think they were urging us to
 6   simplify what we have proposed.  It's an ongoing
 7   process.
 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Now the drought
 9   report, God knows we've had enough rain to last us
10   for a while here.  But --
11                  DAVID KALIFA:  The harder we work
12   on the drought report the more it rains.
13                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Dave LeVasseur used
14   to always say that.
15                  DAVID KALIFA:  Exactly.  So we had
16   hoped that by today's meeting we would have a
17   final draft of the drought plan that we could
18   discuss adoption for.  In the interim between last
19   meeting and this meeting the state agencies got
20   together to discuss some final changes and they
21   had decided that there, there are a few more
22   things that really should happen with the plan.
23                  And so those are being worked on,
24   and I'll ask Lori -- and maybe, Eric, if you can
25   come up and just kind of outline what those areas
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 1   are?
 2                  And the hope is that for the
 3   November meeting we'll have something to look at
 4   for a final draft that we can talk about adopting.
 5   I think clearly we want to have something adopted
 6   by the first of the year as this Water Planning
 7   Council.
 8                  So I would still like to aim for
 9   November.  And Eric and Lori, talk about the
10   cochair work that still needs to be done.
11                  LORI MATHIEU:  So Eric, you lead
12   the group and you do that very well along with
13   Bruce.  So we could define the group.  So it's
14   OPM, DPH, DEEP, PURA, Agriculture and Department
15   of Emergency Services.  And what are they?
16                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  Public protection.
17                  LORI MATHIEU:  And public
18   protection.  So we got together last month and we
19   had a very good meeting, and I'll let Eric talk
20   about it.  He sent us an excellent meeting summary
21   which came up with six items and assignments for
22   each agency, and a variety of things.
23                  And we all agreed all the agencies
24   were represented except for Department of
25   Agriculture.  Right?  I don't think ag was there.
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 1                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  No, they were not.
 2                  LORI MATHIEU:  So we had he five
 3   agencies well represented and we all, essentially
 4   all agreed to the fact, number one, that we were
 5   not going to finish.
 6                  We still had significant issues to
 7   address as we started to talk among ourselves, and
 8   we had a great conversation between the five
 9   agencies.  We agreed that more items needed to be
10   addressed.  So we would not meet today's date to
11   get a final document for our review and potential
12   approval of that.  We knew that we needed more
13   time because we agreed at that meeting that it was
14   important work.
15                  From the health department's point
16   of view, we -- our final comment is it concerns a
17   criticism that we had from many people back in the
18   drought of '16 into '17 where at certain stages,
19   you know, through OPM the Governor issues a press
20   release and says, okay.  In this area of the state
21   you're going to be in this stage.  In this area of
22   the state you're at that stage.
23                  And then the water companies would
24   come out with a press release the same day and it
25   may be in conflict, or say something a bit
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 1   different.  And so the mixed messages.
 2                  We've heard from legislators that
 3   there were mixed messages.  And we, you know, we
 4   must address that as part of this management, you
 5   know, the drought plan.  I believe that that's
 6   really very important to address.
 7                  So of the Department of Public
 8   Health, we have one item here that we're going to
 9   move on alignment and consistency with messaging
10   for the water companies.  And we believe that in
11   talking to Brenda -- I spoke with Brenda.  Brenda
12   apologizes, Brenda Bergeron from emergency
13   services was to be here today because she
14   participated in the meeting herself.  And if
15   anyone knows her, she's a lead counsel for that
16   agency.
17                  So she has a lot on her hands, and
18   she is mission critical for emergency response for
19   the State.  You couldn't get a more bright, smart
20   person who's been involved in all of these
21   disasters over the years.  So she herself came to
22   this meeting.
23                  So she is going to take on some
24   work -- that I talked to her today.  She
25   apologizes she couldn't make it here today, but
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 1   she really wanted to be here to have this
 2   conversation.  But she's going to be working on
 3   her items, which I think are really important.
 4                  And we -- she's tasked with looking
 5   at what the governor's authorities are, what the
 6   health department's authorities are, what the
 7   DEEP's authorities are in figuring out who should
 8   issue what, and get it right.  So it's important
 9   to do that.
10                  So, I don't know if Eric -- so
11   that's the health department's point of view and
12   that's what we are working on.  And we plan -- we
13   generally plan to get all these items addressed
14   before -- on or before the 6th of November so that
15   we could review and approve a plan here on
16   election day.
17                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So Lori, can I
18   ask you a question?  I understand the necessity of
19   trying to be as consistent as we can.  Isn't one
20   of the challenges that each of the water companies
21   have individual water supply plans with individual
22   drought triggers, and drought stages in them, and
23   that the State's responsibility is fundamentally
24   different?  How do you align those two things?
25                  LORI MATHIEU:  That's an
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 1   interesting question.  So -- and that's the
 2   challenge.  Right?
 3                  So in the five stages that we
 4   have -- not to bore everyone with the details, but
 5   at the second stage the health department along
 6   with DEEP, we should be looking at what the
 7   situation is, who has water, who doesn't have
 8   water.  Who has needs?  Where is it dry?  Where
 9   isn't it dry?
10                  And at the second stage we should
11   be reviewing all of that information, and we're
12   working really hard in the health department to
13   gather more information on system sustainability
14   and the amount of days or water remaining for
15   every system.  We don't have it yet, but we're
16   working really hard on it.
17                  So when we have that information
18   we're going to know more of who has the ability to
19   sell water to whom.
20                  So at the second stage we should
21   be -- we're going to be issuing press releases
22   through the governor's office saying what the
23   governor is thinking at that stage.
24                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  The second state
25   stage.
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 1                  LORI MATHIEU:  At the second stage.
 2   We're just preparing information at that stage.
 3                  Leading into the third stage we
 4   would start to think about more alignment, because
 5   we're going to -- we're now seeing it worsen, and
 6   as it worsens we're looking at who could be in a
 7   better position to sell water to whom.  I think
 8   leading into a fourth stage -- and we've never
 9   been there.  Leading into a fourth stage we have
10   to start to tell -- and when we are in stage four
11   we have to start to tell utilities this is it now.
12                  From the State's point of view we
13   know you have your own little plans, but you're in
14   a position to sell water to these people.  You're
15   in a position to sell water to those people.
16   These people have needs.  We're going to start,
17   you know, the message has to become a singular
18   message to people, because God forbid if we ever
19   reach stage five -- and that's what Brenda is
20   looking at, is where are the authorities to tell
21   people you can use water?
22                  You know, you would have to start
23   rationing water supplies.  You know, this
24   business, you can't use water every day.  I mean,
25   God forbid we ever get to that point, but that's
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 1   how serious we're taking this.  Okay?  Because our
 2   droughts have been light.  We've been lucky.  It
 3   starts raining, you know, or snowing back in '17
 4   in March, in April it started snowing.
 5                  But if it didn't, if we had a
 6   two-year drought we would have real serious
 7   problems.  And we need to make sure that we have
 8   our authorities aligned and our utilities aligned
 9   with our thought process.
10                  You know, what Brenda was bringing
11   to the table was great, because she was talking
12   about the task force where you start to bring the
13   utilities to the table.  And her and I just talked
14   at noon today where it's an easing in.  It's not
15   all the sudden we're going to jump into a stage
16   four and tell everybody what they have to do.
17   It's an easing in, and that's why it's a stepped
18   approach.  So that's why it's important to get it
19   right, and Brenda's input is really important to
20   that.
21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  But it's just
22   something we're going to -- when we get ready to
23   implement this, we're going to be working -- this
24   has been worked on for a very long time.
25                  LORI MATHIEU:  But not this issue,
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 1   not this issue that I'm describing.
 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  But how are we going
 3   to get out to the public?  Is this going to be a
 4   state plan?  Is this going to be dealing with the
 5   municipalities?
 6                  LORI MATHIEU:  Oh, this plan
 7   itself?
 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, how are we
 9   going to get people to --
10                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, the fun part
11   about this plan is there's no statutory mandate.
12                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, I guess that's
13   my point.
14                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yeah, exactly.
15                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Because it was tried
16   in Southbury, but I don't think we ever passed it
17   in Southbury.
18                  LORI MATHIEU:  Oh, the municipal
19   ordinance?
20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.
21                  LORI MATHIEU:  Actually, there's
22   municipal ordinances that exist.  The Town
23   of Greenwich has one.  The Town of Stamford has
24   one.
25                  The Town of Diarian has one; I'm
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 1   not sure it's passed.  New Canaan tried.  The City
 2   of Norwalk has one.
 3                  So there's, you know, in the
 4   drought of '16 and into '17 we started to see that
 5   towns have --
 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, because
 7   people --
 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, the City of
 9   Norwalk actually has a very well-written --
10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, because people
11   knew that they had to do something at that point.
12                  LORI MATHIEU:  We had one that
13   existed.
14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Southwest --
15                  LORI MATHIEU:  They had one that
16   existed.
17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  My point is that,
18   you know, we're doing all this work, but we want
19   to make sure that all 169 towns are aware of it,
20   and now it's going to be implemented into the
21   Connecticut Conference of Municipalities and
22   getting it into COGs and getting it out to the
23   public.  It's a lot of work going on.
24                  DAVID KALIFA:  Well, and I think
25   that's why Brenda's work is real important,
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 1   because she's looking into what statutory
 2   authority the governor has when we trigger those
 3   situations under other statutes.
 4                  So at least when we go out, you
 5   know, we'll have that as the backstop.
 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And that's a very
 7   good point, Dave.  I mean, I have worked with
 8   Brenda many times over the years with the snow
 9   storms and ice storms, and everything.  She's
10   excellent -- but you're right.  We could piggyback
11   on exactly what we do in terms of -- in that in
12   terms of getting to that drought.
13                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  It can also be a
14   living document.  We can finalize the drought plan
15   and say we're going to look at it again in six
16   months or in twelve months.  I think it's going to
17   be very clearly heard from the Legislature that
18   this is something that's important to them.  While
19   we don't have a statutory mandate, that sure cuts
20   both ways.
21                  It would make sense to me to make
22   sure we have it done as we go back to the
23   Legislature with the state water plan and say --
24   and we're working on implementation, and here is a
25   prime piece that we're moving forward.
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 1                  DAVID KALIFA:  And you know, since
 2   we have to resubmit the state water plan
 3   December 1st, I think we want something in place.
 4                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Absolutely.
 5                  DAVID KALIFA:  And again, I haven't
 6   been a member here that long, but my understanding
 7   is, I mean, the reason for updating the drought
 8   plan is because the last one dated back to 2003, I
 9   think.
10                  So the idea was to at least get
11   something so we have something updated in place.
12   Adopt it, but continue to work on it as a living
13   document.
14                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Right.  Because
15   I think with every circumstance and every time we
16   look at it we're going to see something new that
17   can be enhanced and that can be moved forward.
18                  I think I'm concerned I'm hearing
19   that sort of new issues have been brought up, and
20   at some point we need to say, okay.  We're going
21   to address what we've got on the table and we're
22   going to move forward.
23                  LORI MATHIEU:  It's just so funny
24   you say a living document.  So I've been involved
25   since '98.  Right?  So I've been around since,
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 1   like, dirt.  Right?  In this process.  Right?
 2   Since the start of this process I've been involved
 3   and we've always said, well, we need to advise it.
 4   We need to update it.  We never did, because we're
 5   all busy.
 6                  So I think taking this window of
 7   time we have an opportunity -- and we've all said
 8   we're going to meet the date of the 6th.  So I
 9   think taking this time, I agree with you Betsey,
10   that coupling the state water plan with the
11   drought plan and teeing it up to the Legislature
12   makes sense together.  And we want to make sure
13   that we meet that timeframe.
14                  And to your point, Jack, I think we
15   need to go out when we get the final and we
16   approve of it -- you know, it's not just us.  We
17   have to remember it's Brenda's agency as well as
18   agriculture, and I think we need to talk about how
19   we roll this out to, you know, maybe we do another
20   series of presentations for RPOs -- I called them
21   RPOs -- council of governments to represent, you
22   know, us and talk to chief elected officials.
23                  And because a lot of them are going
24   to struggle with a lack of municipal ordinance,
25   and I think that's something that is important to
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 1   work on as a priority, too.
 2                  DAVID KALIFA:  My one concern that
 3   I share with Betsey is that, as you indicated,
 4   we're all busy.  So we've got a window between now
 5   until the 6th of November.  And so the people on
 6   this list and agencies that are supposed to do
 7   something, they have to make it a priority to do
 8   it, because if they haven't then I am going to
 9   recommend we move forward with whatever we have
10   and adopt that.
11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Because that's
12   where we were three months ago, whether we set the
13   date of today.  And so that's sort of what -- part
14   of what we're struggling with.
15                  DAVID KALIFA:  So you know, after
16   the meeting which I wasn't at, and I was debriefed
17   talking to Eric, you know, I agree.  These are
18   important things, and if we can get them in there
19   and include them at this point in time it makes a
20   lot of sense, but if we can't I still think it's
21   important that we move it forward.
22                  And maybe you just have an addendum
23   that says, these issues, you know, this is a live
24   document.  These issues are going to be addressed
25   over the coming whatever.
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 1                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Have we left you
 2   anything to say, Eric?
 3                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  I think you
 4   covered it very well.  I just want to piggyback on
 5   that and say that there will always be issues left
 6   to address.  It will never be a perfect document,
 7   and if we try to make it that it will never get
 8   adopted.
 9                  But you know, my recommendation --
10   and I think you guys are on board -- is to
11   obviously address these final issues the best way
12   we can.  I agree with Lori that, you know, what
13   DPH has raised in particular is something that is
14   a real shortcoming of the plan as it exists right
15   now.
16                  And it can be improved, but you
17   know, the challenge is predicting what will happen
18   in those later stages of drought.  We've never
19   been there.  We don't know really what to expect.
20   So you know, it will be a learning process as we
21   go through such an event if the day ever comes.
22                  But another recommendation that I
23   would have is to, upon adoption of the plan, get
24   the committee back together and identify all of
25   those lingering issues that still remain and come
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 1   up with recommendations on how to address those
 2   issues, whether it's through a statutory solution,
 3   maybe a legislative proposal or not, but that's a
 4   discussion that the Council should probably
 5   undertake at some point, you know, after adoption
 6   of the existing plan.
 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.  Thank
 8   you.
 9                  LORI MATHIEU:  I like that idea,
10   and I would add to it because, you know, years
11   have gone by where we didn't get together because
12   there were no issues.  I think we should have a
13   standing meeting on an annual basis that say,
14   like, OPM would call the group together just to
15   dust off the plan.  Look at issues and we address
16   everything.
17                  So I think we should always get
18   together at least once a year, maybe twice a year.
19                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  And that language
20   I believe is in the plan to call a meeting.  I
21   think it says once every two years.  So maybe we
22   want to revise that.
23                  DAVID KALIFA:  I would think
24   annually.  So yeah, like I said, I'm on board and
25   I will leave it to Lori and Eric to put pressure
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 1   on the people who have to do something to do it.
 2                  And if it doesn't look like it's
 3   going to get there in two weeks that we just say,
 4   okay.  Let's finalize the language without it and,
 5   you know, and get it to the Council, you know,
 6   several days before our next meeting so we can
 7   review it and decide.
 8                  Either way we should have a plan to
 9   the Council, I don't know, four days or so before
10   our next meeting.
11                  LORI MATHIEU:  We should maybe set
12   a date of -- the 6th is a Tuesday.  So maybe the
13   2nd, November 2nd?
14                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  My hope was to get
15   it back before the start of November.
16                  DAVID KALIFA:  Right.  So if you
17   guys could communicate with the folks --
18                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  A Halloween
19   present?
20                  DAVID KALIFA:  Yeah.  If you guys
21   can communicate with the folks that are supposed
22   to do something so you have enough time, Eric, to
23   turn around what you're getting and meld it into a
24   document, into the document by the 2nd, that would
25   be good.  So you're looking at, you know, late
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 1   October to give yourself however many days you're
 2   going to need to take.  So --
 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.  Yes,
 4   Virginia?
 5                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  I think hearing
 6   that there's going to be some clarification of
 7   what the statutory authorities are in the more
 8   extreme cases is very important, and they are
 9   needed.
10                  I do want to piggyback on one
11   question that Betsey asked, as having been
12   involved in this process longer than Lori and also
13   having spent a decade as responsible for rewriting
14   it, we talk at length about this issue that the
15   messages coming from the state drought plan and
16   those coming from utilities were different.
17                  In all due respect, I don't think
18   that they ever can be the same.  I think that is
19   just an example of the different types and
20   different sizes of systems we have.
21                  Take, for instance, the Hartford
22   County.  We have MDC which has a huge reservoir
23   which has lots of water in it.  The county could
24   be drastically dry and MDC correctly could be
25   saying to their customers, no problem.  And if
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 1   they were going to be selling between water
 2   companies as you mentioned, Lori, you know, that
 3   depends on interconnections which is something
 4   that we all know is a priority, but it does not
 5   exist all over the place.
 6                  DPH getting involved in that and
 7   really knowing who can move water to whom, you
 8   know.  You have mentioned many times, Lori, the
 9   1400, the 2,000, however many systems there are.
10   I think that would be an ideal circumstance, an
11   ideal thing to do.  I question whether DPH has the
12   resources to be able to do that.  Even if you shut
13   down everything else to focus on a drought that
14   was happening, in all due respect I don't think
15   it's realistic.
16                  There will be differences between
17   individual systems and what is happening in a
18   larger geographic area.  That's a function of the
19   hydrology, and I don't want to get too technical.
20   But the way -- perhaps not the best, but the way
21   we had decided to address it in the past actually
22   ended up confusing people more than it solved the
23   problem in that we intentionally named the stages
24   in the state plan the different names from the
25   ones that were being used by the industry.
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 1                  So that the fact that they might
 2   not mesh -- I mean, if you have a watch here and a
 3   warning there, it's very clear that they don't
 4   match.  But we decided to call them something
 5   different so that there wouldn't be that
 6   comparison recognizing that they would never --
 7   could not be in sync.
 8                  The more extreme stages with the
 9   statutory's?  Yes, but in the more preventative
10   stations -- stages, let's do this so that we don't
11   get there.
12                  I posit that it would be impossible
13   to have them in match step.
14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other comments?
15                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  And basically
16   sort of we tried to explain that in the narrative.
17   You know, I haven't been involved for the past
18   what?  Two years, three years.  We said just that,
19   that for these reasons they will not be -- the
20   public has to weigh both.  They may be getting
21   different messages.
22                  So the way we addressed it was to
23   state it right down there.  This is the reality,
24   and it will be confusing.
25                  LORI MATHIEU:  So just a few
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 1   things.  Fundamentally the Department of Public
 2   Health's work is adequacy and purity for public
 3   health.  And so I see that as the drought worsens,
 4   or the stages, my staff would get pulled in
 5   because they are there to help and assist local
 6   health directors in making decisions, and I'm
 7   talking about stage five.
 8                  Like, who's going to get the water?
 9   Who's going to use the water?  Priorities would be
10   nursing homes and hospitals, and all of my
11   staff -- there's two members here, Eric McPhee and
12   Matt Wallach in the back.  They would not be doing
13   their regulatory reviews.  They would be helping
14   monitor and making phonecalls and talking and
15   working with local health.
16                  If we're in a stage five we're not
17   doing any regulatory oversight.  We're changing
18   the way that we do our job.  We do that with every
19   disaster.  If it's a hurricane we stop working on
20   our regular work and we -- all of us to.  So you
21   know, I hate the word "exception," but I'll say
22   it.  I take exception to the fact that you say we
23   don't have the resources.  We would have the
24   resources because that's part of the plan.
25                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  That's in stage
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 1   five, but what about stage three which if we
 2   managed that well we might never get to stage
 3   five?
 4                  LORI MATHIEU:  Exactly.  That's my
 5   point.  So if somebody who has all the water is
 6   saying, we're fine, we're fine, we're fine.  But
 7   boy, when those five communities that surround
 8   them that are interconnected that need water,
 9   maybe there's a directive that says, you know, we
10   need to start being more in lockstep at a certain
11   point in time that is more ahead of the stage
12   four.
13                  And so that's the kind of thing
14   that you have to track week to week when you get
15   into stage three, and we're building our capacity.
16   And I can't wait to share with the Water Planning
17   Council in probably January or February all of the
18   work we've been doing to gather information from
19   all of our public water systems so that we can
20   track this on a much better -- on a monthly basis,
21   other than -- more than just reservoir capacity.
22                  So we've been working with the
23   group of utilities on this.  So there's a lot that
24   we want to share that goes along with the drought
25   plan updates.  So we'll do that in January or
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 1   February, and I'm very excited to present all of
 2   that to you when we get there.  So --
 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Alicea?
 4                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Can someone
 5   remind me, to which stage did we reach two or
 6   three years ago?  Time is going by so fast.  When
 7   we --
 8                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  In Fairfield
 9   County?
10                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Well, in
11   Fairfield County and there were some other systems
12   that were in dire straits.  What stage were we in
13   then when it got at its worst?
14                  LORI MATHIEU:  Stage three.
15                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  We were at stage
16   three?
17                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yeah, We were at
18   stage three.
19                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  I'll just jump in.
20   So there's a difference between the existing 2003
21   plan and the proposed plan.  We add a stage to the
22   proposed plan, so there's five instead of four
23   stages.  The existing 2003 plan had four stages.
24   We made it to the second stage, technically, but
25   it really kind of equates to the third stage of
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 1   the proposed plan.
 2                  LORI MATHIEU:  Not to make it more
 3   confusing, but we will.
 4                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  So it was stage
 5   two in the old plan, stage three in the new plan?
 6                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  Pretty much, yeah.
 7                  LORI MATHIEU:  For the most part,
 8   yeah.
 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anything else
10   on the drought plan.  Yes?
11                  TONY MITCHELL:  Where should the
12   public go to find out how the drought plan is
13   progressing?  Is there one place I can send people
14   to a website and explain, here's where the drought
15   plan proposes -- here's what they're working on.
16   Here's the plan.  Basically it's what you just
17   talked about.  Is it one place to go to for that?
18                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  I can post the
19   plan, yeah, the draft plan on the Water Planning
20   Council website.
21                  DAVID KALIFA:  I think when we have
22   a draft that we're going to review for potential
23   adoption we can post it even to the Water Planning
24   Council's website.
25                  TONY MITCHELL:  I was thinking
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 1   specifically who was working on what you said.
 2   We'd be looking forward to seeing what they have
 3   to say in the different agencies.  You made
 4   assignments there and I don't know if you handed
 5   that out or not.  I was late.  I apologize.  I got
 6   rear-ended on the way here.
 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We're sorry for the
 8   mishap there on the way.
 9                  TONY MITCHELL:  Yeah.  Luckily I
10   wasn't the first car to get hit.  I was hit by the
11   Lexus, and the Lexus was hit by a Jeep.
12                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  So incredibly, it
13   was already, I believe, two years ago that the
14   proposed plan went out for public comment on the
15   Water Planning Council.
16                  So this is really -- the plan we're
17   discussing now is the plan that was formulated in
18   response to those public comments.  The changes
19   were in response, and now these most recent round
20   of changes is in addition to that.  So that's
21   something we have to be aware of, too, is we can't
22   really -- because we already had the public
23   comment period we really need to be careful about
24   adding and subtracting too much content.
25                  LORI MATHIEU:  But interestingly,
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 1   the department's comments had this concern in
 2   them.  So when we talk about public comment that
 3   includes state agency comments as well, which we
 4   had a concern because of the criticism that we got
 5   through my Commissioner.  We were questioned, why
 6   are the mixed messages?
 7                  There were people calling the
 8   governor's office saying, what's going on?  We
 9   hear this from the utility here, and we hear this
10   from the Governor.  Like, what's the message?
11   What am I supposed to follow if I live in this
12   town?  Tell me, somebody.
13                  You know, so the mixed messages
14   have to, you know, in talking to Brenda today
15   about this.  At some point it's a phased-in
16   approach so that we don't go from this to that,
17   and that's what happened in '16.  We went from
18   everything is fine, to voluntary, to all of the
19   sudden the health department needs to issue an
20   order.
21                  And so from my Commissioner's point
22   of view we're not going to allow that to happen
23   again.
24                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  That can be
25   nature's doing.
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 1                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, it can be, but
 2   in that case --
 3                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  We can't
 4   guarantee that we can.
 5                  LORI MATHIEU:  Exactly.  We can't
 6   anticipate everything, but this plan is meant to
 7   be more thoughtful about gathering information and
 8   paying more attention.  And frankly, that's what
 9   we're trying to do.  Right?  At the health
10   department.  So that we know we have better
11   information so we can make more informed decisions
12   as a group of six agencies.
13                  As we're sharing information we go
14   around the table.  Everybody puts their
15   information on the table.  We start to put it
16   together and fully integrate our thoughts, and
17   that's what we're trying to do, is make it much
18   more of a more informed decision making process.
19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anything else
20   on the drought?  Well, we look forward to --
21                  Yes, I'm sorry.
22                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Just to extend the
23   question.  So for example for the City of New
24   Haven, if we wanted to have a drought plan would
25   you create it for us and we'll just use it?  We
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 1   don't have to reinvent the wheel.  Would that --
 2   we'd be able to just follow your guidelines?
 3                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, the city of
 4   New Haven for water supply is covered -- is
 5   supplied water by the regional water authority.
 6   The regional water authority, to Betsey
 7   Wingfield's point, has a drought plan that's part
 8   of their emergency plan.  That's part of their
 9   individual water supply plan.
10                  So you know, the regional water
11   authority has, and has had for 30 years a drought
12   plan.  So they have -- that's what we're talking
13   about, that they have their own plan and their own
14   triggers based upon their own capacities, and then
15   there's the state layer on top of it.  And do
16   those work or integrate, and how are they not
17   integrated today?  But how the utilities, the
18   larger utilities that manage all their surface
19   water supplies have these plans.
20                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  However, for the
21   City of New Haven, it can adopt ordinances very
22   similar to what the Authority had adopted in other
23   communities that actually helped the utilities
24   enforce restrictions in drought.
25                  LORI MATHIEU:  Correct.  Exactly,
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 1   and local health director's involvement, and that
 2   was key in the four communities between Greenwich
 3   and Stamford, and Darien, New Canaan.
 4                  As if the towns didn't have a local
 5   ordinance it was really difficult for them to
 6   enforce.  And the enforcement comes through local
 7   health departments.  And they're critical to this
 8   process.  So it's a good point, Alicea.
 9                  LINDA PAGANI:  Yeah.  Thank you,
10   Jack.  Linda Pagani.
11                  Just since we're talking about
12   this, and on municipal ordinances, I know I read
13   the sample on the municipal ordinance in the 2003
14   and then in the later.
15                  And something that always struck
16   me -- and maybe this is something you can discuss
17   in your group since we're talking about this now,
18   was that there's just a major, seemingly a major
19   loophole in it where a business or entity can go
20   to a public health director and say, I can't do
21   this.  I can't make these adjustments.  And they
22   have to have a decision within three days.
23                  So that just seems to me as a
24   number, you know, of the general public that -- I
25   could just imagine, for example, in Bloomfield,
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 1   Niagara coming in and saying, no.  We're going to
 2   lay everyone off.  So we need an answer in three
 3   days, and that just gives me some pause in
 4   communities.  So --
 5                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, that's how
 6   important these municipal ordinances are.  I mean,
 7   it's making those decisions.
 8                  We've never been to that point, but
 9   if we ever get there they should be done ahead of
10   time.  And so I think to Jack's point, getting out
11   to the communities and working with the council of
12   governments, it makes a lot of sense to me.
13                  LINDA PAGANI:  No, I agree.  But
14   I'm just saying I think there's a huge loophole in
15   it from my point of view in the municipal
16   ordinances.
17                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Well, each
18   community can design them.
19                  LINDA PAGANI:  They can, but will
20   they?  And when they just say they don't know
21   anything about it they'll go to the MDC, and see
22   what the MDC says.
23                  ERIC LINDQUIST:  The issue of the
24   model ordinance has been identified as one of
25   those ongoing issues that we recommend the Council
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 1   undertake further action on down the road.  So we
 2   are aware of the deficiencies in it.
 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, Tony.
 4                  TONY MITCHELL:  In the western WUCC
 5   integrated plan, they mentioned the usefulness of
 6   having interconnections with less restrictions on
 7   them, with being able to change the direction of
 8   water flow or the amount of water per day on their
 9   own without getting prior permission in order to
10   respond faster to changing conditions, et cetera,
11   or the drought or whatever.
12                  You know, it was, you know, a
13   million gallons a day.  So we're not talking about
14   something that's huge, but they actually mapped
15   out -- they identified connections between water
16   systems into three, four, you know, what I call
17   super systems.  And they actually mapped out their
18   interconnections between those super systems to
19   create a Western Connecticut mega system.
20                  Do you see that as part?  Is that
21   part of drought planning to be able to use
22   interconnections like that so that before we get
23   to another stage they can make adjustments so
24   maybe the reservoir levels will, you know, prevent
25   them from dropping as fast?
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 1                  You know, my image was that one
 2   reservoir over here is full and overflowing.  The
 3   other one over here is not full and overflowing.
 4   That system could conceivably get more water
 5   through its interconnections because their
 6   system -- because their reservoir wasn't full.  So
 7   they would be getting more water even before we
 8   get to any kind of a drought condition.
 9                  As a precaution, as a preemptive
10   move in case it doesn't -- in case the reason that
11   level, the reservoir level is dropping in that
12   part of the state is because there isn't going to
13   be any more rain.  Maybe that's just the beginning
14   of the stuff, the drought is coming in.
15                  Would that interconnection
16   flexibility, would that help or hinder a response
17   to drought planning?  I guess the question can't
18   be answered here, but it's something that, you
19   know, came to mind when they were designing it.
20   The central and Eastern WUCC plans, I didn't see
21   anything similar to that, although they talked at
22   length about interconnections, but it was
23   actually -- the western plan actually identified
24   where those would be on the great, very nice map
25   on their plans.
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 1                  LORI MATHIEU:  Just in general.  I
 2   can't answer the specifics, but in general
 3   interconnected systems assist with resiliency of
 4   those systems and the ability to move water in
 5   different directions provides for meeting demands
 6   where those demands are.
 7                  However, everything is, you know,
 8   unique from town to town in our state.  And you
 9   might look at that and may and say, oh, you easily
10   could move water from here to there.  That's not
11   always the case.  Right?  Because you have a pump
12   station.  You have hydraulic restrictions.  You
13   have other issues that you have -- and you have
14   water quality concerns on our end.  You have water
15   quality and mixes of water quality.
16                  So it's a case-by-case situation,
17   and Connecticut is quite unique where you can't
18   move water to get water where it might be needed.
19   Say there's a need in New Haven.  You can't get
20   water from the Aquarion main system to New Haven.
21   Why is that?  You know, you can't get water over
22   the Lower Connecticut River to serve people.  Why
23   is that?
24                  You know, those interconnections
25   don't exist.  You know, those are the discussions
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 1   that we should have in the future about what the
 2   needs are from the water supply point of view in
 3   the time of emergency.  So -- and a good question,
 4   though.  I mean, it's again what the
 5   implementation group needs to be thinking about
 6   and talking about.
 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  To be
 8   continued.  Thank you all for all your work on
 9   this very complex issue.  It sounds easier --
10   you're probably saying, what's in the drought
11   plan?  Why is this so hard?  But there's a lot of
12   moving targets putting it together -- that is for
13   sure -- between state and local authorities.
14                  Okay.  So let's move onto the Water
15   Planning Council advisory group report.  Alicea
16   and Josh, I understand, are going to -- and then
17   John is not here today.
18                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Yes.  So the
19   implementation, a call has gone out to fill the
20   slots for the implementation work group.
21                  We have had some responses, and I
22   don't know, Virginia, if you want to say anything
23   about that, but I don't have much more to add at
24   this point.
25                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  The only piece
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 1   of information that I have is the -- I don't know
 2   how many total responses have come in for various
 3   slots.  If you recall there were four agencies
 4   slots and then two in-streamflow advocates.  There
 5   were two out-of-stream advocates -- that's up
 6   to -- there were two appointed by the cochairs of
 7   the Water Planning Council.
 8                  And since they're balanced instream
 9   and out of stream, presumably their slots would
10   also be balanced.  And then there were two subject
11   matter experts, and included in that was the idea
12   of neutral parties.
13                  And so I don't know how many people
14   have responded to all those slots, but I do know
15   that there have been four people interested in the
16   subject matter neutral slot, which obviously there
17   are only two positions available.
18                  And one of the comments that I made
19   way back at the beginning of this process, not to
20   this group, but in the implementation workgroup
21   itself was that my ideal implementation workgroup
22   would be to have all the folks neutral.
23                  So how y'all want to address the
24   fact that we may have vacancies in the advocacy
25   positions and have extra neutral folks, and how
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 1   you want to play that one is a question that may
 2   come up.  We may not have any vacancies in the
 3   other slots.  I haven't seen all the input.
 4   That's the only piece of information that was
 5   shared with me.
 6                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  The call went
 7   out last week and it's open until the 1st of
 8   November.  Correct?
 9                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Was it last
10   week?
11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  It's dated the
12   4th.
13                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Thank you.  Last
14   week.  So time is --
15                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So let's hope we
16   have an overflowing basket.
17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.
18                  Alicea?
19                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  And you received
20   the proposed slate --
21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.
22                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  -- for the water
23   planning group advisory membership, and I'll let
24   Josh assess this if you have any questions.
25                  JOSH CANSLER:  I won't go into the
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 1   whole process of what we went through as a
 2   nominating committee since we discussed that last
 3   week.  Obviously, we did have a long discussion at
 4   the last WPC meeting about some of the vacancies
 5   we had, specifically the business and industry
 6   Association vacancy.  We did reach out to CBIA
 7   again.  They just said they didn't -- we didn't
 8   have the capacity to fill that position at this
 9   time.
10                  We did have a nominee Mike Emmons
11   from the Connecticut Nursery and Landscaping
12   Association, CNLA.  He was very interested in it.
13   He did come to the last advisory group meeting and
14   we talked to him at length.  He is very interested
15   in the job.
16                  We did discuss with him being kind
17   of a liaison between CBIA and the advisory group,
18   which he agreed to.  And so we as an advisory
19   group decided to approve the slate with him in the
20   position for the business and industry association
21   slot with the stipulation that he also liaison
22   with CBIA.
23                  We also approved Brian Hurlburt to
24   replace -- from the Connecticut Farm Bureau to be
25   on the agriculture position, and Eric Hammerling
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 1   from the Connecticut Forest and Parks Association.
 2   And then everyone else that's on the slate is
 3   already a member of the advisory group.
 4                  So we're presenting the slate with
 5   four groups with five members to be reapproved
 6   every year.  You can see that group one would
 7   start January 1st and run through December 1,
 8   2022.  All three of the new members are in group
 9   one as well as two of the members who have been
10   with the advisory group the longest.  And then the
11   rest of the numbers on here are based on their
12   time.
13                  So if the slate got approved, those
14   in group -- the five members in group one would
15   serve a four-year term and the rest of them would
16   serve out their terms until such time that their
17   position on the slate came up.  So that's the
18   slate as we're presenting it.
19                  Any questions?
20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, thank you for
21   all of your work.  It's no small task to put this
22   together and to get people to agree to serve on
23   it.  So we appreciate all of your efforts.
24                  Any questions before I entertain a
25   motion to approve.
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 1                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Can I just make
 2   one?  So Mike Emmons and Eric Hammerling would
 3   need to be appointed onto the WPCAG.  Is that
 4   correct?
 5                  JOSH CANSLER:  Yes, they would be
 6   appointed as part of the three-year slate.
 7                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So it's a
 8   two-action step.  They need to be appointed and
 9   then -- okay.
10                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Is there no member
11   of the public on this list, or it's not necessary?
12   Or the general public?
13                  THE CHAIRMAN:  This is set up by
14   state statute.  This Water Planning Council
15   advisory group is --
16                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I'm sorry.  I don't
17   know anything about this.
18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That's okay.  Please
19   feel free to -- but anybody, as Alicea and Josh
20   always say, anybody is free to attend the meetings
21   and participate.  They're open to the public.
22                  LORI MATHIEU:  That's a good
23   question because I think the statute says these
24   categories may not be limited to.  So I've always
25   maintained that we should be more broad.  And I'll
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 1   continue to say that, but I'm fine with what this
 2   is at this point in time.
 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So we're
 4   going to have a two-pronged motion here.  Betsey?
 5                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I move to
 6   approve the proposed 2019 membership slate.
 7                  DAVID KALIFA:  I second it.
 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion made and
 9   seconded.  Any questions on the motion?
10                  LORI MATHIEU:  Just with, again me
11   stating as part of this that the Health Department
12   has always thought that public health should have
13   more representation.
14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  So noted.
15                  LORI MATHIEU:  Thank you.
16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further
17   questions.
18
19                  (No response.)
20
21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, all those in
22   favor signify by saying aye.
23                  THE COUNCIL:  Opposed?
24
25                  (No response.)
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  The motion is
 2   carried.
 3                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Thank you to the
 4   group for the considerable amount of work they
 5   did, and the analysis, the planning.  And I think
 6   you have a thorough plan for moving forward.
 7   Appreciate it.  And so I think the second motion
 8   would be a motion to appoint Mike Emmons and Eric
 9   Hammerling to the Water Planning Council advisory
10   group.
11                  JOSH CANSLER:  And Brian Hurlburt.
12                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I thought we
13   already did that.  Did we do that?
14                  JOSH CANSLER:  I don't think so.
15   He's replacing his predecessor with --
16                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Right.
17                  JOSH CANSLER:  But he has
18   not personally been.
19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I don't think we
20   did.
21                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And Brian
22   Hurlburt.
23                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Just to be safe.
24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  So make that a
25   motion and second?
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 1                  LORI MATHIEU:  Second.
 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any question
 3   on the motion?
 4
 5                  (No response.)
 6
 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, all those in
 8   favor signify by saying, aye.
 9                  THE COUNCIL:  Aye.
10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Opposed?
11
12                  (No response.)
13
14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  The motion is
15   carried.
16                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So we'll send
17   out an appointment invitation.
18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Gail, we want to
19   make sure we get letters to them, please.
20                  Alicea, anything else?
21                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  No, that's it.
22                  THE CHAIRMAN:  New business.  We
23   have here -- the only thing I have here is on the
24   legislative update.  I understand that DPH has put
25   a package together for the Legislature.  I know
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 1   PURA is presently reviewing it.
 2                  LORI MATHIEU:  Are you?
 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.
 4                  LORI MATHIEU:  Very good.
 5                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I'm sorry.
 6   What, Jack?
 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  DPH has -- why don't
 8   you tell us what you're proposing, Lori?
 9                  LORI MATHIEU:  I can't.
10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, you can't.
11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  That's what I
12   thought.
13                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, okay.  Oh, I'm
14   sorry.  Okay.
15                  LORI MATHIEU:  If I would like to
16   keep my job.
17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's skip over the
18   legislative, you know, why don't we just worry
19   about --
20                  LORI MATHIEU:  These are draft
21   proposals.
22                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Why don't we worry
23   about getting through the election before we worry
24   about legislation.
25                  LORI MATHIEU:  I will tell you
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 1   this.  What I can speak about --
 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think I know what
 3   they are, but that's quite all right.
 4                  LORI MATHIEU:  Because you've seen
 5   all of them.
 6                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Just for the
 7   edification of the public, when we're putting
 8   together legislation for the administration it's
 9   an internal discussion until it's actually been
10   approved by OPM and the Governor's office.
11                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And top secret.
12                  DAVID KALIFA:  And I will tell you
13   that for my division we also have a legislative
14   package that is top secret until the secretary's
15   office approves it.
16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Then I don't know
17   why we put legislation on the agenda.  We won't
18   talk about legislation.  Let's not talk about it.
19                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Well, is anyone
20   else going to --
21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Don't put any
22   legislation on the next month, Gail.  Leave the
23   legislation off.
24                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Not until
25   January.
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 1                  DAVID KALIFA:  Right.  And it's
 2   obviously, you know, this is kind of an
 3   interesting cycle because you know there will be a
 4   new administration.  And so whatever legislative
 5   proposals are put forward by this administration
 6   may or may not go forward.
 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other new
 8   business?
 9                  LORI MATHIEU:  I could add
10   something for legislation, though.  We did have
11   legislation passed last legislative session that
12   required our small community public water systems
13   to produce an asset management plan and a fiscal
14   management plan.  So the 330 small community
15   systems by the year 2021 will have to have those
16   plans in place, as well as a hydropneumatic tank
17   assessment, which is due by May of 2019, due to
18   the explosion of a tank that we had in a system in
19   Southeastern Connecticut back in the year '15.
20                  We've worked really hard to try to
21   get our water systems to review their
22   hydropneumatic tanks, which are pressure tanks.
23   They can be large, large tanks under pressure.
24   One had exploded.  No one died.  Thank god it was
25   in the middle of the night, but these tanks are
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 1   aged and that's an example of how aging
 2   infrastructure can impact water quality and water
 3   supply.
 4                  So anyway, just to make note of
 5   that.  That did pass this past legislative
 6   session.
 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Lori.
 8   Any other new business.
 9
10                  (No response.)
11
12                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Old business, we
13   have a WUCC update.
14                  LORI MATHIEU:  So last meeting back
15   in September we were still under the public
16   comment period for the WUCC process.  All three
17   WUCC plans were under public comment until
18   September 28th.  That's the close of the public
19   comment period, so we -- our Eric is here.  Eric
20   McPhee is the supervisor in charge of the WUCC
21   process in the drinking water section at DPH.
22                  We are working to consider all
23   comments received.  We received about seven or
24   eight sets of comments, and we are considering all
25   of those and moving all of that forward for the
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 1   Commissioner's consideration, weather to approve
 2   the plan or not.  So for that I will be able to
 3   provide more information in November about the
 4   process, but right now that's what we're doing at
 5   this point in time.
 6                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So Lori, just
 7   for certification.  Margaret had sent us two
 8   documents.  One was the issue regarding data and
 9   consistency.  The other was the comments on the
10   water plans.  Those were submitted to you
11   separately.  Is that correct?
12                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yeah, those were
13   part of the seven or eight packages of comments
14   that we received.
15                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Okay.  So the
16   Water Planning Council doesn't need to take any
17   action on that.  That's part of the process with
18   the approval of the WUCC?
19                  LORI MATHIEU:  Correct, yeah.
20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.
21   Any other old business?
22
23                  (No response.)
24
25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, we'll move
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 1   onto public comment.  Yes?
 2                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  So I have a
 3   question.  So apparently I missed the public --
 4                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Identify yourself
 5   again, please.
 6                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Iris Kaminski.  I
 7   missed the public comment period, but I have a
 8   general question.
 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  No, you didn't.
10   This is the public comment hearing.
11                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Oh, okay.  I just
12   wanted to get updated.  I'm hearing rumors that
13   the regional water authority could be sold to a
14   private company.  And I just Googled that.  I
15   couldn't find an answer.  I just wanted to know
16   if -- it's a very general question.
17                  I wanted to know where the public
18   for water is standing, and if Connecticut is going
19   to let private companies from out of state and out
20   of the country be sold.  I don't know if that's in
21   the water plan.  So it's a very general question,
22   and if the people of New Haven have any say about
23   that.  And I could talk with somebody if this is
24   not the right place to ask the question.
25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We appreciate you
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 1   being here, number one.  I'm not talking from the
 2   water planning -- I'm talking for me, having been
 3   in the water business.
 4                  I would be shocked if a private
 5   investor owned water company was going to buy the
 6   regional water authority, because if you look at
 7   the history, it used to be the New Haven Water
 8   Company, which was privately owned.  It went
 9   through all sorts of legislation and iterations to
10   be what it is.
11                  I would be very, very, very
12   surprised if the member towns would agree to that.
13   That's just my personal opinion.  I think you're
14   hearing a lot -- a lot of this is happening -- we
15   just got back from a water summit, and a national
16   meeting.  And there are concerns with some
17   municipalities that private investor-owned
18   companies might come in to acquire them, but it
19   would take a vote, a referendum in town for that
20   kind of thing.
21                  So that kind of goes with what
22   Alicea said earlier in terms of, you know, the
23   policy of the State, what the policy of the State
24   might be in regard to that.
25                  You missed it, Alicea.  We just
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 1   went into public comment and the question was --
 2   the rumor was that the regional water authority
 3   was going to be sold to a private investor-owned
 4   company.
 5                  Have you heard that?
 6                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  I haven't heard
 7   that.  It's not my bailiwick, though.  So It's not
 8   my bailiwick, though, so I don't know if I would
 9   hear anything.
10                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  One suggestion
11   is regional water is set up by statute, and I
12   don't actually understand all of the ways they
13   operate under, but it might be worth reaching out
14   to them to understand that structure and those
15   pieces.
16                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I mean, it's
17   connected.  So why would a local water company be
18   against the public trust?  I know the water
19   companies oppose the water trust.  Is there a
20   reason that they oppose it?  Because -- or the
21   terminology is not being clear what a water trust
22   is?
23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, the
24   Connecticut Water Works Association, it's an
25   organization of the private investor-owned water
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 1   companies, and municipal companies that are
 2   advocates.  I'm not trying to pass the buck, but I
 3   would talk to them.
 4                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I guess I have to
 5   have more learning on this topic.
 6                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Also if you look
 7   at the Water Planning Council website, and there
 8   are documents where they sort of lay out some of
 9   their concerns.  Not regional water specifically,
10   but certainly CWWA, which might enlighten you.
11                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I missed that.
12   What is it?
13                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  If you look at
14   our website you'll see some documents which might
15   be instructive.
16                  ALICEA CHARAMUT:  Can I just add
17   that from an environmental standpoint a private
18   investor-owned company isn't in itself anything
19   that's bad.  As a matter of fact, you can get a
20   lot more information on private investor-owned
21   utilities.  That process is in some ways much more
22   open and more easy -- I can't -- I don't know.
23   Easy to regulate is a bad -- maybe a bad term to
24   use.
25                  But you know, when attempts have


BCT Reporting LLC







Page 74


 1   been made to pass better policy for things like
 2   conservation it's only applied to investor-owned
 3   water utilities -- and on the positive side, but
 4   it's just unfortunate that things like that can't
 5   be applied across the board.
 6                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  So the regional
 7   water authority is a private/public company?
 8                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  No.
 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Alicea raises a very
10   good point.  I mean, they're not regulated by us.
11   They're regulated by -- they have a board of
12   directors made up of member towns.  That's their
13   governing board.  They have a board of directors.
14   They have advisory boards.  They have committees.
15   They have land trust committees.
16                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I mean, I assume
17   they're similar to municipalities.  Is that
18   correct?
19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, exactly.
20   Yeah, very much so.
21                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  Hello, this is
22   Lori from regional water.  I'm having a hard time
23   hearing the conversation.
24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Lori, are you
25   selling your place?
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 1                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  Hi.  How are you?
 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you selling your
 3   place?
 4                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  No.  No, that was
 5   news to me.  So virtually I'm holding my hand up
 6   for public comment.  So I just don't know how to
 7   go about that being on the phonecall right now.
 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead right now.
 9   Go ahead.
10                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  Well, I can't
11   hear you very well, but I would certainly like the
12   opportunity to connect with the person who stepped
13   up to the microphone and had that comment and
14   question.  I would certainly like the opportunity
15   to talk with her.  Is that appropriate offline?
16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, we'll make
17   sure.
18                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  So you can either
19   provide her with my information directly.  My
20   cellphone, I can speak it now or whatever works
21   best for this type of virtual participation right
22   now.
23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Gail, could you get
24   Lori's -- yes.  We'll get your information to --
25                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Ms. Kaminski.
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  We'll
 2   get your information to Ms. Kaminski.
 3                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  Ms. Kaminski?
 4   Okay.  And is there any other information I can
 5   take over the phone now about Ms. Kaminski that
 6   she provided when she stepped up for public
 7   comment because I really had a hard time hearing.
 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Can you repeat your
 9   question?  Come up.
10                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I mean, my
11   suggestion is that we connect the two --
12                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I'll try to do it
13   very quickly.  I had two comments, one that I'm
14   generally concerned about the sale of water for
15   out of state and out of country companies.  That's
16   one.
17                  And the second was specific to the
18   regional water authority of New Haven of which I
19   am sitting on their environmental advisory
20   council.  And just I want to update them, but I
21   will do my homework and I will -- I got some
22   answers here.
23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.
24                  LORI VITAGLIANO:  Okay.  Again, I'd
25   like the opportunity to have a further
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 1   conversation with you.  So please either provide
 2   your information or Gail can give it to me.
 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Why don't you give
 4   your information to Gail and we'll get it to Lori.
 5   Give it to Gail right behind you and she'll give
 6   it to here.
 7                  Thank you, Lori.
 8                  You have a question?
 9                  LINDA PAGANI:  No, it's not a
10   question.  I just wanted to say I agree and I
11   encourage the Water Planning Council to look at
12   the policy of how Connecticut wants its water
13   owned, what we want to see in mergers and
14   acquisitions, if there is any statutory leeway for
15   that.
16                  So I was surprised when the SJW
17   thing came up that it wasn't handled from a policy
18   point of view in the water plan.  So -- but I
19   never thought of it.
20                  LORI MATHIEU:  What wasn't handled?
21                  LINDA PAGANI:  Just if there's a
22   policy about it, if there's a policy about mergers
23   and acquisitions of water companies.  That's all.
24                  LORI MATHIEU:  It was not brought
25   up during any of the discussion, not specifically.
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 1                  LINDA PAGANI:  No, I get that, but
 2   I don't work in the industry.  I did attend a lot
 3   of the meetings.  It never occurred to me until
 4   this came up.  So -- I mean, maybe that's my bad.
 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That's all right.
 6   The Council is hearing everyone loud and clear.
 7   Alicea, do you have anything more?
 8                  Yes?
 9                  JUDY ALLEN:  Judy Allen.  I just
10   want to also add my 2 cents about that, because I
11   was hearing that -- I understand that there are
12   priorities for implementing the state water plan
13   and that they were set for the next six months.
14                  But I would hope that if an issue
15   comes up that would have such long lasting
16   implications that, you know, something could be
17   pushed forward to be addressed sooner rather than
18   later, because this is really important.  And I
19   would hope that the Water Planning Council -- I
20   understand no individual cases, but could see this
21   as something that maybe needs to be brought
22   forward sooner.
23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Well I mean, I think
24   it's all these -- Alicea's point, your point.
25   Everyone has a very good point, because when it
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 1   comes to the electric world we have the
 2   comprehensive energy strategies, we have
 3   renewables, we have all types of different
 4   programs, the grid modernization.
 5                  And all those are issues, some
 6   docketed, some not.  Some legislative, some not.
 7   They kind of give the electric world and the
 8   energy world a direction moving forward.
 9                  So you know, water is always the
10   one.  We're always playing catch up in this
11   business, but I mean, I'm not adverse to the
12   Council looking at this.
13                  JUDY ALLEN:  I guess my point is,
14   though, that the issue has come up and people are
15   recognizing it as we need to address this now, not
16   wait.
17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  But again -- I know
18   I'm repeating myself, but if people have issues
19   with this particular case there's --
20                  JUDY ALLEN:  That's not what I'm
21   talking about, you know, in terms of
22   implementation of the state water plan.
23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, okay.
24                  JUDY ALLEN:  To be able to bring
25   that forward sooner.
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Understood.
 2                  LINDA PAGANI:  And sorry.  Judy,
 3   thank you.  You jogged my memory of what I wanted
 4   to say, but I think time is of the essence because
 5   in the SJW case -- which I know you can't talk
 6   about -- it's proceeding at a pace as, according
 7   to, you know, normal procedure.
 8                  But it just seems that this is a
 9   critical issue right now for Connecticut, and it
10   just needs to be handled quickly.  Thank you.
11                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Understood.
12                  Any other public comment.
13                  (No response.)
14
15                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Anything else from
16   the Council?
17
18                  (No response.)
19
20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We appreciate
21   everybody being here.  We appreciate the public
22   being here.  Welcome.  I think this is your
23   first meeting.  Isn't it?
24                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  Oh, I've been here
25   at least once.
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 1                  LORI MATHIEU:  She's been here
 2   before.  She testified at our hearing at 79 Elm.
 3                  IRIS KAMINSKI:  I testified at the
 4   hearing in Hartford.
 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  All right.  I
 6   apologize.  We've had a few hearings over the
 7   years.  So I'm glad you're here, and if there's
 8   nothing else to come before -- and our next
 9   meeting will be easy to remember, on election day
10   at 1:30.
11                  The one thing we will be doing on
12   that day, we'll be voting on the plan.  We'll be
13   voting on the transmittal letter.  We'll be
14   looking at the drought plan.  Those are items that
15   we'll be covering that day, and appreciate all of
16   you being here.
17                  With that, I'll entertain a motion
18   to adjourn.
19                  DAVID KALIFA:  Motion seconded.
20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor.
21                  THE COUNCIL:  Aye.
22                  Thank you all very much.  Thank you
23   all on the phone.
24
25
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 1                  (Whereupon, the above proceedings
 2   were concluded at 2:51 p.m.)
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17                  Notary Public
18                  BCT Reporting, LLC
19                  55 Whiting Street, Suite 1A
20                  Plainville, CT 06062
21                  My Commission Expires:  6/30/2020
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